# Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

2-11-2021 1:00 PM

# Characterizing the Anxiolytic Potential and Synergistic Efficacy of Cannabidiol and d-limonene

Nathashi Jayawardena, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: Laviolette, Steven, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science degree in Neuroscience © Nathashi Jayawardena 2021

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Alternative and Complementary Medicine Commons

## **Recommended Citation**

Jayawardena, Nathashi, "Characterizing the Anxiolytic Potential and Synergistic Efficacy of Cannabidiol and d-limonene" (2021). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 7654. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/7654

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

#### Abstract

Emerging evidence has elucidated the anxiolytic properties of the cannabis-derived phytochemicals cannabidiol (CBD) and d-limonene and the 'Entourage Effect' wherein, multiple components of cannabis synergize to produce stronger effects than their pure counterparts. However, no studies have yet explored this effect in combinations of CBD and limonene. Thus, the present thesis investigated the anxiolytic and synergistic potential of concurrently administered intra-nucleus accumbens shell CBD (1 ng/0.5 µl or 5 ng/0.5 µl) and inhaled limonene (200 µl or 2000 µl). Additionally, the role of the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor in mediating these effects was examined by co-application of the antagonist NAD299 and by the assessment of downstream molecular biomarkers. Findings from this study demonstrated for the first time that relative to their isolated counterparts, combinations of limonene and CBD more effectively reduces symptoms of anxiety, with the observed reversal of these

effects with NAD299 elucidating a role at the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor.

## Keywords:

Cannabis, Cannabidiol, CBD, d-limonene, limonene, cannabinoid, monoterpene, terpene, Entourage Effect, anxiety, 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>, NAD299, nucleus accumbens shell, mesocorticolimbic system.

#### **Summary for Lay Audience**

Current medications for anxiety disorders are fraught with adverse side-effects such as ongoing drug dependence, withdrawal, and memory loss. Thus, there is a critical need for the development of novel pharmacotherapies with safer and more tolerable profiles. While cannabis use has been associated with an increased risk of psychosis, these effects are associated with the cannabinoid tetrahydrocannabinol (THC). In contrast, extensive evidence has demonstrated that the cannabis-derived phytochemicals, cannabidiol (CBD) and d-limonene, possess anxiolytic properties, with several studies associating the anti-anxiety effects of CBD with specific brain regions associated with reward and mood dysfunction, namely the nucleus accumbens shell (NASh).

The citrus-scented monoterpene, d-limonene, has been shown to reduce anxiety in pre-clinical and clinical assays in a similar biochemical manner to CBD. In addition to their analogous properties, emerging evidence has alluded to a phenomenon known as the 'Entourage Effect' (EE). The Entourage Effect posits that multiple components in the cannabis plant interact to produce a stronger influence than each component in isolation, i.e., a synergistic effect. This effect is documented mainly for THC and other cannabis-derived phytochemicals and there is currently no knowledge of how combinations of CBD and limonene may produce clinically synergistic effects. Thus, this research project examined dose combinations of coapplied intra-NASh CBD and inhaled d-limonene that may provide the greatest anxiolytic efficacy, as well as assess associated changes in protein expression in the brain by pre-clinical modeling of anxiety-related behavioural and molecular assays in rodents.

iii

The results of this study demonstrate for the first time the EE-potentiated anxiolytic effects of concurrently administered CBD and d-limonene. Additionally, by utilizing a specific molecular antagonist (NAD299) and by assessing changes in anxiety-related biomarkers, this thesis elucidated the potential 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor-mediated signalling brain pathways targeted by these formulations. Ultimately, these findings combined with the evidence that CBD and limonene exhibit remarkably safe pharmacological profiles, highlight the therapeutic potential of cannabis-derived compounds and their prospective use as a natural alternative or adjunct to current anti-anxiety medications.

#### Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to thank Dr. Steven Laviolette for his guidance and supervision during my two years as a Master's student. It is because of his support and professional insight that I was able to complete this thesis on time despite COVID-19 setbacks, as well as develop the necessary skills for my future endeavours in research.

Additionally, I would like to thank my advisory committee members, Dr. Walter Rushlow, Dr. Daniel Hardy, and Dr. Robert Cumming, for their insightful feedback over the last two years which ultimately enabled me to produce a thesis of this caliber. I also thank my thesis examiners, Dr. Lisa Saksida and Dr. Wataru Inoue, for their suggestions in helping me further refine my thesis. Furthermore, I extend my sincere gratitude to my fellow laboratory members at the Addiction Research Group for their assistance, as well as for making my time as a graduate student an enjoyable one. In particular, a huge thank you to Dr. Maria Del Mar Rodriguez Ruiz and Roger Hudson for their assistance with the Western Blot analysis of this project - this data would not exist without their help. As well, many thanks to Dr. Hanna Szkudlarek who always took the time to teach and assist me with various aspects of this project, as well as Dr. Marta de Felice and Richard Leu for their mentorship and assistance. Importantly, I would like to thank my funding sources, MITACS and Canopy Health Innovations, for supporting this study and my endeavours as a Master's student. Finally, thank you to my family and friends for their unwavering support and encouragement throughout my graduate program and otherwise.

V

1bstract	<i>i</i> i
Summary for Lay Audience	<i>ii</i>
1cknowledgments	1
Fable of Contents	vi
ist of Tables	viii
ist of Figures	<i>ix</i>
1bbreviations	xi
. Introduction	1
1.1 Properties of <i>Cannabis sativa</i>	1
<ul> <li>1.2 Overview of Anxiety</li> <li>1.2.1 Defining Anxiety and Anxiety Disorders</li></ul>	3 4 5
<b>1.3 Serotonergic (5-HT) System and Anxiety</b> 1.3.1 Mechanism of Action of 5-HT <sub>1A</sub> Receptors	7 8
<ul> <li>1.4 The Mesocorticolimbic (MCL) Pathway</li> <li>1.4.1 Nucleus Accumbens (NAc)</li> <li>1.4.2 Functional Associations between the NAc, VTA, PFC, and BLA</li> <li>1.4.3 Targeting the MCL System in the Treatment of Anxiety</li></ul>	<b>10</b> 11 12 15
<b>1.5 Receptor Targets and Downstream Molecular Signalling of Anxiety</b> 1.5.1 ERK.         1.5.2 JNK         1.5.3 Akt.         1.5.4 GSK3	17 18 18 19 20
<b>1.6 The Endocannabinoid System and Mental Health</b> 1.6.1 Cannabis-Derived Treatment 1.6.2 Properties and Mechanisms of Action of the Phytocannabinoid Cannab	21 22 oidiol 23
1.6.3 Properties and Mechanisms of Action of the Monoterpene Limonene	25
1.7 Synergy and The Entourage Effect (EE)	28
1.8 Hypothesis and Research Aims	29
. Methods	31
2.1 Animal Housing	31
2.2 Stereotaxic Surgery	31
<ul> <li>2.3 Drug Preparation and Administration</li> <li>2.3.1. d-limonene</li> <li>2.3.2 Vehicle, Cannabidiol (CBD), and NAD299 Microinfusions</li> </ul>	<b>33</b> 33 34
<ul> <li>2.4 Behavioural Assays</li> <li>2.4.1 Open Field (OF)</li> <li>2.4.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)</li> </ul>	<b>35</b> 35 35

# **Table of Contents**

2.4.3 Three-Chamber Social Interaction (SI)	
2.4.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)	
2.4.5 Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)	
2.4.6 Experimental Timeline of Behavioural Assays	
2.4.7 Experimental Groups in Behavioural Assays	
2.5 Molecular Analyses	
2.5.1. Tissue Extraction	
2.5.2 Western Blots	40
2.6 Histology	41
2.7 Statistical Analysis	41
3. Results	
3.1 Histology	42
3.2 Baseline Cohort Behavioural Results	
3.2.1 Open Field (OF)	
3.2.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)	45
3.2.3 Three-Chamber Social Interaction (SI)	48
3.2.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)	50
3.2.5 Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)	54
3.3 NAD299 Challenge Cohort Behavioural Results	56
3.3.1 Open Field (OF)	56
3.3.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)	
3.3.3 Three-Chamber Social Interaction (SI)	
3.3.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)	
3.3.5 Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)	
3.4 Molecular Assays	70
3.4.1 Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Pathway (ERK 1/2)	
3.4.2 PI3K-Akt Signal Transduction Pathway (Akt Ser4/3)	
4. Discussion	
4.1 Baseline Cohort: Limonene-CBD Demonstrate EE-Potentiate	d Anxiolysis
••••••	77
4.2 NAD299 Challenge Cohort: Limonene-CBD EE-Potentiation	is 5-HT1A-
Dependent	82
4.3 5-HT <sub>1A</sub> -Mediated EE-Potentiated Anxiolytic Mechanism	85
4.4 Molecular Analysis: EE-Potentiated Anxiolysis is Mediated by	y MAPK and
PI3K-Akt Signal Transduction Pathways	
4.4.1 ERK 1/2 Signalling Modulates Limonene-CBD Anxiolysis	
4.4.2 Akt Signalling Modulates Limonene-CBD Anxiolysis	
5. Conclusions and Future Directions	<b>9</b> 7
References	<i>9</i> 7
Curriculum Vitae	

# List of Tables

Table 1: Summary of Experimental Cohorts and Treatment Designations Per Cohor	t
	. 39
Table 2: Summary of Baseline Cohort Behavioural Results	.77
Table 3: Summary of NAD299 Challenge Behavioural Results	.82
Table 4: Summary of Western Blot Results	.87

# List of Figures

Figure 1: Depiction of a Serotonergic (5-HT) Neuron Negative Feedback via 5-HT <sub>1A</sub>
Autoreceptors
Figure 2: Depiction of the Mesocorticolimbic (MCL) System Differentiating the
Cortico and Limbic Pathways11
Figure 3: Functional Connections between the MCL system and Associated Brain
Regions
Figure 4: 5-HT <sub>1A</sub> Receptor-Mediated Downstream Molecular Targets21
Figure 5: Schematic of d-limonene Exposure
Figure 6: Timeline of Drug Administration Prior to Behavioural Test or Brain
Extraction
Figure 7: Testing Timeline of Behavioural Assays
Figure 8: Histological Analysis of the Intra-Shell Region of the Mesolimbic Nucleus
Accumbens (NASh) Microinjection Sites41
Figure 9: Open Field (Baseline Cohort)44
Figure 10: Elevated Plus Maze (Baseline Cohort)47
Figure 11: Social Interaction (Baseline Cohort)
Figure 12: Light Dark Box (Baseline Cohort)
Figure 13: Contextual Fear Conditioning (Baseline Cohort)55
Figure 14: Open Field (NAD299 Challenge Cohort)
Figure 15: Elevated Plus Maze (NAD299 Challenge Cohort)61
Figure 16: Social Interaction (NAD299 Challenge Cohort)63
Figure 17: Light Dark Box (NAD299 Challenge Cohort)
Figure 18: Contextual Fear Conditioning (NAD299 Challenge Cohort)69
Figure 19: ERK Expression Levels Within the PFC, NASh, and BLA73

# Abbreviations

5-HT	5-hydroxytryptamine, Serotonin
5-HT1A/5-HT1AR	5-hydroxytryptamine or Serotonin 1A Receptor
Akt	Protein Kinase B
Akt Ser473	Protein Kinase B Serine-473 Residue
AMG	Amygdala
AMPH	Amphetamine
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
BLA	Basolateral Amygdala
BNST	Bed Nucleus of the Stria Terminalis
BZ	Benzodiazepine
CB	Cannabinoid
CBD	Cannabidiol
$CB_{1/2}R$	Cannabinoid Receptor Type 1 and 2
CFC	Contextual Fear Conditioning
CNS	Central Nervous System
DA	3,4-dihydroxyphenethylamine or Dopamine
DRN	Dorsal Raphe Nucleus
D1/D2/D3	Dopamine Receptor 1/2/3
EE	Entourage Effect
EPM	Elevated Plus Maze
ERK	Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinase
ERK1/2	Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinases 1 and 2
ES	Effect Size
GABA	Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid, y-aminobutyric acid

GABA <sub>A</sub> R	Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Receptor A
GABA <sub>B</sub> R	Gamma-Aminobutyric Acid Receptor B
GAD	Generalized Anxiety Disorder
GPCR	G-protein Coupled Receptor
GSK3	Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3
$GSK3_{\beta}$	Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3 Beta
HP	Hippocampus
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal Kinases
JNK1/2	c-Jun N-terminal Kinase Isoforms 1 and 2
L200CBD	Odourous 200 µL Limonene and Intracranial Cannabidiol
L2KCBD	Odourous 2000 $\mu$ L Limonene and Intracranial Cannabidiol
L200VEH/L200V	Odourous 200 µL Limonene and Intracranial Phosphate-
	Buffered Saline
LORVEIL/LORV	Oderman 2000 Limon and Interarration Discontest
LZKVEH/LZKV	Odourous 2000 µL Limonene and Intracranial Phosphate-
L2KVEH/L2KV	Buffered Saline
LDB	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test
LDB LIM	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene
LDB LIM MAPK	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase
LDB LIM MAPK MCL	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Mesocorticolimbic pathway
LDB LIM MAPK MCL MRN	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Mesocorticolimbic pathway Median Raphe Nucleus
L2RVEH/L2KV LDB LIM MAPK MCL MRN mTOR	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Mesocorticolimbic pathway Median Raphe Nucleus Mammalian Target of Rapamycin
L2KVEH/L2KV LDB LIM MAPK MCL MRN mTOR NAc	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Mesocorticolimbic pathway Median Raphe Nucleus Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Nucleus Accumbens
LZKVEH/LZKV LDB LIM MAPK MCL MRN mTOR NAc NAcc	Buffered Saline Light-Dark Box Test Limonene Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Mesocorticolimbic pathway Median Raphe Nucleus Mammalian Target of Rapamycin Nucleus Accumbens

NAD299	(3R)-3-(Dicyclobutylamino)-8-fluoro-3,4-dihydro-2H-1-
	benzopyran-5-carboxamide hydrochloride; 5-HT1A antagonist
NMDA	N-methyl-D-aspartate
NMDAR	N-methyl-D-aspartate Receptor
OF	Open Field
PFC	Prefrontal Cortex
РІЗК	Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase
РКА	Protein Kinase A
PTSD	Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder
S1/S2/S3	Stage 1, Stage 2, Stage 3 (in the context of a behavioural assay)
SAD	Social Anxiety Disorder
SEM	Standard Error of the Mean
SI	Social Interaction
SMI	Social Motivation Index
SRI	Social Recognition Index
SSRI	Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitor
SNRI	Serotonin and Norepinephrine Reuptake Inhibitors
Δ9-THC/THC	$\Delta^9$ -tetrahydrocannabinol
TNF-α Tumor	Necrosis Factor-Alpha
TAN	Tonically Active Interneurons
VCBD	Odourous Vehicle (air) and Intracranial Cannabidiol
VVEH/VV	Odourous Vehicle (air) and Intracranial Phosphate-Buffered
	Saline
VST	Ventral Striatum
VTA	Ventral Tegmental Area

WHO

# World Health Organization

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1 Properties of Cannabis sativa

*Cannabis sativa*, also referred to as marijuana or simply as cannabis, is the most popular drug consumed with approximately 147 million people using it worldwide (*WHO*|*Cannabis*, n.d.). This figure equates to 2.5% of the global population – higher than the prevalence rate of 0.2% for cocaine and 0.2% for opiates (*WHO*|*Cannabis*, n.d.). With the legalization of marijuana in several American states and federally in Canada in October 2018, there has been growing concern with regards to how recreational or medicinal use can impact human health. While evidence suggests that cannabis consumption can have detrimental effects on learning, memory, and motor function, several other studies have alluded to the potential therapeutic benefits of various cannabis constituents (Niesink & van Laar, 2013; Renard et al., 2017; Volkow et al., 2014). This heterogeneity of cannabis-induced psychological effects reflects the complex molecular interactions between its various phytochemicals and their biological substrates.

The cannabis plant contains over 500 phytochemicals of which 104 have been identified as cannabinoids (components that interact specifically with the cannabinoid (CB) receptors of the brain) (Pertwee, 2014). Two of these cannabinoids,  $\Delta^9$ tetrahydrocannabinol ( $\Delta 9$ -THC or THC) and cannabidiol (CBD), have garnered particular scientific interest due to their relatively high concentrations in the plant and their distinctive psychological effects. Ingestion of THC, the main psychoactive component of cannabis, has been shown to lead to impairments in learning and memory, with chronic exposure resulting in psychosis and schizophrenia (Lafaye, 2017; Renard et al., 2017). In contrast, evidence suggests that CBD may have a neuroprotective effect, potentially antagonizing the negative consequences of THC (Niesink & van Laar, 2013). Specifically, pre-clinical and clinical assays have alluded to the ability of CBD to alleviate symptoms of stress, anxiety, and depression (Crippa et al., 2018; Millar et al., 2019). For instance, a study by Crippa and colleagues (2011) found that oral administration of cannabidiol resulted in a significant reduction in subjective levels of anxiety in individuals with social anxiety disorder (SAD), with subsequent changes in activity in the limbic and paralimbic systems of the brain.

In addition to cannabinoids, the aromatic compounds known as terpenes, have been shown to possess psychoactive properties (Russo, 2011). Terpenes (organic hydrocarbons) are most abundantly found in essential oils and to varying degrees in different strains of cannabis. Over 200 of the 20,000 terpenes described have been identified in cannabis with the most common being limonene,  $\beta$ -myrcene,  $\alpha$ -pinene, linalool, and  $\beta$ -caryophyllene (Russo, 2011). While terpenes constitute less than 1% of most cannabis assays, concentrations as low as 0.05% have been deemed to be pharmacologically significant (Başer & Buchbauer, 2016; Russo, 2011). Moreover, emerging preclinical evidence has alluded to the potential anticonvulsant, antidepressant, and anxiolytic effects of specific monoterpenes (Carvalho-Freitas & Costa, 2002; Elisabetsky et al., 1995; Komiya et al., 2006). For instance, inhalation of limonene by mice results in a reduction in anxiety-related behaviour (Lima et al., 2013). While several reports demonstrate the potential clinical significance of terpenes, studies characterizing their pharmacological profile remain scarce.

In addition to the isolated effects of cannabis-derived compounds, various accounts demonstrate synergistic efficacy between these substances (Russo, 2011). The phenomenon, dubbed the 'Entourage Effect', suggests that multiple components within cannabis may interact, thereby producing a stronger influence on the body than each component in isolation. For example, Carlini et al. (1974) found that administration of crude cannabis extracts produced effects two to four times greater on pulse rate and psychological disturbance than their pure THC counterparts. Such findings alluding to cannabis synergism are of particular interest for the development of therapeutic agents for various mental health disorders. Specifically, the demonstrated anxiolytic effects of certain terpenes, such as limonene, and the phytocannabinoid, CBD, combined with the rationale of the Entourage Effect, suggest that specific terpene-phytocannabinoid formulations may work together to more effectively reduce symptoms of anxiety. Consequently, we utilized a rodent model to examine whether specific combinations of CBD and the monoterpene, d-limonene, could more effectively alleviate anxiety-related behaviours. Moreover, we sought to characterize the associated molecular changes in the brain induced by these drug formulations.

#### **1.2 Overview of Anxiety**

#### 1.2.1 Defining Anxiety and Anxiety Disorders

The feeling of anxiety is often composed of three parts: 1) worried thoughts, 2) specific bodily sensations, such as increased heart rate or respiration, and 3) particular actions, such as running away or freezing (Craske & Stein, 2016). Anxiety is a normal reaction to potentially threatening or stressful life events and healthy individuals manage their anxiety by employing adaptive coping mechanisms. These strategies are often divided into two categories: emotion-based behaviours wherein, the individual seeks to regulate their emotions that arise as a consequence of the stressor, or problem-based behaviours that directly resolve the stressor (Biggs et al., 2017). Occasionally, however, anxiety may persist in the absence of an external stressor, or symptoms may be unusually severe or frequent. When symptoms of anxiety begin to interfere with one or more activities of daily living, the individual may be diagnosed with an anxiety disorder.

The nine types of anxiety disorders characterized by the American Psychiatric Association in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edition (DSM-V) are generalized anxiety disorder (GAD), social anxiety disorder (SAD) or social phobia, separation anxiety disorder, selective mutism, specific phobias, panic disorder, agoraphobia, substance/medication-induced anxiety disorder, and anxiety disorder due to another medical condition, such as post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). For many individuals diagnosed with one or more of these conditions, management of anxiety requires therapeutic intervention in the form of psychotherapy and/or medication.

#### **1.2.2 Prevalence of Anxiety Disorders**

Anxiety disorders are the most prevalent type of neuropsychiatric illness. In 2017, the proportion of the global population with an anxiety disorder was estimated to be 3.8% (equivalent to 284 million people) – higher than depression (3.4%), alcohol abuse (1.4%), and eating disorders (0.2%) (Global Burden of Disease, 2017). Moreover, the lifetime prevalence of having an anxiety disorder, based on large population-based surveys was 33.7%, with estimates of rates as high as 70% in people with chronic health conditions (Bandelow & Michaelis, 2015; Remes et al., 2016). While these findings signify the already high occurrence of the disease, more recent evidence suggests that these figures can increase during socioeconomic and political upheavals. During the COVID-19 pandemic of 2020, several studies reported an increase in anxiety amongst the general population, with one meta-analysis reporting a proportion as high as 31.9% in a sample of 63,439 individuals (Luo et al., 2020;

Salari et al., 2020). Not surprisingly, economic uncertainty influences population mental health.

Anxiety disorders are highly treatable and when left untreated have significant personal and societal costs such as frequent medical visits, decreased work productivity, unemployment, and impaired social relationships (Simpson et al., 2010). Moreover, untreated anxiety is a risk factor for the development of other anxiety and mood disorders, as well as substance abuse (Remes et al., 2016), consequently, making treatment more difficult and contributing to low remission rates, poor prognosis, and risk of suicide (Nutt et al., 2007; Simpson et al., 2010). Given the pervasiveness of the illness and the associated consequences when left untreated, it is imperative that effective treatment exists for those struggling with an anxiety disorder.

#### **1.2.3 Current Treatment for Anxiety**

Treatment for anxiety is broadly categorized into two types: psychotherapy and anti-anxiety medication. Psychotherapy-based interventions include cognitivebehavioural therapy (CBT), psychodynamic therapy, and behavioural therapy. CBT is the most widely utilized of the psychotherapies and is highly effective for various types of anxiety disorders (Hoffman & Smits, 2008). However, a recent meta-analysis by van Dis and colleagues (2020) suggests that CBT's efficacy may be short-lived for some forms of anxiety. Over 69 randomized clinical trials including 4118 patients, skills and insights acquired through CBT were maintained 12-months post-treatment but failed to result in improved outcomes after 12-months for panic disorder (with or without agoraphobia) (van Dis et al., 2020). Given the chronic nature of anxietyrelated disorders, the long-term efficacy of therapeutic intervention is critical for successfully managing the illness. In addition to psychotherapy, anxiety is frequently treated using pharmacotherapeutic agents. First-line anxiolytics include benzodiazepines, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), and serotonin and norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors (SNRIs), which modulate GABAergic, serotonergic, and serotonergic and norepinephrine brain pathways, respectively. In comparison to CBT, these drugs demonstrate similar treatment efficacy in terms of long-term symptom management and relapse rates, while being more convenient than recurrent weekly sessions of psychotherapy (Bandelow et al., 2018). Regardless of their remedial effects, however, anxiolytic drugs are associated with considerable side-effects, dependence, and when terminated, severe symptoms of withdrawal (Bandelow et al., 2018; Mackinnon & Parker, 1982; Owen & Tyrer, 1983).

A review by Ravindran and Stein (2010) found that SSRI usage frequently resulted in symptoms of nausea, dizziness, jitteriness, sleep difficulties, and gastrointestinal disturbances – akin to the symptoms associated with anxiety. Due to the severity of these adverse reactions, patients often terminated their treatment prematurely before the medication had enough time to reach maximum efficacy (Ravindran & Stein, 2010). These findings were further corroborated by a more recent study, wherein, 318 children and adolescents reported their adherence to antidepressants for anxiety 3-12 years after initial treatment (Kagan et al., 2020). Researchers found that 40.6% of the 318 patients discontinued their medication with reports of primary concerns of perceived ineffectiveness (31.8%) and side-effects (25.5%) (Kagan et al., 2020). When side-effects are managed and treatment can be continued long-term, these drugs can lead to cognitive impairments and increased risk of developing dementia (Barker et al., 2004; Chan et al., 2017; Ravindran & Stein, 2010). Moreover, when drug doses are reduced or terminated, associated symptoms of withdrawal include, perceptual disturbances, epileptic seizures, weight loss, insomnia, and autonomic symptoms, often leading to the reliance on higher drug doses (Owen & Tyrer, 1983).

In summary, while current interventions can be successful in relieving anxiety they are replete with short and long-term problems. Thus, there is an urgent need for the development of safer, novel pharmacotherapies that not only possess fewer sideeffects and better long-term outcomes, but also encourage patient adherence which is critical for the treatment of chronic anxiety.

## 1.3 Serotonergic (5-HT) System and Anxiety

Multiple treatment studies, genetic research, and neuroimaging data have implicated dysregulated serotoninergic (5-HTergic) neurotransmission as a primary contributor in mood and anxiety disorders (Durant et al., 2010; Jans et al., 2007; Ravindran & Stein, 2010). That said, the existing literature is contradictory on whether anxiety is provoked in states of 5-HT excess or deficiency (Albert et al., 2014; Durant et al., 2010). Some assays employing 5-HT agonists report anxiogenic symptoms (Charney et al., 1987), while others demonstrate anxiolysis (Crippa et al., 2011). This discrepancy is a result of the differential binding of these agonists to specific 5-HT receptors (5-HTR). For example, the anxiogenic agent utilized by Charney et al. (1987), *m-chlorophenylpiperazine* (m-CPP), is a 5-HT<sub>1</sub>cR agonist, while the anti-anxiety agent employed by Crippa et al. (2011), cannabidiol, is a wellestablished 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R agonist. Thus, the 5-HT receptor subtype modulated by potential therapeutic agents for anxiety is an important aspect to consider.

5-HT receptors are broadly categorized into five families based on their mechanism of action: 5-HT<sub>1</sub>, 5-HT<sub>2</sub>, 5-HT<sub>3</sub>, 5-HT<sub>5</sub>, and the family of 5-HT<sub>4</sub>, 5-HT<sub>6</sub>, and 5-HT<sub>7</sub> (Siegel, 1999). Within these families, receptors may be further subdivided

into A, B, C, D, E, and F subtypes (such as 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>, 5-HT<sub>1D</sub>, 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>, etc.) (Siegel, 1999). Among them, the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor in particular has been implicated in the etiology of anxiety disorders.

Specifically, 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> heteroreceptors are reduced in patients with social anxiety disorder, and in the cortical regions of patients with panic disorder (Lanzenberger et al., 2007; Neumeister et al., 2004). Additionally, homozygous and heterozygous 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R knockout (KO) mice display significantly increased levels of anxiety, indicating that a partial receptor deficit is sufficient to elicit the phenotype (Akimova et al., 2009). Generally, extensive evidence suggests that alterations in 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R expression is common in several affective and anxiety-related disorders, suggesting that it may be a general marker of psychopathology.

#### 1.3.1 Mechanism of Action of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> Receptors

5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R is a major inhibitory G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) subtype that exerts its effects through Gi/Go proteins, thereby, modulating several intracellular signalling pathways such as, adenylyl cyclase (specifically inhibition) (Barnes & Sharp, 1999), mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK), and Akt (Polter & Li, 2010). 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptors are classified into two populations within the central nervous system (CNS): autoreceptors and heteroreceptors.

5-HT<sub>1A</sub> autoreceptors can be found on the soma and dendrites of the 5-HT producing neurons in the dorsal and median raphe nuclei (DRN and MRN, respectively) of the brainstem, where their activity results in hyperpolarization and reduced firing of the cell (Hjorth & Sharp, 1991; Verge et al., 1985). Thus, activation of these autoreceptors creates a negative feedback loop that decreases the release of extracellular 5-HT into projection areas (Hjorth & Sharp, 1991; Verge et al., 1985) (**Figure 1**). 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> heteroreceptors innervated by 5-HTergic neurons are expressed on postsynaptic excitatory pyramidal neurons (Azmitia et al., 1996; Palchaudhuri & Flügge, 2005) and GABAergic interneurons (Santana et al., 2004) mainly in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) and regions of the limbic system such as the hippocampus (HP), nucleus accumbens (NAc), and amygdala (AMG) (Azmitia & Segal, 1978; Beck et al., 1992; Li et al., 2006; Pompeiano et al., 1992). Similar to 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> autoreceptors, stimulation of heteroreceptors results in nerve cell hyperpolarization (Dong et al., 1998; Sprouse & Aghajanian, 1988). Common anxiolytics, such as SSRIs and SNRIs, work by preventing the re-uptake of released 5-HT, enabling activation of postsynaptic 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> heteroreceptors (Palchaudhuri & Flügge, 2005; Santana et al., 2004). Thus, hyperpolarization of target neurons leads to the subsequent reduction of fear and anxiety-related symptoms (Palchaudhuri & Flügge, 2005; Santana et al., 2004).



**Figure 1: Depiction of a Serotonergic (5-HT) Neuron Negative Feedback via 5-HT**<sub>1A</sub> **Autoreceptors.** 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> activation inhibits neuronal firing and 5-HT release. Blue squares represent 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptors; Red circles are 5-HT.

#### 1.4 The Mesocorticolimbic (MCL) Pathway

The mesocorticolimbic system, often referred to as the 'reward pathway', represents the brain's major dopaminergic (DA) system and has been implicated in numerous mood and anxiety disorders (Alex & Pehek, 2007). Subdivided into the mesocortical and mesolimbic pathways, they both contain dopaminergic (A10) neurons that originate primarily from the ventral tegmental area (VTA) located in the midbrain (Alex & Pehek, 2007) (Figure 2). The mesocortical pathway projects to the prefrontal cortex (PFC), which regulates complex cognitive processes (Alex & Pehek, 2007). Conversely, the mesolimbic pathway projects to the nucleus accumbens (NAc) and olfactory tubercle (referred together as the ventral striatum of the basal ganglia), mediating endogenous and exogenous drug-induced reward responses (Ekhtiari & Paulus, 2016; Robbins & Everitt, 1996; Schultz, 2016); this path is also associated with complex circuits involving the amygdala, hippocampus, and the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (BNST), which modulate emotion, memory, and autonomic/neuroendocrine/behavioral responses, respectively (Ekhtiari & Paulus, 2016). Notably, the MCL pathway receives prominent serotonergic innervations from the MRN and DRN and thus, 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R agonists have been shown to modulate 5-HT release and DA neuronal activity within the MCL system (Chen & Reith, 2002).



**Figure 2: Depiction of the Mesocorticolimbic (MCL) System Differentiating the Cortico and Limbic Pathways.** Dopaminergic projections are represented in blue; Serotonergic projections from the raphe nuclei to the VTA, VST, PFC, and AMG are shown in red.

#### 1.4.1 Nucleus Accumbens (NAc)

The nucleus accumbens consists of two anatomical components: the core (NAcc) and the shell (NAcSh/NASh). The main output neurons of both divisions are the medium spiny neurons (MSN) – a special type of GABAergic inhibitory cell containing multiple dopamine receptors (Salgado & Kaplitt, 2015). The activity of these efferent projections is modulated by glutamatergic afferents arising from the prefrontal cortex, hippocampus, and amygdala, by dopaminergic afferents from the ventral tegmental area, by serotonergic afferents from the raphe nucleus, and by noradrenergic afferents from the locus coeruleus (Shirayama & Chaki, 2006).

The NAc is central in modulating social motivation (i.e., the need to obtain social rewards and avoid social punishment) – a behaviour often disrupted in mood/anxiety disorders (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Utilizing event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), Kohls et al. (2013) observed that the anticipation of social reward (i.e., approval) and the anticipation of avoidable

social punishment (i.e., disapproval) resulted in the activation of the nucleus accumbens. Additionally, an fMRI study conducted by Levita et al. (2012) found that the NAc was associated with active and passive avoidance. Specifically, the NAc displayed increased activation during active avoidance (i.e., pressing of a button that stopped the presentation of an aversive image), and increased deactivation during passive avoidance (i.e., withholding a button press that prevented the aversive image from appearing); critically, the degree of these activity patterns was correlated with individual levels of anxiety (Levita et al., 2012).

Given the extensive evidence associating the nucleus accumbens with anxious phenotypes, the NAc has garnered research interest as a stereotaxic target for therapeutic agents. For instance, the application of three different antipsychotic drugs has been shown to increase Fos expression (a marker of metabolically active neurons) within the NASh, highlighting its role as a site of antipsychotic action (Deutch et al., 1992). Moreover, a study by Norris et al. (2016) alluded to the therapeutic effects of intra-NASh cannabidiol in ameliorating anxiety-related behaviour. Specifically, microinfusions of CBD blocked the formation of fear-related memory (via 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor activation) (for more details see *Properties and Mechanisms of Action of Cannabidiol*). Consequently, CBD within the NASh represents a potential remedy in alleviating behaviours associated with anxiety.

#### 1.4.2 Functional Associations between the NAc, VTA, PFC, and BLA

#### Nucleus Accumbens and Ventral Tegmental Area (NAc-VTA)

The NAc-VTA circuit has been implicated in various anxiety-related behaviours such as aversion (Danjo et al., 2014) and social dysfunction (van der Kooij et al., 2018). While the VTA sends dopaminergic projections to the NAc (Han et al., 2017), the NAc in turn reciprocally modulates VTA DAergic and non-DAergic neuronal activity via MSN GABAergic efferents (Kalivas et al., 1993; Nauta et al., 1978; Norris et al., 2016)(**Figure 3**). Notably, this NAc→VTA connection is modulated via 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R signalling and regulates fear-related behaviour associated with pre-clinical assays of anxiety (Norris et al., 2016) (for a detailed description see *Properties and Mechanisms of Action of Cannabidiol*). Consequently, these effects of the NAc on the VTA indirectly alter the activity of the PFC via the mesocortical pathway (Alex & Pehek, 2007), and equally, PFC→VTA connectivity modulates NAc dopamine release (Karreman & Moghaddam, 2002).

Nucleus Accumbens and Prefrontal Cortex (NAc-PFC)

In addition to indirect regulation, the PFC executes top-down control of the NAc via direct glutamatergic excitatory input (Brady, 2004; Sesack & Pickel, 1992) and GABAergic input (Lee et al., 2014; Torregrossa et al., 2008)(Figure 3). Dysfunction within the PFC-NAc circuitry is associated with abnormal cognitive behaviours observed in schizophrenia (Meyer-Lindenberg et al., 2002; Pantelis, 1997), and glutamatergic PFC→NAc projections have been linked to drug-seeking behaviours (Bossert et al., 2012; Park et al., 2002). Furthermore, the PFC→NAc GABAergic transmission is shown to provoke real-time avoidance behaviour upon optogenetic stimulation, suggesting that this path transmits aversive signals (Lee et al., 2014), having implications for disorders such as agoraphobia and panic disorder. *Basolateral Amygdala (BLA)* 

Evidence suggests that the amygdala is functionally connected to the MCL circuitry (Nazari-Serenjeh & Rezayof, 2013; Reznikov et al., 2018). The two subregions of the human amygdala include: 1) the basolateral amygdala (BLA) and 2) the cortico-medial amygdala; the cortico-medial amygdala is linked to agonistic behaviour related to fear and the basolateral amygdala is known for encoding the threat value of a stimulus (Etkin et al., 2004; Luiten et al., 1985; Mai et al., 2016). Notably, the BLA-VTA mutually interact to form memories associated with avoidance learning (Nazari-Serenjeh & Rezayof, 2013) and conditioned fear (de Oliveira et al., 2011), and similarly, deep brain stimulation within the PFC attenuates fear and anxiety-related symptoms by reducing BLA firing in pre-clinical assays of PTSD (Reznikov et al., 2018). It should be noted that while extensive literature has alluded to the top-down regulation of PFC-BLA relations, the BLA in turn project glutamatergically to the PFC, modulating emotional responses within this circuit (Cheriyan et al., 2016; McGarry & Carter, 2016). Finally, the BLA-NAc circuit suppresses punished reward-seeking responses, and thus, dysfunction within this path is proposed to have implications for compulsive behaviours related to OCD (Piantadosi et al., 2017).

In summary, these findings illustrate the integrative and systematic nature in which the NAc, VTA, PFC, and BLA function, and the distinctive and analogous effects they have on anxiety-related behaviours. Critically, this physiological connectivity and interactive affective processing highlight the importance of considering collective neural activity in the development of pharmacological agents that are specific and minimally disruptive to the functioning of associated brain regions.



**Figure 3: Functional Connections between the MCL System and Associated Brain Regions.** Arrow legend: Blue = Dopaminergic, Red = GABAergic, Yellow = Glutamatergic, Grey = Serotoninergic.

#### **1.4.3 Targeting the MCL System in the Treatment of Anxiety**

Given the robust evidence demonstrating the role of the mesocorticolimbic system in emotion and cognition from pre-clinical assays of anxiety, this system is frequently a region of interest in clinical interventions. Sturm et al. (2003) demonstrated that the application of deep brain stimulation (DBS) to the NASh in patients with severe anxiety and OCD (who were unresponsive to psycho- and pharmacotherapy) was correlated with a significant reduction in anxiety symptoms. These results were corroborated by a subsequent study by Denys and colleagues (2010) validating the effective use of intra-NAc DBS in patients with OCD. Aside from being a focus for therapy, the NAc represents a potential biomarker for predicting treatment outcomes as greater pre-treatment NAc volume is linked to a greater reduction in anxiety symptoms upon treatment with CBT and SSRIs (Burkhouse et al., 2020). Moreover, similar changes in structural volume have been demonstrated in the PFC, with decreased PFC volumes positively correlating with worry scores in persons with generalized anxiety disorder (GAD) (Mohlman et al., 2009).

As a chief component of the cortical limb of the MCL pathway and with its top-down inhibition of the amygdala, the PFC plays a significant role in modulating cognitive states and fear-responses related to anxiety. While adolescents with GAD display increased activation of the PFC in response to angry faces relative to control subjects, increased PFC activation is associated with less severe anxiety, implying that it may serve a compensatory role by enabling those with GAD to regulate their responses to anxiety-provoking stimuli, possibly through the PFC's functional connections with the amygdala (Monk et al., 2006). This assertion is supported by Ironside et al. (2019) whereby, transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS) of the PFC in subjects with high trait anxiety increased attentional control, while simultaneously reducing amygdala threat reactivity.

The activity of the principal dopaminergic input of the MCL system, the ventral tegmental area, is likewise connected to clinical anxiety. Patients with GAD display heightened VTA-mesocorticolimbic coupling and attenuated VTA-hippocampal coupling in response to generalized stimuli during fear generalization tasks (Cha et al., 2014) supporting the contention that the treatment of anxiety necessitates the consideration of related brain regions at the systems-level as opposed to isolated structures. As a note, the long-term memory consolidating structure, the hippocampus, possesses circuit-level interactions with the VTA, NAc, and PFC (Godsil et al., 2013; Kahn & Shohamy, 2013) with dysfunctional associations having implications for the onset of anxiety symptoms (Marusak et al., 2017). Finally, pharmacological targeting of the VTA with specific natural medicines has been shown to ameliorate symptoms of GAD potentially via VTA dopaminergic

associations within the MCL system (Herrera-Arellano et al., 2012; Prieto-Gómez et al., 2003).

#### **1.5 Receptor Targets and Downstream Molecular Signalling of Anxiety**

As mentioned previously, atypical serotonergic conduction specifically with regards to 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R is associated with the onset, maintenance, and treatment of anxious phenotypes (see *Serotonergic (5-HT) System and Anxiety*). Additionally, increasing data have revealed the anxiogenic effects of reduced GABA transmission (Goddard et al., 2001), specifically as it pertains to key brain structures of the MCL system. Reduced GABA levels within the PFC and GABAR antagonists within the VTA have been observed to increase anxiety (Frye & Paris, 2009; Ghosal et al., 2017), and in a similar vein, the injection of GABAR agonists into the NASh is linked to anxiolytic behaviours (Lopes et al., 2012). Notably, the functional connections between the NAc and VTA (specifically, the GABAergic NAc → VTA projections) signify that GABA alterations in one region can have implications for the other (Norris et al., 2016). Ultimately, these studies highlight the importance of inhibitory control within the MCL system in modulating anxiety and the clinical relevance of GABA receptors, as exhibited by the conventional anxiolytic benzodiazepine.

Both 5-HTR and GABAR are associated with anxiety-related downstream signalling pathways with notable protein biomarkers being: ERK, JNK, Akt, and GSK3 (Ailing et al., 2008; Crofton et al., 2017; Hollos et al., 2018; Matsuda et al., 2019) (**Figure 4**). While the activity of these proteins results in phenotypically similar anxiety-associated symptoms, their effects on downstream targets exhibit distinctive mechanisms of action.

#### 1.5.1 ERK

The extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 (ERK1 and ERK2, respectively) are members of the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) superfamily of signalling cascades that mediate cellular processes such as proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis (Mebratu & Tesfaigzi, 2009). In addition to their physiological effects, phosphorylated ERK (p-ERK) within the PFC is linked to high levels of anxiety (Ailing et al., 2008), and inhibited 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R has been found to increase activation of the ERK pathway (via increased p-ERK) within the hippocampi of PTSD mice thereby, increasing anxiety symptoms (Xiang et al., 2017). Moreover, compounds in cannabis are able to modulate this cascade. In particular, intra-hippocampal infusions of THC increases salience attribution in fear conditioning assays, which are reversed upon the co-application of CBD due to the downregulation of p-ERK1/2; additionally, pharmacological reactivation of pERK1/2 blocks these behavioural effects by CBD (Hudson et al., 2019). Thus, the antipsychotic effects of cannabidiol appear to be modulated by the ERK1/2 pathway, specifically within the context of brain regions associated with the MCL system.

## 1.5.2 JNK

Also, members of the MAPK family, c-Jun N-terminal kinases 1, 2, and 3 (JNK1, JNK2, and JNK3, respectively) are involved in cellular processes and activated by stressful stimuli similar to ERK proteins (Johnson & Nakamura, 2007). Consequently, given that oxidative stress can induce anxiety and depression (Hassan et al., 2014), it is unsurprising that the JNK1 isoform has been implicated in these mood disorders (Hollos et al., 2018). Specifically, JNK1 knockout mice display increased hippocampal neurogenesis and subsequent alleviation of anxiety and depression, with JNK inhibition being sufficient in yielding these effects (Mohammad et al., 2018). Thus, JNK has been causally implicated in the neurogenesis hypothesis of anxiety, which postulates that the generation of new neurons within the hippocampus throughout adulthood suppresses anxious behaviour (Revest et al., 2009). Furthermore, while 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R-mediated ERK phosphorylation leads to the initiation of anti-apoptotic pathways, 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R stimulation of JNK in the same cell line results in pro-apoptosis, suggesting that the ultimate consequence of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R activity on MAPK proteins is dependent on their respective role within the tissue (Masson et al., 2012).

## 1.5.3 Akt

Protein kinase b (Akt) is a member of the PI3K-Akt signal transduction pathway, which is activated by the phosphorylation of its serine-473 and threonine-308 residues; this phosphorylates downstream targets, including the protein glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3), involved in cell survival and growth (Manning & Cantley, 2007). Notably, this phosphorylation is related to 5-HT homeostasis, as mice with inhibited phosphorylation of Akt (p-Akt) at Ser473 display elevated cortical expression of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R (Saunders et al., 2014). Moreover, the isoform Akt2 is involved in mood stabilization and fear memory with Akt knockout mice displaying significantly increased anxiety in pre-clinical behavioral assays such as the light-dark box and open field test (Leibrock et al., 2013). Finally, varying genotypes of the Akt2 gene have been associated with human personality traits related to anxiety and depression, highlighting its pharmacological significance in treating mood disorders (Engeli et al., 2014).

#### 1.5.4 GSK3

Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3) is a serine/threonine protein kinase primarily phosphorylated and inactivated by Akt as a downstream target of the PI3K-Akt pathway (Cross et al., 1995). Existing as two isoforms, GSK3 $\alpha$  and GSK3 $\beta$ , it participates in cell signalling and transport, as well as in the etiology of mood disorders (Jope, 2011). In mice, silencing GSK3 $\beta$  within the NASh decreases the intrinsic excitability of tonically active interneurons (TANs), consequently leading to a reduction in anxiety-like behaviour (Crofton et al., 2017). Indeed, several studies have validated that GSK3 $\beta$  modulates behaviours linked to aberrant 5-HT transmission and that 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R agonists increase phosphorylated GSK3 $\beta$  within the cerebral cortex, hippocampus, and striatum (Latapy et al., 2012; Polter & Li, 2010). Finally, several classes of 5-HT modulating drugs, such as SSRIs, exert their actions by inhibiting GSK3, reinforcing the significance of targeting this protein in neuropsychiatric disease (Polter & Li, 2011).

It should be noted that the aforementioned proteins, of which anxiety-related modulatory roles are mentioned in isolation, work in a concerted manner through direct and indirect interactions with each other. Consequently, their ultimate behavioural outcomes, based on activation or inactivation, is dependent on the brain region targeted, as well as the complex interplay between these molecules.



**Figure 4: 5-HT**<sub>1A</sub> **Receptor-Mediated Downstream Molecular Targets.** Proteins discussed in this thesis are highlighted. Jun/Fos, CREB, and FoxO represent transcription factors. JNK = c-Jun N-terminal kinase, ERK = extracellular signal-regulated kinase, Akt = protein kinase b, GSK = glycogen synthase kinase.

## 1.6 The Endocannabinoid System and Mental Health

Despite thousands of years of cannabis use for recreational and medicinal purposes, interest in cannabinoid receptor pharmacology did not begin until the isolation of THC and the discovery of its psychoactive properties in 1964 (Maroon & Bost, 2018; Russo, 2011). Subsequent research in the early 1990s unveiled the specific membrane receptors of THC, thus leading to the identification of the endogenous signalling system – the endocannabinoid system (ECS) (Maroon & Bost, 2018). Consequently, the endogenous cannabinoids (cannabis-like substances) derived from arachidonic acid, *N*-arachidonoylethanolamine (anandamide; AEA) and 2-arachidonoylglycerol (2-AG) were identified (Maroon & Bost, 2018). The two major endogenous cannabinoid receptors of the ECS system are the CB<sub>1</sub> and CB<sub>2</sub> G protein-coupled receptors (Pertwee, 2008). Binding of phytocannabinoids and endogenous cannabinoids to these receptors within the mammalian brain has been found to modulate effects on emotion, motor control, and cognition (Rodrigues de Fonseca et al., 2005). Additionally, within the central and peripheral nervous systems, they play a crucial role in regulating the autonomic nervous system, immunity, and microcirculation (Rodrigues de Fonseca et al., 2005).

Notably, the antagonistic effects of CBD and THC are owing to their differential receptor binding. While THC is a partial agonist at the CB<sub>1</sub> and CB<sub>2</sub> receptors, CBD acts as a negative allosteric modulator of the CB<sub>1</sub> receptor and a weak indirect antagonist of the CB<sub>2</sub> receptor (Pertwee, 2008). Critically, by targeting these receptors, their exogenous and endogenous ligands, and endocannabinoid degradative enzymes, recent pharmacological advances have successfully manipulated the ECS system to treat pain, neurological disease, and psychiatric and emotional disorders, like anxiety and drug addiction (Maroon & Bost, 2018).

#### **1.6.1 Cannabis-Derived Treatment**

While there is evidence of cannabis-derived treatment dating back to 2700 B.C. and reports of pharmaceutical use in the 19<sup>th</sup> century, their definitive induction into Western medicine is a more recent phenomenon (Zuardi, 2006). The first cannabis-derived medication, Sativex, was approved and launched in the United Kingdom on June 21<sup>st</sup>, 2010, with 29 other countries, including Canada, following suit shortly after; this 1:1 THC-CBD oral spray is used for the treatment of pain and spasticity caused by multiple sclerosis (Freeman et al., 2019). On June 25<sup>th</sup>, 2018, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved Epidiolex, an oral CBD solution, for the treatment of seizures associated with two severe forms of childhood epilepsy –
Lennox-Gastaut syndrome and Dravet syndrome (Mead, 2019). Additionally, some countries, including the US, Netherlands, and Germany, have now licensed the use of two synthetic-THC products, Dronabinol and Nabilone, both of which serve as a weight loss treatment for patients with AIDS and an anti-emetic for patients receiving chemotherapy (Freeman et al., 2019). Although whole-plant extracts have yet to be approved by the FDA, growing evidence of the therapeutic effects of cannabis has prompted the World Health Organization to propose that cannabis should be rescheduled for medical use within international law (Mayor, 2019). Specifically, in the case of CBD, its excellent safety profile and tolerance even at high doses have highlighted its clinical value in treating mood and anxiety disorders (Taylor et al., 2018).

### **1.6.2** Properties and Mechanisms of Action of the Phytocannabinoid Cannabidiol

Cannabidiol (CBD) comprises about 40% of most *Cannabis sativa* extracts, making it the second most abundant component after THC (Grlic, 1976). CBD interacts with a host of different receptors; critically, its anxiolytic effects have been associated with the vanilloid receptor TRPV1 (Iannotti et al., 2014), the serotonin receptor 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> (Norris et al., 2016), and the endocannabinoid receptor CB<sub>1</sub> (Pertwee, 2008).

Activation of the TRPV1 channel is linked to the etiology of psychiatric disorders such as anxiety and fear-associated responses (Chahl, 2011). For instance, compared to wild-type mice, TRPV1 knockout mice display less anxiety-related symptoms as measured by the light-dark box test, the elevated plus maze, and the fear conditioning paradigm (Marsch et al., 2007; Santos et al., 2008). Moreover, CBD has been shown to dose-dependently activate and subsequently desensitize TRPV1

channels (Iannotti et al., 2014); thus, the reported anxiolytic effects of CBD may be related to its direct interactions with this receptor.

Conversely, evidence suggests that CBD may modulate these effects indirectly through the endocannabinoid anandamide (AEA). AEA is an agonist at the TRPV1 channel (Ross, 2003) and the CB<sub>1</sub> receptor (of which CBD is not a primary ligand) (Dasilva et al., 2014). Studies demonstrate that CBD increases levels of AEA by inhibiting its hydrolytic enzyme, fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH) (Leweke et al., 2012), and by inhibiting AEA uptake via its presumed AEA transporter (Bisogno et al., 2001). Since increased AEA is negatively associated with psychotic symptoms, the antipsychotic effects of CBD have been attributed to its effects on AEA levels. Notably, the administration of CBD in patients with acute schizophrenia results in the reduction of psychotic symptoms comparable to the potent antipsychotic drug amisulpride, while bearing less negative side-effects (Leweke et al., 2012).

While the exact biochemical interactions of CBD are still debated, extensive behavioural and molecular assays have robustly linked it as an agonist at the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor (de Gregorio et al., 2019; Norris et al., 2016; Resstel et al., 2009; Russo et al., 2005). The study by Norris et al. (2016) (mentioned earlier under *Nucleus Accumbens*) demonstrating that intra-NASh CBD can block the formation of conditioned freezing behaviors, unveiled a novel circuit between the NASh and the ventral tegmental area via NASh 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R transmission. Specifically, CBD decreased DAergic neuronal activity in the VTA, while simultaneously increasing VTA GABAergic neuronal activity, with the reversal of these neuronal effects and restoration of associative fear memory formation upon administration of NAD299 (a 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R antagonist) (Norris et al., 2016). Furthermore, the ability for CBD to facilitate GABAergic activity and modulate anxiety has been associated with its interactions with the GABA receptor subtype, GABAA, while exhibiting no interactions at GABABR (Bakas et al., 2017; Straiker et al., 2018). Specifically, CBD acts as a positive allosteric modulator at the GABAA receptor (Bakas et al., 2017; Onaivi et al., 1990), which is similar to the actions of the anxiolytic drug, benzodiazepine (Roy-Byrne, 2005). Given that GABAA activation inhibits GABA interneurons within the ventral striatum and subsequently increases NAc firing (Mallet, 2005), CBD may possess a GABAAR-NAc-mediated route in inhibiting VTA dopaminergic transmission within the MCL system, thereby, modulating anxiety symptoms.

In addition to its reported regulation of multiple anxiety-related receptor targets, oral ingestion of CBD demonstrates an excellent safety profile with adverse reactions being mild or moderate in severity after two daily doses of 1500 mg (Taylor et al., 2018). Notably, a single oral dose of 400 mg of CBD is enough to significantly decrease subjective levels of anxiety in patients with GAD (Crippa et al., 2011), while a 600 mg dose is effectual in patients with SAD (Bergamaschi et al., 2011). Consequently, given its relatively superior tolerability and effective modulation of 5-HT and GABA, CBD represents an excellent candidate as an alternative or supplementary agent to conventional anxiolytics.

## 1.6.3 Properties and Mechanisms of Action of the Monoterpene Limonene

For centuries, essential oils have been utilized for the treatment of infection, inflammation, and mood disorders (Ali et al., 2015). In particular, there are extensive reports from traditional and folk medicine on the anxiolytic effects of Citrus essential oils (such as that found in *Citrus aurantium L*.) with the emergence of more recent empirical evidence supporting its therapeutic use in pre-clinical and clinical settings

(Lehrner et al., 2000; Leite et al., 2008; Lima et al., 2013; Rombolà et al., 2017). For instance, numerous rodent *in-vivo* studies have demonstrated that lemon essential oil can reduce levels of stress, anxiety, and depression (d'Alessio et al., 2014; de Almeida et al., 2012; Komiya et al., 2006; Lima et al., 2013). In humans, drops of lemon essential oil scattered in a dental office lobby were shown to reduce anxiety of awaiting patients (Lehrner et al., 2000), while oral administration reduced preoperative anxiety levels of patients scheduled for minor elective surgery (Akhlaghi et al., 2011).

The anxiolytic effects of essential oils are largely attributed to the aromatic compounds known as terpenes. The major chemical component (constituting up to 96.24%) of Citrus essential oil is the monoterpene hydrocarbon limonene (Leite et al., 2008); in cannabis extracts, limonene represents 16% of the fresh bud oil (Ross & ElSohly, 1996). Moreover, emerging pre-clinical data has alluded to the pharmacologically similar effects of limonene and cannabidiol and their analogous modulation of activity within the MCL system.

Komiya et al. (2006) reported that inhalation of lemon essential oil by mice decreased measures of anxiety in the pre-clinical assay, the elevated plus maze (EPM). Moreover, pre-treatment with the anxiolytic buspirone (a 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> agonist) and the antipsychotic haloperidol (a D2, D3, D4 antagonist) potentiated the anxiolytic effects of inhaled lemon oil, while flumazenil (a GABA<sub>A</sub>R antagonist) blocked these effects (Komiya et al., 2006). Considered together these findings provide support for the assertion that lemon oil modulates DAergic activity via interactions with the 5-HTnergic and/or GABA receptor complex (Komiya et al., 2006). One possible mechanism of action is that components of lemon oil, such as limonene, activate raphe nuclei serotonergic transmission to the VTA and associated regions of the MCL system, which subsequently suppresses DAergic neuronal activity (Komiya et al., 2006). These results of limonene regulation of the 5-HT, dopamine, and GABA systems are corroborated by other studies (Fukumoto et al., 2006; Lima et al., 2013; Yun, 2014; Zhou et al., 2009) with one study by Yun (2014) demonstrating limonene-associated reversal of methamphetamine-induced dopamine release specifically in the nucleus accumbens.

Furthermore, in addition to its reported effects on stress and mood, limonene represents an attractive candidate in drug therapy due to its potential non-invasive, olfactory administration and low toxicity. The LD<sub>50</sub> values for d-limonene in male and female rats (in g/kg body weight), respectively, are 4.4 and 5.1 (oral), 3.6 and 4.5 (intraperitoneal), > 20 and > 20 (subcutaneous), and 0.12 and 0.11 (intravenous), categorizing limonene as 'practically non-toxic' according to the Hodge and Sterner toxicity scale (Tsuji et al., 1975). While extrapolation of these doses to humans should be conducted with caution, evidence from a Phase I clinical trial suggests that limonene toxicity, upon oral administration, is limited to gastrointestinal symptoms (such as irritation, nausea, and diarrhea), and are associated with exceptionally high doses in the range of 6.5–12 g/m<sup>2</sup> body surface area per day (Vigushin et al., 1998).

Given its relatively safe pharmacological profile and described anxiolytic efficacy, limonene represents an appealing alternative to current anxiolytic pharmacotherapies. This is further supported by its reported interactions with wellestablished anxiety-related targets, such as 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R (Costa et al., 2013). Moreover, the similar mechanistic profile that limonene shares with CBD makes it a suitable codrug for the examination of synergistic efficacy as it relates to the Entourage Effect.

#### **1.7 Synergy and the Entourage Effect (EE)**

Synergy is the enhanced potency of combined pharmacological agents that is greater than their presumed additive effects (Greco et al., 1996). These co-operative interactions often allow for the use of lower doses of each drug, thereby, reducing the likelihood for adverse reactions. In line with this synergism principle, the Entourage Effect refers to the proposed mechanism demonstrating the enhanced psychoactive potency of combined phytocannabinoid components relative to their isolated administrations (Ben-Shabat et al., 1998; Russo, 2011). Originally identified amongst endogenous cannabinoids, recent developments have extended this effect to exogenous cannabinoids, such as THC and CBD, terpenes, and flavonoids (Ferber et al., 2020a; Russo, 2011). Critically, studies specifically demonstrating the augmented therapeutic efficacy of whole-plant or combinatorial extracts of cannabis have significant implications for the treatment of brain and anxiety disorders.

In an *in-vitro* rodent model of epilepsy, comparison of a standardized cannabis extract (SCE) with a matched concentration of pure THC, yielded the SCE as a stronger and more rapidly-acting anticonvulsant (Wilkinson et al., 2003). Moreover, Ryan et al. (2006) found that evoked calcium responses within hippocampal neurons and glia were increased with combinatorial administrations of CBD and THC relative to pure CBD and THC counterparts and that the response sizes and maximal responder rates were heightened by CBD-THC mixtures containing additional phytocannabinoids rather than a pure 1:1 formula of CBD:THC. Consequently, these findings provide evidence of synergy between THC and CBD, as well as potential interactions with other cannabis constituents (Ryan et al., 2006).

Four possible mechanisms of synergy have been postulated by Wagner and Ulrich-Merzenich (2009) which include i) effects at multiple target receptors, ii)

improved pharmacokinetics such as, enhanced bioavailability, iii) interactions affecting bacterial resistance, and iv) tempering of adverse events, as in the case of CBD-inhibition of THC-induced psychotropic effects (Hudson et al., 2019; Niesink & van Laar, 2013). However, while studies have demonstrated synergistic efficacy between CBD and THC, as well as within constituents of lemon essential oil (Costa et al., 2013), there is currently no study that has assessed possible Entourage Effects between Limonene-CBD formulations (Ferber et al., 2020b). Given the previously described similarities between CBD and limonene in their modulation of receptor targets, neuronal communication, and consequent changes in anxiety-associated behaviours, Limonene-CBD formulations offer a promising avenue in EE-potentiated treatment of anxiety disorders. Consequently, this thesis examined the potential synergistic and anxiolytic efficacy of combined sub-threshold doses of Limonene-CBD formulations relative to pure administrations of these phytocannabinoids.

## **1.8 Hypothesis and Research Aims**

*General Hypothesis:* This study hypothesized that combining sub-threshold cannabidiol and d-limonene would lead to synergistic efficacy (based on the concept of the cannabis Entourage Effect, discussed previously), thus, resulting in greater anxiolytic efficacy in both behavioural and molecular assays compared to the administration of either compound in isolation.

The following research aims were conducted to test this hypothesis:

*Aim 1:* Characterize the anxiolytic efficacy of Limonene-CBD formulations relative to limonene and CBD alone by the administration of compounds through inhalation and intracranially, respectively, and by subsequent assessment of established rodent anxiety-related phenotypes in behavioural assays.

*Aim 2*: Examine possible 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor-mediated anxiolysis by co-application of the antagonist (NAD299) with Limonene-CBD formulations and assess for changes in behaviour in the same assays conducted in *Aim 1*.

*Aim 3*: Determine whether Limonene-CBD formulations alter molecular pathways associated with anxiety and 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R signalling by examining changes in associated biomarkers (such as ERK1/2 and Akt).

## 2. Methods

## **2.1 Animal Housing**

Adult male Sprague Dawley rats (300-400 grams) were housed in pairs upon arrival from the Charles River Laboratories, Quebec, Canada until surgery. The following conditions were maintained: 12-hour light/dark cycle, food (rodent chow) and water ad libitum, and constant temperature and humidity. Cages were plexiglass rectangular boxes filled with approximately two inches of corn bedding containing approved objects for environmental enrichment (paper nesting and wood chewing blocks). Beginning one day after arrival, animals were handled every day for at least one week to acclimate them to handling procedures. After one week, animals were ready for surgical cannulation. All experimental procedures were performed in accordance with the regulations of the Canadian Council on Animal Care (CCAC) and the University of Western Ontario Animal Care and Veterinary Services (ACVS) and laboratory technicians in the designated animal care facility at Western University.

## 2.2 Stereotaxic Surgery

Rats were anesthetized with a 2:1 mixture of ketamine (80 mg/kg; 26 Vetoquinol) and xylazine (6 mg/kg; Bayer) via intraperitoneal injection. Appropriate anesthetic depth was ensured by the absence of reflexive movement in response to a toe pinch and lack of whisker twitch in response to light stroking. After confirmation of anesthesia, subjects were treated with a subcutaneous injection of meloxicam (1mg/kg) to prevent pain and inflammation; additionally, a second dose was administered 24-hours post-surgery. Rats were positioned in the stereotaxic apparatus. Subjects' body temperature was measured immediately before, during, and after surgery and maintained around 36°C - 37°C using a warm heat pad positioned below a urine pad placed under the rat.

An incision was made to expose the skull and eight-millimeter stainless steel guide cannulas (22 G; Plastics1) were implanted into the NASh bilaterally using the following stereotaxic coordinates:  $12^{\circ}$  angle (mm from bregma): anterior-posterior (AP)  $\pm$  1.8, lateral (LAT)  $\pm$  2.6, and ventral (V) – 7.4 from the subject's dural surface. All coordinates were based on the Rat Brain Atlas by Paxinos and Watson (2005). Cannulas were secured to the skull using four miniature screws and dental acrylic cement. Dust caps were fitted to the cannulas to prevent obstruction by debris. Following at least one week of recovery, rats were tested in behavioural paradigms.

## **2.3 Drug Preparation and Administration**

#### 2.3.1. d-limonene

D-limonene (96.9%; MP Biomedicals) was administered through inhalation according to the following protocol (Harada et al., 2018).

One Day Before Test Day:

To habituate the subjects to the cage where they would receive the odourous exposure to d-limonene, rats were placed in the cage for 30 minutes one day before the first test day. In this set-up, subjects were exposed to 200  $\mu$ L of distilled water.



**Figure 5: Schematic of d-limonene Exposure. Left:** Top-down view schematic of plexiglass-cage depicting the position of the four spice jars. **Right:** Schematic of spice jar containing a weigh boat at the jar mouth. Weigh boats were filled with limonene or water depending on treatment designation.

The limonene exposure apparatus was a transparent, rectangular plexiglass cage with a filter top (which prevented odours from entering or leaving the cage) and four spice jars in each of the four corners secured to the floor using Velcro adhesive. Small weigh boats containing distilled water (200 or 2000  $\mu$ L; V) or d-limonene (200  $\mu$ L or 2000  $\mu$ L; L200 or L2K, respectively), were placed on the mouth of each spice jar. The jars were then secured with lids which contained three holes that allowed the odours to diffuse into the cage. On test day, rats were exposed to this treatment for 30 minutes just before intracranial CBD infusion.

## Test Day:



**Figure 6: Timeline of Drug Administration Prior to Behavioural Test or Brain Extraction.** For brain extractions, animals were administered Euthanyl three minutes after intracranial CBD infusion and brains were collected immediately after confirmed euthanasia.

# 2.3.2 Vehicle, Cannabidiol (CBD), and NAD299 Microinfusions

Vehicle (V) solutions comprised of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; Sigma-Aldrich), cremophor (Sigma-Aldrich), and 0.9% saline (pH 7.4) in a 1:1:18 ratio. CBD-only (Tocris) and NAD299 hydrochloride-only (Tocris; 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R antagonist) solutions were created by dissolving the respective drug in DMSO and diluted to their final concentrations (final DMSO 5% in saline containing 5% cremophor). Target CBD concentrations were either 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(1)) or 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(5)) (subthreshold doses; Norris et al., (2016)), while NAD299-only solutions were 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (effective dose in attenuating CBD anxiolytic effects; Norris et al., (2016)). CBD-NAD299 solutions contained 5 ng of CBD and 100 ng of NAD299 in 0.5  $\mu$ L of vehicle solution (CBD(5)NAD).

Intracranial microinfusions were administered into the NASh (volume of 0.5 mL per hemisphere) using microinjectors attached to a Hamilton syringe over a 1minute period. Microinjectors were kept in place for an additional one minute following infusion to ensure that all of the solution had diffused out of the injector tip. After intracranial infusion, subjects were immediately placed into the designated behavioural test.

#### 2.4 Behavioural Assays

### 2.4.1 Open Field (OF)

The open field test was conducted primarily as a measure of general locomotor activity, wherein, subjects that displayed significantly abnormal locomotor activity were excluded from further analysis. The apparatus consisted of a transparent plexiglass box with approximately two inches of wood chip bedding placed on the floor for comfort. A grid system of laser interference detection (San Diego Instruments) assessed various motor movements such as total distance travelled (in cm) and the total time spent in the center and periphery of the chamber (in seconds). Rats were placed in this chamber to freely explore for 30 minutes. Data was analyzed only for the first 5 minutes of the test, however, as most subjects tended to stop exploration after this time.

## 2.4.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)

The elevated plus maze task measures open-space anxiety exhibited by rats. The test apparatus was a black acrylic maze consisting of four arms (10 x 50 cm), extending from a 10 x 10 cm base platform elevated 50 cm above the floor. The two 'closed arms' were shielded with 40 cm high walls, while the two opposing 'open arms' were unshielded except for a 1 cm high ledge which prevented subjects from falling off the platform during exploration. Relevant measures of this test were: total time spent in the open arms and the total number of arm transitions. Subjects were placed diagonally on the center platform facing no particular arm and allowed to explore the maze for 10 minutes. Exploration behavior was recorded and analyzed offline (Behaview software; www.pmbogusz.net).

## 2.4.3 Three-Chamber Social Interaction (SI)

This test is a measure of the degree of the rodent's social motivation and social recognition memory and consists of three-stages (Loureiro et al., 2015). The test apparatus consisted of three compartments each separated by a removable gate. *One Day Before Test Day:* 

To acclimate the subjects to the chamber a habituation phase was conducted one day before test day. The subject was placed in the center compartment with both gates closed and allowed to explore the center for 5 minutes. After this, the two gates were opened and the rat was allowed to explore the whole chamber for 8 minutes. *Test Day:* 

i) Stage One (S1): Habituation

The next day, the subject was placed in the center compartment for 5 minutes with both gates closed.

ii) Stage Two (S2): Social Motivation

After this 5-minute session, an unfamiliar male rat (matched in age and size to the subject) was placed inside a small wire cage and placed in one compartment, while a similar empty cage was placed in the other compartment. Both gates were then lifted and the test subject was allowed to explore both cages for 8 minutes. The following data was analyzed: time spent sniffing the 'stranger' rat and time spent sniffing the empty cage. Throughout the testing protocol, the placement of the empty cage and stranger rat were counterbalanced between the left and right compartments of the test apparatus.

iii) Stage Three (S3): Social Recognition

Immediately after the second stage, a novel and unfamiliar male rat (matched in age and size to the subject) was introduced into the empty cage. The test subject was allowed to explore both cages for 8 minutes. The following data was analyzed: time spent sniffing the 'familiar' rat (from S2) and time spent sniffing the 'novel' rat (from S3). Subjects' recorded interaction times with the cages during the task were analyzed offline (Behaview software; www.pmbogusz.net).

## 2.4.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)

The light-dark box test measures bright-space anxiety exhibited by rats, based on their instinctive tendency to avoid brightly lit environments. The test apparatus was a non-transparent plexiglass box ( $50 \ge 25 \ge 37$  cm) consisting of two equally sized compartments. The 'light compartment' was white, uncovered, and illuminated by a lamp placed approximately 125 cm above the floor of the compartment. The 'dark compartment' was black and lidded. The two compartments were separated by a 10 x 10 cm open doorway, which allowed subjects to easily traverse them.

Subjects were placed in the light compartment with their back facing the open doorway and observed for a total of 10 minutes. The following data was analyzed: total time spent in the light, total time spent in the dark, risk assessment (total time spent by the subject placing its nose or its forepaws into the light compartment from the dark compartment), as well as the total number of compartmental transitions during the test session. A transition into a compartment was considered only when all four feet of the rat was placed in the respective compartment. Test sessions were recorded and analyzed offline (Behaview software; www.pmbogusz.net).

### 2.4.5 Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)

The contextual fear conditioning paradigm is a test of associative learning and memory created between an aversive footshock stimulus and a given environment. While it can be used to measure both memory acquisition and memory recall, this thesis examined memory acquisition only. The test apparatus, adapted from Norris et al. (2016) consisted of a lidless, tall chamber containing a metallic grid floor connected to a shocker. The task consisted of two stages conducted over two days.

i) Stage One: Conditioning Phase

Day 1 of the protocol involved pairing a specific context to an aversive footshock stimulus. Immediately after subjects received treatment, they were placed inside a black-and-white striped walled chamber (the context) and administered 10 supra-threshold footshocks. The shock was 0.8 mA, 1 second in duration and, given at randomized intervals over a 25-minute session.

ii) Stage Two: Testing Phase

The next day, within 24 hours, rat subjects were placed in this same chamber and their subsequent freezing behaviour was measured. Recorded data was then analyzed offline (Behaview software; www.pmbogusz.net)

## 2.4.6 Experimental Timeline of Behavioural Assays



Figure 7: Testing Timeline of Behavioural Assays (not to scale).

# 2.4.7 Experimental Groups in Behavioural Assays

<b>Research Aim</b>	<b>Experimental Cohort</b>	Treatment Groups	
Aim 1: Characterizing anxiolysis and synergy	Baseline Cohort (9 potential groups)	VV, VCBD(1) and/or VCBD(5), L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(1) and/or L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1) and/or L2KCBD(5)	
Aim 2: Examining 5- HT <sub>1A</sub> R modulation	NAD299 Challenge (8 potential groups)	VV, VNAD, L200CBD(1) and/or L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1) and/or L2KCBD(5), L200CBD(5)NAD, L2KCBD(5)NAD	

Table 1: Summary	of Experimental Coho	orts and Treatmen	t Designations Per
Cohort			

# **2.5 Molecular Analyses**

## 2.5.1. Tissue Extraction

After completion of all behavioural tests, rodent brains were collected for Western Blot analysis. Prior to euthanasia, rats were subjected to their respective treatment (odour and drug combination) from behavioural testing. Euthanasia was an intraperitoneal injection of sodium pentobarbital (Euthanyl<sub>TM</sub>; 240 mg/kg) administered 3 minutes after intracranial infusion. Animals were decapitated and extracted brains were frozen at -80°C and sliced within three weeks. To account for potential minor variations in extracting methods, brains from each cohort of animals were extracted on the same day.

Using a cryostat, coronal sections (99  $\mu$ m) of the PFC, NASh, and BLA were collected and mounted on glass slides. Bilateral tissue samples were extracted from

these brain regions. NASh microdissections were taken from around the infusion site to avoid any regions with active gliosis. Tissue samples were homogenized using a Dounce homogenizer and proteins were then isolated using lysis buffer containing phosphatase and protease inhibitors. Protein quantification was conducted using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay.

## 2.5.2 Western Blots

The Western Blot protocol was adopted from Lyons et al. (2013). Protein samples were denatured in Laemmli buffer and diluted to ensure an equal concentration amongst all samples. Each well was loaded with 25 μg of protein sample and subjected to SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) at 125V for 1.5 hours in 10% acrylamide gels, followed by transference to nitrocellulose membranes using the Trans-Blot Turbo Transfer System (Bio-Rad) at 2.5A for 10 minutes. After blocking with 2.5% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in TBS-T for one hour, membranes were then placed in blocking solution containing the following primary antibodies with their respective host species and dilutions as follows: αtubulin (mouse; 1:10,000; Sigma-Aldrich), phosphorylated ERK1/2 (p-ERK; rabbit; 1:1000; Cell Signalling Technology), total ERK1/2 (t-ERK; mouse; 1:2000; Cell Signalling Technology), and total Akt (t-Akt; mouse; 1:1000; Cell Signalling Technology).

Membranes were subsequently probed with species appropriate fluorophoreconjugated secondary antibodies (LI-COR IRDye 680RD and IRDye 800CW; Thermo Scientific) at a dilution of 1:10000. LI-COR Odyssey Infrared Imaging System and Image Studio analysis software were then used to scan and obtain densitometry measurements respectively, normalizing the intensity of each sample's target protein band to its respective  $\alpha$ -tubulin band intensity.

## 2.6 Histology

Over four cohorts, a total of 145 animals underwent surgery for intra-cranial cannulation. Following tissue extraction, slides containing the NASh region were stained using cresyl violet dye as detailed by Loureiro et al. (2015). Stained slides with visible cannula tips under a confocal microscope were photographed and assessed for appropriate cannula placement using the Rat Brain Atlas by Paxinos and Watson (2005). Due to improper cannulation, 11 animals were excluded from analysis from the following groups: VV [2], VCBD [3], L200V [2], L200CBD [1], and L2KCBD [3].



**Figure 8: Histological Analysis of the Intra-Shell Region of the Mesolimbic Nucleus Accumbens (NASh) Microinjection Sites. A)** Microphotograph of a representative slide depicting bilateral injector placements within the NASh **B)** Slide presented alongside an overlay of the relevant depiction in the Rat Brain Atlas by Paxinos and Watson (2005). Red arrows point towards the injector tips.

## 2.7 Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism (Version 8). Behavioural and molecular data were analyzed for Gaussian distribution using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Data was then analyzed using a one-way ANOVA (or Kruskal-Wallis analysis) or t-test (or Mann-Whitney U-Test). The *post-hoc* analysis utilized was Fisher's LSD. Statistical significance was determined at p < 0.05 and the confidence interval was 95%. Statistical outliers were identified using the Grubbs' Test and removed.

# 3. Results

## **3.1 Histology**

Histological analysis confirmed injector placements were correctly localized to the nucleus accumbens shell (NASh) according to the anatomical boundaries specified in the Atlas by Paxinos and Watson (2005) (**Figure 8**). Only these animals were analyzed for further study.

# **3.2 Baseline Cohort Behavioural Results**

# 3.2.1 Open Field (OF)

The open field test was conducted to assess if treatment groups affected general locomotor activity. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], VCBD(5) [9], L200V [10], L2KV [12], L200CBD(5) [11], and L2KCBD(5) [9].

# General Locomotion

There were no significant differences in the distance travelled between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5,52)} = 0.472$ , p = .795; **Figure 9B**), suggesting that treatment did not affect general locomotion. Thus, the results from the OF test conclusively eliminated variable locomotor activity as a confounding variable in all subsequent behavioural assays. Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following groups: L200V [1] and L200CBD(5) [1].

# Center Time

The time spent in the center of the chamber was analyzed as a measure of rodent open-space anxiety. There were no significant differences in the time spent in the center of the chamber between any of the treatment groups based on the Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^{2}_{(5)} = 5.584$ , p = .345; **Figure 9C**). However, there appeared to be a trend of increasing time spent in the center with increasing volume of limonene and for Limonene-CBD combination groups. Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L2KV [1].

# A) Open Field Schematic



B) OF (Acute Treatment): Five Minute Locomotion







**Figure 9: Open Field (Baseline Cohort). A)** A top-down view schematic of the OF apparatus **B)** Distance travelled in the first five minutes of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA **C)** Time spent in the center of the apparatus in the first five minutes of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; K-S test. CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L; limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar; p < 0.05.

### **3.2.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)**

The elevated plus maze test was used to assess rodents' inherent aversion to open spaces. Subjects that spend more time in the open arms of the maze are deemed to be less anxious. Two parameters from this test were analyzed: time in open arms and the total number of open arm entries. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], VCBD(1) [10], VCBD(5) [10], L200V [8], L2KV [14], L200CBD(1) [8], L200CBD(5) [13], L2KCBD(1) [8], and L2KCBD(5) [9]. Animals that fell off the maze and therefore, did not complete the 10-minute assay were excluded from analysis. These were from: VV [1], VCBD(5) [2], and L200CBD(5) [2].

# Time in Open Arms

In comparison to the VV group, L2KV and all Limonene-CBD combination groups (i.e., L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly more time in the open arms of the maze; p = .041, p = .014, p = .004, p = .011, and p = .014, respectively. In comparison to the VCBD(1) group, all Limonene-CBD combination groups (i.e., L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly more time in the open arms of the maze; p = .027, p = .008, p = .021, and p = .028, respectively.

In comparison to the VCBD(5) group, all Limonene-CBD combination groups (i.e., L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly more time in the open arms of the maze; p = .026, p = .009, p = .020, and p = .026, respectively.

In comparison to the lowest dose of limonene, L200V, all Limonene-CBD combination groups (i.e., L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly more time in the open arms of the maze; p = .024, p = .008, p =

.018, and p = .024, respectively. Figure 10B summarizes these findings; one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(8,75)} = 3.173$ , p = .004).

# Total Number of Open Arm Entries

In comparison to the VV group, L2KV and all Limonene-CBD combination groups except the L200CBD(1) group made significantly more open arm entries. Individual *p* values between VV and L2KV, L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5) were p = .026, p = .011, p = .015, and p = .006, respectively.

Compared to the VCBD(1) group, L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5) made significantly more open arm entries; p = .037, p = .047, p = .019, respectively.

Finally, compared to the VCBD(5) group, the L2KCBD(5) group displayed significantly more open arm entries; p = .039. Figure 10C summarizes these findings; one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(8, 74)} = 2.120$ , p = .044). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L2KV [1].

### A) Elevated Plus Maze Schematic



B) EPM (Acute Treatment): Total Time in Open Arms



C) EPM (Acute Treatment): Total Open Arm Entries



**Figure 10: Elevated Plus Maze (Baseline Cohort). A)** A top-down view schematic of the EPM apparatus **B)** The total time spent in the open arms of the maze by treatment groups. The group receiving the highest dose of limonene (L2KV) and all Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly more time in the open arms compared to the VV group. Compared to the CBD only groups (VCBD(1) and VCBD(5)) and the group receiving the lowest dose of limonene (L200V), all Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly more time in the open arms compared to the 10-minute test. The group receiving the highest dose of limonene (L2KV) and all Limonene-CBD combination groups (vCBD(1)) and the groups during the 10-minute test. The group receiving the highest dose of limonene (L2KV) and all Limonene-CBD combination groups (except L200CBD(1)) made significantly more entries than the VV group. Compared to the VCBD(1) group, all Limonene-CBD combination groups (except L200CBD(1)) made significantly more entries. Additionally, the groups receiving the highest dose of CBD and limonene (L2KCBD(5)) made significantly more entries than the VCBD(5) group. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(1)) or 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar.

## 3.2.3 Three-Chamber Social Interaction (SI)

The three-chamber social interaction test was conducted as a pre-clinical model of social anxiety. Rodents normally prefer to spend time with a conspecific than alone and also tend to prefer a novel conspecific than a familiar one. Thus, the assay consists of two measurements: general sociability and preference for social novelty. These are quantified as 'social motivation index' and 'social recognition index', respectively. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], VCBD(5) [9], L200V [10], L2KV [11], L200CBD(5) [10], and L2KCBD(5) [10].

#### Social Motivation Index (SMI)

The social motivation index is the normalized value of the time spent sniffing the cage with the rat divided by the total time spent sniffing in Stage Two.

There were no significant differences in the SMI values between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5,51)} = 0.789, p = .563$ ; **Figure 11B**). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L2KV [2].

### Social Recognition Index (SRI)

The social recognition index is the normalized value of the time spent sniffing the cage with the novel rat divided by the total time spent sniffing in Stage Three. There were no significant differences in the SRI values between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5,54)} = 0.065$ , p = .997; Figure 11C).

#### A) Social Interaction Test



B) SI (Acute Treatment): Social Motivation Index







**Figure 11: Social Interaction (Baseline Cohort). A)** A front-view schematic of the SI apparatus **B)** The social motivation indices measured in Stage Two of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA **C)** The social recognition indices measured in Stage Three of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA. CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar; p < 0.05.

## **3.2.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)**

The light-dark box test was used to assess rodents' inherent aversion for brightlylit spaces. Subjects that spend more time in the light compartment are deemed to be less anxious. Three parameters from this test were analyzed: time in light, time in dark, and risk assessment. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], VCBD(5) [8], L200V [8], L2KV [9], L200CBD(5) [9], and L2KCBD(5) [9].

### Time in Light

Both the L200CBD(5) and L2KCBD(5) groups spent significantly more time in the light compartment of the box compared to VV (p = .007 and p = .001, respectively) and VCBD(5) (p = 0.005 and p < .001, respectively) based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5, 46)} = 4.217$ , p = 0.003; Figure 12A).

Time in Dark

Compared to the VV treatment group, L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(5) spent significantly more time in the dark compartment of the box (p =.016, p = .002, p < .001, and p < .001, respectively). Additionally, compared to the VCBD(5) group significant differences were found with L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(5) (p = .018, p = .003, p < .001, and p < .001, respectively); one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5, 45)} = 6.814$ , p < .0001; **Figure 12B**). It should be clarified that time in dark is not simply the opposite of time in light as instances of risk assessment behaviour (see below) are not included in this analysis. Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L200CBD(5) [1].

Risk Assessment

The risk assessment measure included (time the subject spent in the light) + (time the subject spent with its head or forepaws in the light while the body remained in the dark). Compared to the VV treatment group, L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(5) spent significantly more time in risk assessment behaviours (p = .016, p = .002, p < .0001, p < .0001, respectively). Compared to the VCBD(5) group, L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(5) displayed significantly more risk assessment (p = .018, p = .003, p < .0001, p < .0001, respectively); one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(5, 45)} = 6.814$ , p < .0001; **Figure 12C**). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L200CBD(5) [1].

# Total Number of Transitions

Analysis of the total number of transitions made between the light and dark compartments revealed a significant difference between the VV group and L2KV (p = .013), L200CBD(5) (p = .007), and L2KCBD(5) (p = .002) and between the VCBD(5) group and L2KCBD(5) (p = .022) according to the Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^2_{(5)} = 14.52$ , p = .013; Figure 12D).

### A) Light-Dark Box Schematic







C) LDB (Acute Treatment): Total Time Spent in Dark Compartment



Figure 12: Light Dark Box (Baseline Cohort). A) A top-down view schematic of the LDB apparatus B) The total time spent in the light compartment of the box by treatment groups. Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly more time in the light compared to VV and VCBD(5) groups C) The total time spent in the dark compartment of the box by treatment groups. Limonene only and Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly less time in the dark compared to VV and VCBD(5) groups. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5 µL; limonene doses were 200 µL (L200) or 2000 µL (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented above their respective error bar.



D) LDB (AcuteTreatment): Risk Assessment





Figure 13 (continued): Light Dark Box (Baseline Cohort). D) The total time spent in risk assessment behaviours. Limonene only and Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly more time in these behaviours compared to VV and VCBD(5) groups E) The total number of transitions made between the light and dark compartments during the 10-minute test. L2KV and Limonene-CBD groups made significantly more transitions compared to the VV group. Additionally, the L2KCBD(5) group made significantly more transitions compared to the VCBD(5) group. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5 µL; limonene doses were 200 µL (L200) or 2000 µL (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented above their respective error bar.

## **3.2.5** Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)

The contextual fear conditioning paradigm assesses rodents' associative memory between an aversive foot-shock stimulus and the environment. Specifically, this study assessed rodents' fear-related memory acquisition. The parameter measured was freezing behaviour in response to the foot-shock-associated context. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], VCBD(1) [10], VCBD(5) [9], L200V [9], L2KV [8], L200CBD(1) [9], L200CBD(5) [9], and L2KCBD(1) [8].

## Freezing Behaviour

All treatment groups (except for VCBD(1)) displayed significantly less time freezing compared to the VV group. Individuals *p* values respectively, for VCBD(5), L200V, L2KV, L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(1) were: .037, .008, .020, .005, .017, and .002; Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^2_{(7)} = 13.45$ , *p* = .061; **Figure 13B**). Additionally, based on the Welch's t-test the L2KCBD(1) group spent significantly less time freezing compared to the VCBD(1) group; ( $t_{(16)} = 2.245$ , *p* = .045; **Figure 13B**).

## A) Contextual Fear Conditioning



B) CFC Acquisition (Acute Treatment): Total Time Freezing



**Figure 14: Contextual Fear Conditioning (Baseline Cohort). A)** A schematic of the CFC paradigm **B)** Total time spent freezing in response to the foot-shock associated environment on Day 2. Compared to the VV group, all groups (except for VCBD(1)) spent significantly less time freezing. Compared to the VCBD(1) group, the L2KCBD(1) group spent significantly less time freezing. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(1)) or 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K). Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented above their respective error bar.

## 3.3 NAD299 Challenge Cohort Behavioural Results

## 3.3.1 Open Field (OF)

The open field (OF) test was conducted to assess if treatment groups affected general locomotor activity. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], L200CBD(5) [11], L2KCBD(5) [9], L200CBD(5)NAD [11], L2KCBD(5)NAD [11], and VNAD [11].

# General Locomotion

There were no significant differences in the distance travelled between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4,45)} = 0.369$ , p = .829; **Figure 14A [left]**), suggesting that treatment did not affect general locomotion. Thus, the results from the OF test conclusively eliminated differing locomotor activity as a confounding variable in all subsequent behavioural assays in the NAD299 challenge experiments. Additionally, the Welch's t-test with VV and VNAD confirmed that locomotor ability did not differ significantly between these groups ( $t_{(18)} = 1.032$ , p = .318; **Figure 14A [right]**). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L200CBD(5) [1].

# Center Time

The time spent in the center of the chamber was analyzed as a measure of rodent open-space anxiety. There were no significant differences in the time spent in the center of the chamber between any of the treatment groups based on the Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^2_{(4)} = 2.855$ , p = .582; Figure 14B [left]). Notably, however, the time spent in the center of the chamber was highest for the Limonene-CBD combination groups with a trend in the reversal of this effect in the groups receiving NAD299.

Additionally, there was no significant difference in the time spent in the center between the VV and VNAD groups based on the Mann-Whitney test (U = 33, p =.356; **Figure 14B [right]**). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following groups: L200CBD(5)NAD [1] and VNAD [1].





B; Left) OF (NAD299 Challenge): Five Minute Center Time



Figure 15: Open Field (NAD299 Challenge Cohort). A) Left: The distance travelled in the first five minutes of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA A) Right: The distance travelled between VV and VNAD groups. No significant differences were observed between groups; Welch's t-test B) Left: Time spent in the center of the apparatus in the first five minutes of the test. No significant differences were observed between groups; K-S test B) Right: Time spent in the center between VV and VNAD groups. No significant differences were observed between groups; K-S test B) Right: Time spent in the center between VV and VNAD groups. No significant differences were observed between groups; Mann-Whitey U-test. CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K); NAD299 doses were 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar; p < 0.05.
#### 3.3.2 Elevated Plus Maze (EPM)

The elevated plus maze test was used to assess rodents' inherent aversion to open spaces. Subjects that spend more time in the open arms of the maze are deemed to be less anxious. Two parameters from this test were analyzed: time in open arms and the total number of open arm entries. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], L200CBD(1) [8], L200CBD(5) [13], L2KCBD(1) [8], L2KCBD(5) [9], L200CBD(5)NAD [8], L2KCBD(5)NAD [8], and VNAD [8]. Animals that fell off the maze and therefore, did not complete the 10-minute assay were excluded from analysis. These were from: VV [1] and L200CBD(5) [2].

Time in Open Arms

In comparison to the VV group, all Limonene-CBD combination groups (i.e., L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly more time in the open arms of the maze; p = .016, p = .005, p = .012, and p = .016, respectively. Additionally, there appeared to be a reversal of this affect with NAD299 as displayed by the significant difference between L200CBD(1) and L200CBD(5)NAD (p = .012), L200CBD(1) and L2KCBD(5)NAD (p = .035), L200CBD(5) and L200CBD(5)NAD (p = .004), L200CBD(5) and L2KCBD(5)NAD (p = .004), L200CBD(5) and L2KCBD(5)NAD (p = .013), L2KCBD(1) and L200CBD(5)NAD (p = .009), L2KCBD(1) and L2KCBD(5)NAD (p = .012), and L2KCBD(5) and

Total Number of Open Arm Entries

In comparison to the VV group, L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5) groups made significantly more open arm entries (p = .018, p = .025, and p = .011, respectively). Additionally, there was a significant reversal of this effect with NAD299 with decreased open arm entries in the L200CBD(5)NAD group compared to the L2KCBD(5) group (p = .038). Figure 15B [left] summarizes these findings; one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(6, 53)} = 2.238$ , p = .054). The Welch's t-test revealed no significant difference between the VV and VNAD groups ( $t_{(14)} = .674$ , p = .512; Figure 15B [right]).





B; Left) EPM (NAD299 Challenge): Total Open Arm Entries





#### 3.3.3 Three Chamber Social Interaction (SI)

The three-chamber social interaction test was conducted as a pre-clinical model of social anxiety. Rodents normally prefer to spend time with a conspecific than alone and also tend to prefer a novel conspecific than a familiar one. Thus, the assay consists of two measurements: general sociability and preference for social novelty. These are quantified as 'social motivation index' and 'social recognition index', respectively. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], L200CBD(5) [10], L200CBD(5)NAD [9], L2KCBD(5)NAD [9], and VNAD [10]. *Social Motivation Index (SMI)* 

The social motivation index is the normalized value of the time spent sniffing the cage with the rat divided by the total time spent sniffing in Stage Two. There were no significant differences in the SMI values between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4,42)} = 0.290$ , p = .883; **Figure 16A [left]**). Additionally, the Welch's t-test with VV and VNAD confirmed that social motivation indices did not differ significantly between these groups ( $t_{(17)} = 1.753$ , p = .098;

#### Figure 16A [right]).

### Social Recognition Index (SRI)

The social recognition index is the normalized value of the time spent sniffing the cage with the novel rat divided by the total time spent sniffing in Stage Three. There were no significant differences in the SRI values between any of the treatment groups based on a one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4,43)} = 0.329$ , p = .857; Figure 16B [left]). Additionally, the Welch's t-test with VV and VNAD confirmed social recognition indices did not differ significantly between these groups ( $t_{(18)} = 1.217$ , p = .0239; Figure 16B [right]).



Figure 17: Social Interaction (NAD299 Challenge Cohort). A) Left: Social motivation indices measured in Stage Two of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA A) Right: No significant difference in social motivation indices between VV and VNAD; Welch's t-test B) Left: Social recognition indices measured in Stage Three of the test. No significant differences were observed between treatment groups; one-way ANOVA B) Right: No significant difference in social recognition indices between VV and VNAD; Welch's t-test. CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5 µL (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200 µL (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K); NAD299 doses were 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$ SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar; p < 0.05.

A; Left) SI (NAD299 Challenge): Social Motivation Index

Lancentina

Lanceolei

**Treatment Groups** 

Larceptenap

9

4

1200080151

A; Right) SI (NAD299 Challenge): Social Motivation Index

ŵ

VNAD

Treatment Groups

#### **3.3.4 Light-Dark Box (LDB)**

The light-dark box test was used to assess rodents' inherent anxiety for brightly-lit spaces. Three parameters from this test were analyzed: time in light, time in dark, and risk assessment. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], L200CBD(5) [9], L200CBD(5) [9], L200CBD(5)NAD [12], L2KCBD(5)NAD [12], and VNAD [11]. *Time in Light* 

Both the L200CBD(5) and L2KCBD(5) groups spent significantly more time in the light compartment of the box compared to VV (p = .014 and p = .003, respectively; one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4, 46)} = 2.917, p = .031$ ); Figure 17A [left]). The Mann-Whitney test revealed no significant difference between the VV and VNAD groups (U = 48, p = .941; Figure 17A [right]). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L2KCBD(5)NAD [1]. *Time in Dark* 

Compared to the VV treatment group, L200CBD(5), and L2KCBD(5) spent significantly more time in the dark compartment of the box (p = .005 and p = .002, respectively). Additionally, there was a significant reversal of this effect with NAD299 as observed by the significant difference between L200CBD(5) and L200CBD(5)NAD (p = .048) and L2KCBD(5) and L200CBD(5)NAD (p = .022); one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4, 44)} = 3.864$ , p = .009; **Figure 17B [left]**). The Mann-Whitney test revealed no significant difference between the VV and VNAD groups (U = 44, p = .710; **Figure 17B [right]**). It should be clarified that time in dark is not simply the opposite of time in light as instances of risk assessment behaviour (see below) are not included in this analysis. Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following groups: L200CBD(5) [1] and L2KCBD(5)NAD [1].

### Risk Assessment

The risk assessment measure included (time the subject spent in the light) + (time the subject spent with its head or forepaws in the light while the body remained in the dark). Compared to the VV treatment group, L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(5), and L2KCBD(5)NAD spent significantly more time in risk assessment behaviours (p = .009, p = .004, p < .019, respectively). Compared to the L2KCBD(5) group, the L2KCBD(5)NAD displayed significantly less risk assessment (p = .037); one-way ANOVA analysis ( $F_{(4, 45)} = 3.378$ , p = .017; **Figure 17C [left]**). The Mann-Whitney test revealed no significant difference between the VV and VNAD groups (U = 44, p = .710; **Figure 17C [right]**). Statistical outliers were identified and removed from the following group: L200CBD(5) [1].

# Total Number of Transitions

Analysis of the total number of transitions made between the light and dark compartments revealed a significant difference between VV and L200CBD(5) (p =.004), VV and L2KCBD(5) (p = .001), and L2KCBD(5) and L2KCBD(5)NAD groups (p = .030); Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^2_{(4)} =$  14.09, p = .007; **Figure 17D [left]**). The Mann-Whitney test revealed no significant difference between the VV and VNAD groups (U = 47.5, p = .901; **Figure 17D [right]**.





A; Right) LDB (NAD299 Challenge): Total Time Spent in Light Compartment

B; Left) LDB (NAD299 Challenge): Total Time Spent in Dark Compartment



Figure 18: Light Dark Box (NAD299 Challenge Cohort). A) Left: Total time spent in the light compartment of the box by treatment groups. Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly more time in the light compared to the VV group A) Right: Graph displaying no significant differences in the total time spent in the light compartment of the box between VV and VNAD groups B) Left: Total time spent in the dark compartment of the box by treatment groups. Limonene-CBD combination groups spent significantly less time in the dark compared to the VV group. Additionally, the L200CBD(5)NAD group displayed significantly more time in the dark compared to both the Limonene-CBD combination groups B) Right: Graph displaying no significant differences in the total time spent in the light compartment of the box between VV and VNAD groups. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5 µL; limonene doses were 200 µL (L200) or 2000 µL (L2K); NAD299 doses were 100 ng/0.5 µL. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar.





D; Left) LDB (NAD299 Challenge): Total Number of Compartmental Transitions



Figure 19 (continued): Light Dark Box (NAD299 Challenge Cohort). C) Left: Graph displaying significant differences in risk assessment between VV and Limonene:CBD combination groups and the L2KCBD(5)NAD group, and between the L2KCBD(5) and L200CBD(5)NAD groups C) Right: Graph displaying no significant differences in risk assessment between VV and VNAD groups D) Left: Total number of transitions made between the light and dark compartments during the 10-minute test. Limonene-CBD groups made significantly more transitions compared to the VV group. The L200CBD(5)NAD group displayed significantly less transitions than the L2KCBD(5) group D) Right: Graph displaying no significant differences in the total number of transitions made between VV and VNAD groups. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L; limonene doses were 200  $\mu$ L (L200) or 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K); NAD299 doses were 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar.

### **3.3.5** Contextual Fear Conditioning (CFC)

The contextual fear conditioning paradigm assesses rodents' associative memory between an aversive foot-shock stimulus and the environment. Specifically, this study assessed rodents' fear-related memory acquisition. The parameter measured was freezing behaviour in response to the foot-shock-associated context. For this test, the number of animals in each group (excluding histological outliers mentioned in *2.6 Histology*) were: VV [9], L200CBD(1) [9], L200CBD(5) [9], L2KCBD(1) [8], L200CBD(5)NAD [10], L2KCBD(5)NAD [10], and VNAD [9].

# Freezing Behaviour

All treatment groups displayed significantly less time freezing compared to the VV group. Individuals *p* values respectively, for L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), L200CBD(5)NAD, and L2KCBD(5)NAD were: .004, .015, .002, .005, and .014. Notably, groups receiving NAD299 displayed a trend of greater freezing time compared to the Limonene-CBD combination groups. These findings are illustrated in **Figure 18A [left]**; Kruskal-Wallis test ( $\chi^2_{(5)} = 13.22, p = .021$ ). The VV and VNAD groups displayed no significant difference in freezing time; Mann-Whitney test (U = 23, p = .136; **Figure 18A [right]**).

#### A; Left) CFC Acquisition (NAD299 Challenge): Total Time Freezing



**Figure 20:** Contextual Fear Conditioning (NAD299 Challenge Cohort). A) Left: Total time spent freezing in response to the foot-shock associated environment on Day 2. Compared to the VV group, all groups spent significantly less time freezing. A) **Right:** VV and VNAD groups did not differ significantly in freezing time. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . CBD doses were 1 ng/0.5 µL (CBD(1)) or 5 ng/0.5 µL (CBD(5)); limonene doses were 200 µL (L200) or 2000 µL (L2K); NAD299 doses were 100 ng/0.5 µL. Plotted values are the mean ± SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective bar.

### **3.4 Molecular Assays**

Downstream molecular biomarkers associated with anxiety and the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> system were quantified to elucidate potential mechanisms of action of the formulations utilized in the behavioural assays. Three brain regions were analyzed: the PFC, NASh, and BLA. One-way ANOVA analyses were conducted with protein expression levels normalized to the control group (VV) and represented as a percentage out of 100.

### 3.4.1 Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Pathway (ERK 1/2)

### Prefrontal Cortex

With regards to the ERK1 isoform in the PFC, p-ERK1 levels were significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group in comparison to the VV and VCBD(5) groups ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 5.482$ , p = .013; p = .006 and p = .005, respectively; **Figure 19A**). T-ERK1 expression was significantly higher in the VCBD(5) and L2KCBD(5) groups compared to VV ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 2.216$ , p = .139; p = .044 and p = .048, respectively; **Figure 19B**). The ratio of p/T ERK1 levels were significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group and the L2KCBD(5)NAD group compared to the VV group ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 9.810$ , p = .002; p < .001 and p = .006, respectively; **Figure 19C**) and additionally, L2KCBD(5) displayed significantly lower p/T ERK1 levels relative to the VCBD(5) group (p = .005; **Figure 19C**).

Comparing the expression of the ERK2 isoform demonstrated that p-ERK2 levels were significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to the VV and VCBD(5) groups ( $\chi^2_{(3)} = 10.55$ , p = .003; p = .004 and p = .009, respectively; **Figure 19A**). There were no significant differences in the T-ERK2 levels between treatment groups ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 1.432$ , p = .282; **Figure 19B**). p/T ERK2 levels were significantly lower in L2KCBD(5) group compared to the VV and VCBD(5) groups ( $F_{(3, 12)} =$  10.19, p = .001; p < .001 and p = .002 respectively; **Figure 19C**) and in the L2KCBD(5)NAD group compared to the VV and VCBD(5) groups (p = .004 and p = .028, respectively; **Figure 19C**). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 4 animals.

### Nucleus Accumbens Shell

Within the NASh, no significant differences were found in any measures of the ERK1 isoform (p-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 16)} = 1.590$ , p = .231 [Figure 19D]; T-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 16)} = 0.127$ , p = .943 [Figure 19E]; p/T-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 15)} = 1.264$ , p = .322 [Figure 19F]).

ERK2 isoform expression levels were significantly lower for p-ERK2 in the VCBD(5), L2KCBD(5), and L2KCBD(5)NAD groups compared to the VV group  $(F_{(3, 15)} = 5.093, p = .013; p = .022, p = 002, and p = .041, respectively; Figure 19D)$ . No significant differences were found in the T-ERK2 levels between groups  $(F_{(3, 15)} = 0.107, p = .955;$  Figure 19E), while p/T ERK2 was significantly lower only in the L2KCBD(5) group relative to the VV group  $(F_{(3, 15)} = 2.185, p = .132; p = .024;$  Figure 19F). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 5 animals. Statistical outliers were identified using the Grubbs' Test and removed from the following groups: one L2KCBD(5) sample from p-ERK2 and T-ERK2 and one VCBD(5) sample from p/T-ERK1.

#### Basolateral Amygdala

Quantification in the BLA revealed no significant differences in any measures of the ERK1 isoform (p-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 10)} = 1.030$ , p = .420 [Figure 19G]; T-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 10)} = 0.579$ , p = .642 [Figure 19H]; p/T-ERK1:  $F_{(3, 10)} = 0.847$ , p = .499 [Figure 19I]).

Similarly, p-ERK2 levels did not display significant differences between groups ( $F_{(3, 10)} = 1.080$ , p = .401; Figure 19G) while T-ERK2 was only significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5)NAD group compared to the VV group ( $F_{(3, 10)} = 1.698, p = .230; p = .048;$  Figure 19H). Finally, there were no differences in the p/T ERK2 levels ( $F_{(3, 10)} = 1.609, p = .249;$  Figure 19I). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 4 animals. Statistical outliers were identified using the Grubbs' Test and removed from the following groups: one L2KCBD(5) sample from p-ERK1/2 and T-ERK1/2 and T-ERK1/2 and one L2KCBD(5)NAD sample from p-ERK1/2 and T-ERK1/2.



### Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase Pathway (ERK 1/2)

Figure 21: ERK Expression Levels Within the PFC, NASh, and BLA. PFC: A) p-ERK1 and 2 were significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to VV and VCBD(5) B) T-ERK1 was significantly higher in the VCBD(5) and L2KCBD(5) groups compared to VV C) p/T-ERK1 and 2 were significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to VV and VCBD(5). The L2KCBD(5)NAD group displayed significantly lower p/T-ERK1 and 2 compared to VV and significantly lower p/T-ERK2 compared to VCBD(5). NASh: D) p-ERK2 was significantly lower in the VCBD(5), L2KCBD(5), and L2KCBD(5)NAD groups compared to VV E) No significant differences were observed in the T-ERK1 and 2 levels between treatment groups F) p/T- ERK2 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to VV. BLA: G) No significant differences were found between treatment groups in p-ERK1 and 2 expression H) T-ERK2 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5)NAD group compared to VV I) No significant differences were observed in the p/T-ERK1 and 2 levels between treatment groups. J, K, L) Representative Western blots of J) PFC, K) NASh, and L) BLA showing p-ERK1-2, T-ERK1-2, and  $\alpha$ -tubulin expression. Separate one-way ANOVA analyses were conducted as indicated by the dotted vertical lines. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . All CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5 µL; limonene doses were 2000 µL (L2K); the NAD299 dose was 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented on the bottom of their respective error bar.

### 3.4.2 PI3K-Akt Signal Transduction Pathway (Akt Ser473)

# Prefrontal Cortex

No significant differences were found between treatment groups in any quantifications of Akt Ser473 within the PFC (p-AktSer473:  $F_{(3, 12)} = 0.132$ , p = .940 [Figure 20A]; T-Akt Ser473:  $F_{(3, 12)} = 0.060$ , p = .980 [Figure 20B]; p/T-Akt Ser473  $F_{(3, 12)} = 0.068$ , p = .976 [Figure 20C]). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 4 animals.

### Nucleus Accumbens Shell

No significant differences were found in the total Akt levels in the NASh (T-Akt Ser473:  $F_{(3, 15)} = 0.235$ , p = .870; **Figure 20E**). However, p-Akt Ser 473 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to the VV, VCBD(5), and L2KCBD(5)NAD groups ( $F_{(3, 15)} = 4.782$ , p = .016; p = .004, p = .049, and p = .006, respectively; **Figure 20D**). Moreover, p/T Akt Ser473 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared VV ( $F_{(3, 15)} = 1.760$ , p = .198; p = .045; **Figure 20F**). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 5 animals. Statistical outliers were identified using the Grubbs' Test and removed from the following groups: one L2KCBD(5) sample from p-Akt Ser473 and T-Akt Ser473.

# Basolateral Amygdala

No significant differences were observed between treatment groups within the BLA in T-Akt Ser 473 levels ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 0.810$ , p = .513; Figure 20H) and in P/T-Akt Ser 473 levels levels ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 1.890$ , p = .185; Figure 20I). However, p-Akt Ser 473 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) group compared to the VV group ( $F_{(3, 12)} = 2.203$ , p = .141; p = .038; Figure 20G). Each treatment group contained tissue samples from 4 animals.



# PI3K-Akt Signal Transduction Pathway (Akt Ser 473)

**Figure 22:** Akt Ser 473 Expression Levels Within the PFC, NASh, and BLA. PFC: No significant differences were found in the A) p-Akt Ser473, B) T-Akt Ser 473, and C) p/T-Akt Ser 473 levels within the PFC. NASh: D) L2KCBD(5) displayed significantly lower p-Akt Ser 473 compared to VV, VCBD(5), and L2KCBD(5)NAD groups E) No significant differences were found in the T-Akt Ser 473 levels between treatment groups F) The L2KCBD(5) group exhibited significantly lower p/T-Akt Ser 473 levels compared to VV BLA: G) p-Akt Ser 473 was significantly lower in the L2KCBD(5) groups compared to VV H) No significant differences were found in the T-Akt SER 473 levels between treatment groups I) No significant differences were found in the T-Akt SER 473 levels between treatment groups. J, K, L) Representative Western blots of J) PFC, K) NASh, and L) BLA showing p-Akt Ser 473, T-Akt Ser 473, and  $\alpha$ -tubulin expression. One-way ANOVA analysis. Single annotation =  $p \le 0.05$ , double annotation =  $p \le .01$ , triple annotation =  $p \le .001$ . All CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L; limonene doses were 2000  $\mu$ L (L2K); the NAD299 dose was 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. Plotted values are the mean  $\pm$  SEM; the sample size of each group is represented above their respective error bar.

### 4. Discussion

Previous evidence has alluded to the synergistic potential of cannabis-derived compounds in modulating mental and physical states (Russo, 2011). This phenomenon generally referred to as the 'Entourage Effect' (EE), has not yet been explored with regards to combinatorial administrations of cannabidiol (CBD) and d-limonene. By utilizing a rodent model, this thesis demonstrated for the first time the synergistic potential and greater anxiolytic efficacy of Limonene-CBD formulations relative to isolated administrations of CBD or limonene, specifically within the nucleus accumbens shell (NASh) brain region (*Aim 1*). Additionally, by utilizing a molecular antagonist (NAD299) and via analysis of specific molecular markers, this study elucidated the potential 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated mechanism of these Limonene-CBD formulations (*Aim 2*), as well as changes in specific downstream signalling molecules associated with this activation (*Aim 3*).

Overall, the greater reduction of anxiety-related symptoms in behavioural assays in the Limonene-CBD groups relative to isolated groups of CBD or limonene supported the proposed hypothesis of EE-potentiated anxiolysis in Limonene-CBD formulations. Moreover, Western blots demonstrating the differential protein expression levels exhibited by isolated CBD relative to the Limonene-CBD combinatorial group allude to a distinctive mechanism in the modulation of neuronal activity that likely underlies this synergism.

### 4.1 Baseline Cohort: Limonene-CBD Demonstrate EE-Potentiated Anxiolysis

Behavioural Test	Limonene-CBD groups relative to isolated CBD or Limonene groups	Conclusion
Open-Field	No difference in locomotion No difference in center time	-
Elevated-Plus Maze	Increase in time spent in open arms and total number of open arm entries	EE-potentiated anxiolysis
Social Interaction	No differences in social motivation index or social recognition index	-
Light-Dark Box	Increase in time spent in light compartment and total number of compartmental transitions Decrease in time spent in dark compartment	EE-potentiated anxiolysis
Contextual Fear Conditioning (Memory Acquisition)	Decrease in freezing time	EE-potentiated anxiolysis

# **Table 2: Summary of Baseline Cohort Behavioural Results**

The CBD doses of 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L and 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L utilized in this cohort were deemed to be sub-threshold doses in modulating anxiety-related behaviour based on previous literature on intra-NASh microinfusions in rats (Norris et al., 2016). An exception was in the contextual fear conditioning test, where 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L of CBD proved to be an effective dose. The volumes of limonene, 200  $\mu$ L and 2000  $\mu$ L, were established from a study by Harada et al. (2018) assessing the anxiolytic effects of a similar monoterpene, linalool. Consequently, for this thesis, significant reduction in anxiety-related measures in the Limonene-CBD groups relative to the CBD or limonene alone group suggested synergistic effects and thereby, EE-potentiated anxiolysis.

The open-field (OF) test was conducted primarily to assess for potential locomotor variations evoked by the drug assays. Analysis of the first five minutes of the test yielded no significant differences between the treatment groups in the total distance travelled consistent with previous findings on CBD (Kasten et al., 2019; Long et al., 2010) and with inhaled limonene (Satou et al., 2012). Critically, this outcome suggested that changes in anxiety-related behaviours observed in other experimental assays are unlikely to be mediated by alterations in motor functionality and can be more confidently associated with modulation within the limbic system.

The secondary measure of center time in the first five minutes of the OF test yielded no significant differences between treatment groups consistent with previous findings for intraperitoneally administered CBD (Kasten et al., 2019). Although we observed a trend of increased center time in the Limonene-CBD groups, the similar levels of anxiolysis found in the isolated CBD and limonene groups suggest that Limonene-CBD synergy was not established in this test. Conversely, it is plausible that 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L of CBD and 2000  $\mu$ L limonene are suprathreshold doses in this assay, and thus utilizing a dose of 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L of CBD may help elucidate potential synergistic effects.

It should be noted that criticisms exist for the use of the OF test as a reliable measure of anxiety as it has been shown to be insensitive to some conventional anxiolytics, such as triazolobenzodiazepines and anti-depressants (Prut & Belzung, 2003). Moreover, findings such as the anxiogenic drug amphetamine showing an increase in center exploration (Einat, 2006), suggests that there exists some ambiguity on how center time should be interpreted in this paradigm. Consequently for this study, the OF test cannot conclusively eliminate the ability of Limonene-CBD formulations in modulating open-space anxiety.

78

The most robust evidence of open-space anxiolysis and synergism between cannabidiol and limonene was found in the elevated-plus maze (EPM) test, wherein, all combinations of Limonene-CBD (L200CBD(1), L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) resulted in significantly more time spent in the open arms of the maze relative to the isolated administration of CBD at both experimental doses (VCBD(1) and VCBD(5)) and relative to the isolated administration of limonene at the lowest dose (L200V). Moreover, subjects in three of the combinatorial treatment groups (L200CBD(5), L2KCBD(1), and L2KCBD(5)) made significantly more open arm entries relative to those in VCBD(1); additionally, the L2KCBD(5) group made significantly more open arm entries relative to VCBD(5). These findings are substantiated by prior literature linking limonene to increased values on these parameters (Gurgel do Vale et al., 2002; Komiya et al., 2006; Lima et al., 2013), as well as that of cannabidiol (Guimarães et al., 1990).

With regards to the three-chamber social interaction (SI) test, we found no differences in the social motivation index and the social recognition index values between treatment groups suggesting a lack of EE-potentiated improvement in social anxiety and social cognition by the Limonene-CBD formulations. Our SI results are consistent with previous SI findings demonstrating that isolated CBD does not affect social interaction (Long et al., 2010; Malone et al., 2009; Szkudlarek et al., 2019; van Ree et al., 1984). While there are currently no studies assessing the effects of limonene on this test, evidence using inhaled orange essential oil (OEO) (containing 96.24% limonene) suggests that it may increase active social interaction in this paradigm (Leite et al., 2008). However, given that OEO contains many components in addition to limonene, namely: 0.53% alpha-pinene, 0.27% sabinene, 2.24% myrcene, 0.44% linalool, and 0.25% decanal, its reported effects on social interaction could

also be a result of synergy and thus, explain why we did not find similar effects in isolated limonene groups (Leite et al., 2008).

Despite the findings of this thesis, the possibility that CBD and limonene could be effective agents for alleviating social anxiety should not be dismissed. Research suggests that CBD administration can reverse the social deficits associated with genetically-altered mouse models of autism (Kaplan et al., 2017) and in THCinduced social withdrawal (Malone et al., 2009). Moreover, while acute CBD may not significantly improve social interaction, chronic administration can (Osborne et al., 2017). Thus, while Limonene-CBD formulations did not significantly improve social interaction in our study, this does not suggest that they will be ineffective in those already suffering from social anxiety, especially with chronic treatment. Further studies wherein, Limonene-CBD formulations are administered over an extended period or in rodent models of social deficit could clarify these effects.

Within the light-dark box (LDB) test, combinatorial groups (L200CBD(5) and L2KCBD(5)) spent significantly greater time in the light compartment and significantly less time in the dark compartment in comparison to the VCBD(5) group. Moreover, the L2KCBD(5) group made significantly more compartmental transitions relative to the VCBD(5) group. These results imply that CBD and limonene synergistically alleviate bright-space anxiety in rodents, as expected from previous reports using effective doses of CBD (Long et al., 2010) and inhaled limonene (Satou et al., 2012).

Interestingly, the limonene groups (L200V and L2KV) also spent significantly less time in the dark compared to the VCBD(5) group but did not display a consequent increase in light time. This discrepancy is a result of the limonene groups spending significantly more time in risk assessment behaviours (placing nose or

80

forepaws into the light compartment from the dark compartment) as opposed to wholly entering the light area. Taken together then, these findings offer further support that combining CBD with limonene potentiates limonene's anxiolytic efficacy.

Finally, the contextual-fear conditioning (CFC) test, found that all treatment groups (except VCBD(1)) displayed a significant reduction in freezing time relative to the VV group. Consequently, for this paradigm, 1 ng/0.5 µL of CBD represents a subthreshold dose (Norris et al., 2016), while 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L is an effective dose as verified by the significant extinguishment of freezing behaviour within the VCBD(5) group. Additionally, the significant reduction in freezing exhibited by the L2KCBD(1) group relative to the VCBD(1) group supports the proposition that CBD and limonene synergistically attenuate the formation of fear-related memory, and thereby, may be an effective therapeutic agent in preventing the onset of anxiety-related symptoms, such as in post-traumatic stress disorder. While there are presently no studies examining the effect of limonene on contextual fear conditioning, a study by d'Alessio et al. (2014) found that orally administered d-limonene reversed the onset of freezing behaviour induced by a stress paradigm. Moreover, the CFC findings of this study are in agreement with previous work using this paradigm and cannabidiol (Fogaça et al., 2014; Gomes et al., 2012; Lemos et al., 2010; Resstel et al., 2009) with some studies utilizing specific receptor antagonists proposing that these effects are modulated through 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated neurotransmission (Fogaça et al., 2014; Gomes et al., 2012).

81

# 4.2 NAD299 Challenge Cohort: Limonene-CBD EE-Potentiation is 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-

# Dependent

Rehavioural Test	Limonene-CBD-NAD vs	Conclusion
Denaviourar rest	Limonene-CBD	Conclusion
Open-Field	No difference in locomotion No difference in center time	-
Elevated-Plus Maze	Decrease in time spent in open arms and total number of open arm entries	5-HT <sub>1A</sub> -dependent anxiolysis
Social Interaction	No differences in social motivation index or social recognition index	-
Light-Dark Box	Decrease in time spent in light compartment and total number of compartmental transitions Increase in time spent in dark compartment	5-HT <sub>1A</sub> -dependent anxiolysis
Contextual Fear Conditioning (Memory Acquisition)	No difference in freezing time	-

# Table 3: Summary of NAD299 Challenge Behavioural Results

The CBD doses of 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L and 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L utilized in this cohort were deemed to be sub-threshold doses in modulating anxiety-related behaviour based on previous literature on intra-NASh microinfusions in rats (Norris et al., 2016). An exception was in the contextual fear conditioning test, where 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L of CBD proved to be an effective dose. The volumes of limonene, 200  $\mu$ L and 2000  $\mu$ L, were established from a study by Harada et al. (2018) assessing the anxiolytic effects of a similar monoterpene, linalool. The utilized antagonist, NAD299, is highly specific in attenuating 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor-induced anxiolysis and individual administration of NAD299 did not by itself modify any of the anxiety-related parameters assessed in this study similar to previous literature findings (Johansson et al., 1997; Norris et al., 2016; Szkudlarek et al., 2019). Consequently, for this thesis, a reduction in anxietyrelated behaviours in the Limonene-CBD-NAD groups relative to the Limonene-CBD groups suggested a 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor-mediated anxiolytic effect.

#### Discussion of NAD299 Challenge Behavioural Results

In the open field task, the absence of difference in ambulatory distance between the treatment groups verified that NAD299 does not alter locomotor ability. Consequently, deviations in anxiety-related measures in subsequent assays within this cohort were confidently attributed to changes within the limbic system, as opposed to variability in motor function. Although there was a trend of increased center time in the Limonene-CBD groups that was reversed by the addition of NAD299 (**Figure 14B** [left]), our results from the Baseline Cohort showing similar levels of anxiolysis in the isolated CBD and limonene groups relative to Limonene-CBD groups suggest that Limonene-CBD synergy was not established in the OF test (**Figure 9C**). That said, the perceived trend in the reversal of this effect by NAD299 suggests that any potential mechanism of anxiolysis is likely mediated by 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R. As mentioned previously, however, there is some uncertainty on how center time should be interpreted (Einat, 2006; Prut & Belzung, 2003), thus, conclusions about open-space anxiety from this assay should be made cautiously.

In contrast, the elevated plus maze (EPM) is a well-established test of openspace anxiety. We found a significant EE-potentiated increase in the total time spent in the open arms for all Limonene-CBD groups that was significantly reduced upon co-administration of NAD299 in both combinatorial doses (L200CBD(5)NAD and L2KCBD(5)NAD). Furthermore, there was a reversal of the EE-potentiated increase in the total number of open arm entries with a significant reduction displayed by the L200CBD(5)NAD group compared to the L200CBD(5) group. Taken together, these results strongly propose that open-space anxiolysis by Limonene-CBD formulations are mediated by 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R consistent with the proposed 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> mechanism in previous research on the EPM assay using effectual doses of CBD (de Gregorio et al., 2019; Szkudlarek et al., 2019) and limonene (Komiya et al., 2006).

The lack of significant differences in the social motivation and social recognition indices between the Limonene-CBD formulations and the Limonene-CBD-NAD groups in the three-chamber social interaction (SI) test suggests that at least within the context of this study, CBD, limonene, and NAD do not modulate measures of rodent social anxiety (for a more detailed discussion of this test see *Discussion of Baseline Cohort Behavioural Results*).

In regards to the light dark box (LDB) test, the observed decrease in the time spent in the light, the decrease in the total number of compartmental transitions, and the subsequent increase in the time spent in the dark amongst the Limonene-CBD-NAD groups relative to the Limonene-CBD groups, signify that the EE-potentiated anxiolytic effects of CBD and limonene towards bright spaces are 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R mediated. This conclusion is further corroborated by findings by Costa et al. (2013) showing that the essential oil (EO) extracted from *Citrus aurantium* (containing 98.66% limonene) similarly modifies these same LDB parameters with effects being mediated by the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor. Notably, however, these researchers found that the administration of pure limonene at its prevalent dose within the EO did not modify these LDB behaviors, implying that the anxiolytic effects of the EO are a result of synergism between limonene and other EO phytochemicals (Costa et al., 2013). These findings, combined with the results from this thesis, strongly imply that LimoneneCBD formulations are acting synergistically at the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor to exhibit their anxiolytic effects within the LDB test.

In the last assay, the contextual fear conditioning (CFC) paradigm, there was no significant reversal of the anxiolytic effect observed in the Limonene-CBD formulations upon co-application of NAD299. This is in contrast to the findings by Norris and colleagues (2016) demonstrating 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated anxiolysis by CBD within the nucleus accumbens shell (NASh). Consequently, it appears that the inhibition of fear-related memory consolidation by Limonene-CBD is mediated by a unique mechanism.

One reason for these results could be due to the wide-spread effects of inhaled limonene affecting structures such as, the basolateral amygdala, which has been greatly implicated in the modulation of fear memory (Davis, 1992; Etkin et al., 2004; Reznikov et al., 2018). Thus, it is possible that the localized administration of NAD299 into the NASh is unable to effectively block the effects of limonene within the BLA. Conversely, given that 5-HT<sub>2A</sub> signalling is associated with the formation of fear memory (Clinard et al., 2015; Jiang et al., 2020), it is probable that 5-HT<sub>2A</sub> and not 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> is modulating the anxiolytic effects in the CFC task.

### 4.3 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-Mediated EE-Potentiated Anxiolytic Mechanism

While the investigation of the combinatorial effects of CBD and limonene is unique to this thesis, previous literature has confirmed the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> agonistic properties of individual CBD and limonene administrations within these assays (Campos & Guimarães, 2008; Costa et al., 2013; Fogaça et al., 2014; Norris et al., 2016; Szkudlarek et al., 2019). Norris et al. (2016) demonstrated that microinfusions of CBD into the nucleus accumbens shell (NASh) led to increased GABAergic activity within the ventral tegmental area (VTA), which subsequently decreased VTA dopaminergic activity, with these effects being mediated by 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R. Similarly, limonene has been shown to increase GABA neurotransmission, and consequently decrease dopamine levels within the nucleus accumbens (Yun, 2014; Zhou et al., 2009). Although the method of limonene administration in the study by Yun (2014) was intraperitoneal (i.p.), the transport of limonene to the brain is in fact, superior when inhaled rather than injected i.p. (Satou et al., 2017), suggesting that similar neurochemical effects are likely to be emulated within this study.

One possible mechanism of synergy is that sub-threshold doses of CBD and limonene act concurrently at 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R within the NASh either through allosteric modulation or direct substrate-receptor complex effects to increase GABAergic neurotransmission to the VTA, thereby decreasing DAergic activity to the NASh, PFC, and hippocampus (**Figure 3**). Given that all subtypes of anxiety are related to decreased GABA and 5-HT function, and subsequently enhanced DAergic activity within the mesocorticolimbic system (Nikolaus et al., 2010), this mechanism would explain the reduction in anxious phenotypes observed in the behavioural assays upon Limonene-CBD co-application. 4.4 Molecular Analysis: EE-Potentiated Anxiolysis is Mediated by MAPK and

**PI3K-Akt Signal Transduction Pathways** 

Table 4: Summary of the Ratio of Phosphorylated: Total Protein Express	ion
from Western Blot Assays	

	Brain Region			
Molecular Biomarker	Prefrontal Cortex	Nucleus Accumbens Shell	Basolateral Amygdala	
p/T-ERK 1	<ul> <li>L2KCBD(5)</li> <li>compared to VV and VCBD(5)</li> <li>L2KCBD(5)NAD compared to VV</li> </ul>			
p/T-ERK 2	<ul> <li>L2KCBD(5)</li> <li>compared to VV and VCBD(5)</li> <li>L2KCBD(5)NAD</li> <li>compared to VV and VCBD(5)</li> </ul>	L2KCBD(5) compared to VV		
p/T-Akt Ser 473		L2KCBD(5) compared to VV		

All CBD doses were 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L, all volumes of limonene were 2000  $\mu$ l, and the dose of NAD299 was 100 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L. "----" denotes no significant differences in treatment groups " $\downarrow$ ", denotes significantly lower protein expression. One-Way ANOVA; *p* < 0.05.

Based on the results from the behavioural assays demonstrating evidence of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> mediated synergistic anxiolysis between limonene and CBD, molecular analysis of the highest combinatorial formulation of L2KCBD(5) was conducted alongside VCBD(5) and L2KCBD(5)NAD. Expression levels of ERK1/2 of the MAPK pathway and Akt of the PI3K-Akt pathway within the prefrontal cortex, nucleus accumbens shell, and basolateral amygdala associated with the mesocorticolimbic system were analyzed.

#### 4.4.1 ERK1/2 Signalling Modulates Limonene-CBD Anxiolysis

Within the prefrontal cortex, the VCBD(5) group did not display significantly lower levels of p/T-ERK1/2 expression (**Figure 19C**) relative to the VV group. This outcome is consistent with data from Hudson et al. (2019) exhibiting no differences in p/T-ERK1/2 levels between intra-hippocampus CBD (100 ng) and untreated subjects and correlates with the lack of behavioural differences (relative to VV) observed in this thesis in the assays from the Baseline Cohort. It should be noted, however, that chronic administration of CBD (i.p. injection; 10.0 mg/kg) has been shown in previous literature to decrease p-ERK1/2 (without affecting T-ERK1/2) within the PFC and these effects have been linked to anxiogenic symptoms, as opposed to the anxiolytic effects typically observed with acute administrations of CBD at the same dose (ElBatsh et al., 2012). Notably, this discrepancy highlights the reported biphasic therapeutic efficacy of orally and intraperitoneally delivered cannabidiol (Campos & Guimarães, 2008, 2009; Guimarães et al., 1990).

For instance, Guimarães et al. (1990) observed that i.p. injections of 2.5, 5.0, and 10.0 mg/kg significantly increased the open arm entry ratio in the elevated plus maze, while 20.0 mg/kg was ineffective. Similar findings in the EPM task were documented by Campos and Guimarães (2008) upon delivery of CBD into the

dorsolateral periaqueductal gray midbrain structure. This bimodal activity has been proposed to be due to the differential activation of receptors by cannabidiol, with anxiolytic effects induced by 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R activation at low doses (Campos & Guimarães, 2008) and anxiogenic effects resulting from TRPV<sub>1</sub> activation at high doses and subsequent increase in glutamate transmission (Campos & Guimarães, 2009). Interestingly, this bell-shaped response curve appears to be overcome by CBD extracts enriched with other components, with increasing doses corresponding to increasingly more effective anti-inflammatory and anti-nociceptive effects (Gallily et al., 2015). Consequently, Gallily and colleagues (2015) have proposed that potential synergistic effects between various phytocannabinoids may make combinatorial extracts more clinically effective than isolated CBD, thereby, providing additional support for the proposition that combining CBD and limonene may result in greater anxiolytic efficacy than increasing doses of CBD alone.

p/T-ERK1/2 levels were significantly reduced in the PFC in the L2KCBD(5) group relative to the VV and VCBD(5) groups (**Table 4; Figure 19C**) suggesting that limonene is likely reinforcing the effects of sub-threshold CBD in decreasing phosphorylated ERK1/2 levels. Given that phosphorylated ERK within the PFC is linked to high levels of anxiety (Ailing et al., 2008), these results correlate with outcomes from our behavioural assays (namely, the elevated plus maze and light dark box) in the Baseline Cohort in which the L2KV group displayed greater anxiolysis relative to the VV group, and wherein Limonene-CBD groups exhibited the greatest anxiolytic efficacy.

Potential mechanisms by which limonene may synergize the anxiolytic effects of CBD within the MAPK pathway include i) interactions at 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R via allosteric or direct receptor complexes, ii) alteration of molecular targets upstream of ERK1/2 (such as, Ras, Raf, and MEK1-2), iii) alteration of downstream nuclear localization effectors such as, cAMP-response-element-binding protein (CREB), iv) modulation of proteins and other associated pathways outside the scope of this thesis, and iv) a combination of these effects (**Figure 21**).

While there are currently no studies on the influence of d-limonene on MAPK proteins as it relates to anxiety, the assertion that limonene affects the MAPK pathway is supported by *in-vivo* and *in-vitro* data examining other disease conditions. Essential oils from the citrus plant (composed of 52.44% limonene) have been found to decrease the levels of phosphorylated MAPKs (JNK and ERK) *in-vitro* resulting in anti-inflammatory effects (Kim et al., 2013), while Younis (2020) revealed that limonene pre-treatment reduced the expression of MAPK proteins and p/T-ERK levels in rats experiencing myocardial injury. Moreover, Chaudhary et al. (2012) demonstrated that limonene decreased the expression of Ras, Raf, and phosphorylated ERK1/2 levels in a mouse model of skin tumorigenesis supporting the proposition that the reduction in p-ERK1/2 levels observed in this thesis may be a result of Ras or Raf inactivation upstream of ERK1/2.

In contrast, the anxiolytic behavioural effects of Limonene-CBD could be a result of direct inactivation of ERK1/2 affecting downstream target effectors such as CREB, and subsequent changes in mRNA production (**Figure 4**). Within the hippocampus, the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated induction of CREB by activated ERK1/2 is associated with the modulation of anxiety behaviours (Zhang et al., 2016), while drug or stress-induced activation of CREB within the NAc or amygdala results in depressive and anxiety-like behaviors (Carlezonjr et al., 2005; Pandey et al., 2003). Therefore, a long-term consequence of Limonene-CBD administration may be a decrease in the phosphorylation and consequently, the inactivation of PFC-ERK1/2,

thereby, leading to reduced CREB activity and anxiety. That said, within the context of this thesis, the assertion that these formulations are inducing long-term changes through nuclear localization of downstream effectors should be made with caution, as drug administrations in this study were acute, or at most sub-chronic, in nature. Thus, anxiolysis via rapid-acting, short-term changes are important to consider.

One possible immediate alteration is the formation of stress-induced free radicals and reactive oxygen species (ROS) that are implicated in the prognosis and maintenance of neurogenerative disease. In rats, conditions of acute (1 hour) (Nadeem et al., 2006) and chronic stress (21 days) (Zafir & Banu, 2009) result in the formation of reactive oxygen species, with increased ROS resulting in the phosphorylation and activation of ERK (Cao & Kaufman, 2014). Intracellular accumulation of ROS within the cerebral cortex, cerebellum, and hippocampus has been linked to anxious phenotypes in mice (Rammal et al., 2008) with increased intracellular ROS positively correlating with measures of anxiety in the light-dark box (Bouayed et al., 2007). Given the acute/sub-chronic quality of the stress assumed by the subjects in this thesis, the notion that high ROS levels are mediating anxious behaviour is not unlikely. Accordingly, the decreased p/T-ERK levels observed in the Limonene-CBD group could arguably be a consequence of the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated reduction in ROS activity, given the *in-vitro* evidence demonstrating the antioxidant properties (via the inhibition of ROS) of both cannabidiol and limonene (Campos et al., 2016; Mechoulam et al., 2007; Shah & Mehta, 2018)

In addition to revealing changes in downstream effectors, a principal objective of this thesis was to elucidate the chief receptor targeted by the Limonene-CBD formulations. As expected from the NAD299 Challenge behavioural assays (namely, EPM and LDB) illustrating reversal of anxiety-related behaviour upon administration of NAD299, the L2KCBD(5)NAD group displayed higher levels of p/T-ERK1/2 than the L2KCBD(5) group (**Figure 19C**), suggesting that the Limonene-CBD mediation of ERK is occurring at the 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor. That said, the possibility that limonene is modulating these effects by interactions with other receptor targets should not be excluded.

For instance, the antioxidant properties of limonene have been linked to its modulation of 5-HT<sub>2A</sub> signalling (Yun, 2014) and 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R activation is associated with the potent inhibition of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) (Nau et al., 2013). Moreover, citrus essential oils containing a high concentration of limonene have been found to dose-dependently suppress TNF- $\alpha$  (Kim et al., 2013), while administration of cannabidiol reduces serum TNF-a expression in a biphasic manner (Gallily et al., 2015). These findings are noteworthy as blocking TNF- $\alpha$  reduces anxiety and depressive-like behaviors (Alshammari et al., 2020). Given that TNF- $\alpha$ phosphorylates and activates ERK proteins (Sabio & Davis, 2014), the reduction in p-ERK1/2 expression observed in the Limonene-CBD group could allude to potential inhibition of TNF- $\alpha$  activity. Collectively then, these findings suggest that limonene and/or CBD inhibits TNF-a signalling via 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R, leading to decreased p/T-ERK1/2 expression and a reduction in anxious phenotypes. Conversely, an alternative mechanism pertains to the downregulation of p-ERK1/2 (by limonene) resulting in decreased 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R expression as expected from data by Xiang et al. (2017) reporting these effects. Given that 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R expression competitively inhibits 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R in the hippocampi of PTSD mice (Xiang et al., 2017), this reduction in 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R could facilitate the therapeutic effects of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated anxiolysis by CBD. Regardless of which mechanism of action underlies the observed 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R associated anxiolysis,

the prospect of additional targets aiding in this process should be examined by the use of respective receptor antagonists.

According to findings from this thesis, ERK levels appear to be modulated specifically within the PFC as indicated by the lack of significant differences in p/T-ERK levels observed within the BLA and NASh (aside from the significant reduction in NASh p/T-ERK2). Given that drug delivery did not include intra-PFC administration, these results highlight the functional connections between the PFC and NASh, specifically NASh-mediated inhibition of PFC-MAPK/ERK signalling and the PFC-mediated GABAergic and glutamatergic input to the NASh; thus, some contributory effects via GABA or glutamate neurotransmission are likely modulating the observed EE-potentiated anxiolysis. Specifically, synaptic GABA release in neurons has been found to lower levels of p-ERK, while the inhibition of MEK1/2 (an upstream activator of ERK) reduces p-ERK and increases GABAAR peak current amplitudes (Brady et al., 2018). Therefore, at the systems level, intra-NASh drug delivery may modulate PFC neurotransmission indirectly (via associations with the VTA), and the consequent increase in PFC GABAergic neurotransmission to the NASh decreases PFC-p-ERK1/2 and anxious behaviour.

In summary, the reduction in p/T-ERK1/2 expression observed in the Limonene-CBD group offer a few 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-mediated mechanisms that may underlie the EE-potentiated anxiolysis established in the behavioural assays including, joint reduction in ROS activity, modulation of GABAergic transmission, long-term alterations in CREB activity, or a combination of these effects. Moreover, interactions with other receptors such as the 5-HT<sub>2A</sub>R-mediated reduction in TNF- $\alpha$  or competitive inhibition of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R, are necessary to consider given the reported diversity in the properties associated with CBD and limonene. The lack of anxiolytic behavioural efficacy detected by administrations of isolated CBD and often, in isolated limonene doses, together with the fact that CBD alone did not significantly alter ERK1/2 expression, underscore a unique mechanism of action that likely modulates the synergistic efficacy of combinatorial limonene and CBD via the MAPK pathway.

.
## 4.4.2 Akt Signalling Modulates Limonene-CBD Anxiolysis

Data by Renard et al. (2016) utilizing a higher dose of CBD (100 ng) and the same intra-NASh delivery method employed in this thesis found significantly decreased levels of p-Akt Ser473 and p/T-Akt Ser 473 in CBD-treated rats. It should be noted that while these findings by Renard et al. (2016) were reported in AMPH-sensitized rats and thus, may not represent an ideal model of comparison, similar trends have been documented in CBD-treated glioblastoma cells by Ivanov et al. (2017). Conversely, the VCBD(5) group of this study did not display a significant reduction in this biomarker in any of the brain regions analyzed (**Figure 20**) correlating with the absence of anxiolysis observed in the behavioural assays. Together, these findings support the assertion that 5 ng of CBD is a sub-threshold dose and that the observed L2KCBD(5) reduction of p/T-Akt Ser 473 in the NASh and the associated reduction in anxiety-related behaviour is a consequence of limonene modulation.

Although yet to be examined in mood and anxiety-related states, limonene inhibition of p-Akt Ser 473 has been well-established in human cancer cells (Chidambara Murthy et al., 2012; Jia et al., 2013; Reddy et al., 2017). Moreover, the contention that limonene may synergize the effects of CBD is corroborated by data from Saunders et al. (2014) revealing that KO mice with ablated Akt phosphorylation at Ser473 display increased 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R binding and wherein, *in-vitro* pharmacological inhibition of Akt subsequently enhances 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R cortical expression. Collectively, these findings offer a mechanism of interaction whereby, limonene reduction in p-Akt could potentially increase the available 5-HT<sub>1A</sub> receptor pool for CBD to exert its anxiolytic effects. Moreover, the observed trend in increased NASh-p/T-Akt Ser 473 in the L2KCBD(5)NAD group (**Figure 20F**) correlating with the reversal to anxious behaviour observed in the NAD299 Challenge Cohort support this proposition of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R mediated synergy.

Although not analyzed in this thesis, the study by Renard and colleagues (2016) mentioned previously revealed that in addition to p-Akt downregulation, CBD concurrently inhibited the expression of GSK3 $\beta$  (a downstream target of Akt), which is in contrast to the reported effects of traditional antipsychotics that exhibit a reciprocal increase in GSK3 $\beta$  upon Akt inactivation (Beaulieu et al., 2009). Accordingly, Renard et al. (2016) have proposed that a novel molecular pathway likely underlies the therapeutic effects of CBD within the mesolimbic system which bypasses the conventional PI3K-Akt-GSK3 pathway of conventional antipsychotics.

Given the assertion that limonene is a key player modulating the anxiolytic properties of these formulations, it is worthwhile understanding how olfactory nervous system activation by limonene can lead to alterations at the molecular level. The presence of limonene in the brain after 30-minute inhalation has been documented by Satou et al. (2017), and when combined with the fact that chemical compounds activate the olfactory bulb neurons which transmit signals to the olfactory cortex, as well as the amygdala, hypothalamus, and hippocampus involved in emotion, hormone secretion, and memory, respectively (Koyama & Heinbockel, 2020), alterations in behaviour are a plausible consequence of odourous limonene. That said, electrophysiological recordings analyzing changes in activity within specific brain regions following limonene inhalation would aid in extending the work of this thesis beyond the speculated correlations made between biomarker expression, neurotransmission, and behavioural phenomena.

Taken together, the MAPK and PI3/Akt molecular changes observed within the PFC and NASh, respectively, offer two different 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>-associated mechanistic

96

pathways that are altered by these Limonene-CBD formulations. Importantly, although this data highlights the circuit-level connections between the brain regions of the MCL system (namely, the NASh and PFC), the exact manner in which these regions communicate with each other to evoke these changes remains unclear. Moreover, given the reciprocal interactions between the NASh and VTA and the indirect modulation of the PFC via this connection, further investigations involving functional disconnection between these brain regions (alongside the application of specific inhibitors) would aid in clarifying the observed EE-potentiated anxiolytic mechanism of Limonene-CBD. Finally, the examination of supplementary pathways such as the ADCY/cAMP/PKA cascade, and additional biomarkers such as JNK and GSK3, would better inform the conclusion that Limonene and CBD regulate anxiety via the 5-HT<sub>LA</sub> receptor.



Figure 21: Schematic of Potential Proteins Targeted by Limonene and CBD in Modulating Anxiety (as presented in *Discussion*).

## 5. Conclusions and Future Directions

Changes in the legal landscape surrounding recreational and non-prescriptive cannabis practices have prompted scientific investigation to better inform safe and responsible usage. Moreover, advances in pre-clinical and clinical research elucidating the divergent effects of different phytocannabinoids (i.e., CBD and THC) and the remedial properties of terpenes, have highlighted the therapeutic potential of cannabis-derived components. In particular, the discovery that combinatorial formulations of different phytocannabinoids are more effective than isolated administrations, termed the Entourage Effect, have provoked scientific inquiry on whether specific phytocannabinoid-terpene combinations could elicit greater therapeutic efficacy. Given the documented anxiolytic properties of individual administrations of the monoterpene d-limonene and the phytocannabinoid cannabidiol, this thesis explored the presence of potential Entourage Effectpotentiated anxiolysis in combinatorial doses of Limonene-CBD.

Utilizing a rodent model of open-space and bright-space anxiety, and fearrelated memory formation, this study demonstrated for the first time the synergistic and consequently, enhanced anxiolytic efficacy of concurrently inhaled limonene (200  $\mu$ L or 2000  $\mu$ L) and intra-nucleus accumbens shell cannabidiol (1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L or 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L) in conditions of acute stress, as well as the absence of anxiolysis in a model of social anxiety; dose-dependent effects could not be conclusively determined, however, given that combinations of the lowest dose of each component (200  $\mu$ L of limonene + 1 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L or 5 ng/0.5  $\mu$ L of CBD) evoked similar anxiolysis compared to the highest dose combination treatment (2000  $\mu$ L of limonene + 5 ng/0.5 $\mu$ L of CBD). Moreover, correlations between behavioural outcomes and the detected changes in the L2KCBD(5) group in ERK1/2 expression within the PFC and Akt Ser473 within the NASh (relative to CBD alone), not only substantiated the facilitative effects of limonene in synergizing the anxiolytic effects of CBD but also highlighted the functional connections between the associated brain regions of the mesocorticolimbic system in this regulation. Although questions remain on precisely how intra-NASh delivery is communicating with the PFC and VTA and whether various receptor targets may be aiding in the synergistic anxiolysis of Limonene-CBD dosages, outcomes from this thesis support the well-established role of the NASh, and specifically CBD within the NASh, in regulating affective processing, thereby, emphasizing this brain region as a useful target in treating mood and anxiety disorders. Furthermore, delivery of these formulations with co-applied NAD299 hydrochloride and the consequent reversal of behavioural effects and related biomarker activity validated the role of 5-HT<sub>1A</sub>R in mediating Limonene-CBD synergistic anxiolysis.

While further work involving functional disconnection and electrophysiological analysis would aid in clarifying the mechanisms presented in this thesis, data obtained from this investigation adds to the growing body of knowledge on the Entourage Effect observed amongst cannabis-derived phytochemicals. Moreover, given the enhanced pharmacological safety and relative lack of adverse side-effects associated with limonene and CBD when compared to conventional antianxiety medications, this study opens up a potential avenue to consider in terms of naturally-derived anxiolytics that may aid or substitute current pharmacotherapies.

## References

Ailing, F., Fan, L., Li, S., & Manji, S. (2008). Role of extracellular signal-regulated kinase signal transduction pathway in anxiety. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 43(1), 55–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2008.01.018

Akhlaghi, M., Shabanian, G., Rafieian-Kopaei, M., Parvin, N., Saadat, M., &
Akhlaghi, M. (2011). Citrus aurantium Blossom and Preoperative Anxiety. *Brazilian Journal of Anesthesiology*, *61*(6), 702–712.
https://doi.org/10.1016/S0034-7094(11)70079-4

- Akimova, E., Lanzenberger, R., & Kasper, S. (2009). The Serotonin-1A Receptor in Anxiety Disorders. *Biological Psychiatry*, 66(7), 627–635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.03.012
- Albert, P. R., Vahid-Ansari, F., & Luckhart, C. (2014). Serotonin-prefrontal cortical circuitry in anxiety and depression phenotypes: Pivotal role of pre- and post-synaptic 5-HT1A receptor expression. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00199
- Alex, K. D., & Pehek, E. A. (2007). Pharmacologic mechanisms of serotonergic regulation of dopamine neurotransmission. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, *113*(2), 296–320. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2006.08.004
- Ali, B., Al-Wabel, N. A., Shams, S., Ahamad, A., Khan, S. A., & Anwar, F. (2015).
  Essential oils used in aromatherapy: A systemic review. *Asian Pacific Journal* of Tropical Biomedicine, 5(8), 601–611.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apjtb.2015.05.007

Alshammari, M. A., Khan, M. R., Majid Mahmood, H., Alshehri, A. O., Alasmari, F.
F., Alqahtani, F. M., Alasmari, A. F., Alsharari, S. D., Alhossan, A., Ahmad,
S. F., Nadeem, A., & Alshammari, T. K. (2020). Systemic TNF-α blockade

attenuates anxiety and depressive-like behaviors in db/db mice through downregulation of inflammatory signaling in peripheral immune cells. *Saudi Pharmaceutical Journal*, *28*(5), 621–629.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsps.2020.04.001

- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (Fifth Edition). American Psychiatric Association. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Azmitia, E. C., & Segal, M. (1978). An autoradiographic analysis of the differential ascending projections of the dorsal and median raphe nuclei in the rat. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, *179*(3), 641–667. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.901790311
- Azmitia, E., Gannon, P., Kheck, N., & Whitakerazinitia, P. (1996). Cellular
   localization of the 5-HT receptor in primate brain neurons and glial cells.
   *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *14*(1), 35–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0893-133X(96)80057-1
- Bakas, T., van Nieuwenhuijzen, P. S., Devenish, S. O., McGregor, I. S., Arnold, J. C., & Chebib, M. (2017). The direct actions of cannabidiol and 2-arachidonoyl glycerol at GABA A receptors. *Pharmacological Research*, *119*, 358–370. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2017.02.022
- Bandelow, B., & Michaelis, S. (2015). Epidemiology of anxiety disorders in the 21st century. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, 17(3), 327–335. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2015.17.3/bbandelow
- Bandelow, B., Sagebiel, A., Belz, M., Görlich, Y., Michaelis, S., & Wedekind, D. (2018). Enduring effects of psychological treatments for anxiety disorders:

Meta-analysis of follow-up studies. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, *212*(6), 333–338. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.2018.49

- Barker, M. J., Greenwood, K. M., Jackson, M., & Crowe, S. F. (2004). Cognitive Effects of Long-Term Benzodiazepine Use: A Meta-Analysis. *CNS Drugs*, *18*(1), 37–48. https://doi.org/10.2165/00023210-200418010-00004
- Barnes, N. M., & Sharp, T. (1999). A review of central 5-HT receptors and their function. *Neuropharmacology*, 38(8), 1083–1152. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0028-3908(99)00010-6
- Başer, K. H. C., & Buchbauer, G. (Eds.). (2016). Handbook of essential oils: Science, technology, and applications (2nd edition). CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/b19393
- Beaulieu, J.-M., Gainetdinov, R. R., & Caron, M. G. (2009). Akt/GSK3 Signaling in the Action of Psychotropic Drugs. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 49(1), 327–347.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.011008.145634

Beck, S. G., Choi, K. C., & List, T. J. (1992). Comparison of 5hydroxytryptamine1A-mediated hyperpolarization in CA1 and CA3 hippocampal pyramidal cells. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 263(1), 350–359.

Ben-Shabat, S., Fride, E., Sheskin, T., Tamiri, T., Rhee, M.-H., Vogel, Z., Bisogno,
T., De Petrocellis, L., Di Marzo, V., & Mechoulam, R. (1998). An entourage
effect: Inactive endogenous fatty acid glycerol esters enhance 2-arachidonoylglycerol cannabinoid activity. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 353(1),
23–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-2999(98)00392-6

- Bergamaschi, M. M., Queiroz, R. H. C., Chagas, M. H. N., de Oliveira, D. C. G., De Martinis, B. S., Kapczinski, F., Quevedo, J., Roesler, R., Schröder, N., Nardi, A. E., Martín-Santos, R., Hallak, J. E. C., Zuardi, A. W., & Crippa, J. A. S. (2011). Cannabidiol Reduces the Anxiety Induced by Simulated Public Speaking in Treatment-Naïve Social Phobia Patients. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *36*(6), 1219–1226. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2011.6
- Biggs, A., Brough, P., & Drummond, S. (2017). Lazarus and Folkman's
  Psychological Stress and Coping Theory. In C. L. Cooper & J. C. Quick (Eds.), *The Handbook of Stress and Health* (pp. 349–364). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118993811.ch21
- Bisogno, T., Hanuš, L., De Petrocellis, L., Tchilibon, S., Ponde, D. E., Brandi, I.,
  Moriello, A. S., Davis, J. B., Mechoulam, R., & Di Marzo, V. (2001).
  Molecular targets for cannabidiol and its synthetic analogues: Effect on
  vanilloid VR1 receptors and on the cellular uptake and enzymatic hydrolysis
  of anandamide: Cannabidiol, VR1 receptors and anandamide inactivation. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, *134*(4), 845–852.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjp.0704327
- Bossert, J. M., Stern, A. L., Theberge, F. R. M., Marchant, N. J., Wang, H.-L.,
  Morales, M., & Shaham, Y. (2012). Role of Projections from Ventral Medial
  Prefrontal Cortex to Nucleus Accumbens Shell in Context-Induced
  Reinstatement of Heroin Seeking. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *32*(14), 4982–
  4991. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0005-12.2012
- Bouayed, J., Rammal, H., Younos, C., & Soulimani, R. (2007). Positive correlation between peripheral blood granulocyte oxidative status and level of anxiety in

mice. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *564*(1–3), 146–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2007.02.055

Brady, A. M. (2004). Dopaminergic Modulation of Prefrontal Cortical Input to Nucleus Accumbens Neurons In Vivo. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(5), 1040– 1049. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4178-03.2004

Brady, M. L., Pilli, J., Lorenz-Guertin, J. M., Das, S., Moon, C. E., Graff, N., &
Jacob, T. C. (2018). Depolarizing, inhibitory GABA type A receptor activity
regulates GABAergic synapse plasticity via ERK and BDNF signaling. *Neuropharmacology*, *128*, 324–339.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2017.10.022

Burkhouse, K. L., Jagan Jimmy, Defelice, N., Klumpp, H., Ajilore, O., Hosseini, B.,
Fitzgerald, K. D., Monk, C. S., & Phan, K. L. (2020). Nucleus accumbens
volume as a predictor of anxiety symptom improvement following CBT and
SSRI treatment in two independent samples. *Neuropsychopharmacology*,
45(3), 561–569. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41386-019-0575-5

Campos, Alline C., Fogaça, M. V., Sonego, A. B., & Guimarães, F. S. (2016).
Cannabidiol, neuroprotection and neuropsychiatric disorders. *Pharmacological Research*, *112*, 119–127.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2016.01.033

Campos, Alline Cristina, & Guimarães, F. S. (2008). Involvement of 5HT1A receptors in the anxiolytic-like effects of cannabidiol injected into the dorsolateral periaqueductal gray of rats. *Psychopharmacology*, *199*(2), 223– 230. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-008-1168-x

Campos, Alline Cristina, & Guimarães, F. S. (2009). Evidence for a potential role for TRPV1 receptors in the dorsolateral periaqueductal gray in the attenuation of

the anxiolytic effects of cannabinoids. Progress in Neuro-

Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry, 33(8), 1517–1521. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2009.08.017

Cao, S. S., & Kaufman, R. J. (2014). Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress and Oxidative Stress in Cell Fate Decision and Human Disease. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 21(3), 396–413. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2014.5851

- Carlezonjr, W., Duman, R., & Nestler, E. (2005). The many faces of CREB. *Trends in Neurosciences*, *28*(8), 436–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2005.06.005
- Carlini, E. A., Karniol, I. G., Renault, P. F., & Schuster, C. R. (1974). Effects of marihuana in laboratory animals and in man. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 50(2), 299–309. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.1974.tb08576.x
- Carvalho-Freitas, M. I. R., & Costa, M. (2002). Anxiolytic and Sedative Effects of Extracts and Essential Oil from Citrus aurantium L. *Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, 25(12), 1629–1633. https://doi.org/10.1248/bpb.25.1629
- Cha, J., Carlson, J. M., DeDora, D. J., Greenberg, T., Proudfit, G. H., & Mujica-Parodi, L. R. (2014). Hyper-Reactive Human Ventral Tegmental Area and Aberrant Mesocorticolimbic Connectivity in Overgeneralization of Fear in Generalized Anxiety Disorder. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *34*(17), 5855–5860. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4868-13.2014
- Chahl, L. A. (2011). TRP Channels and Psychiatric Disorders. In Md. S. Islam (Ed.), *Transient Receptor Potential Channels* (Vol. 704, pp. 987–1009). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0265-3\_51

- Chan, T., Leung, W. C., Li, V., Wong, K. W., Chu, W., Leung, K., Ng, Y., Kai, Y. G., Shea, Y., Chang, S. R., & Chu, L. (2017). Association between high cumulative dose of benzodiazepine in Chinese patients and risk of dementia: A preliminary retrospective case-control study: High-dose benzodiazepine and dementia. *Psychogeriatrics*, *17*(5), 310–316. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyg.12239
- Charney, D. S., Woods, S. W., Goodman, W. K., & Heninger, G. R. (1987). Serotonin function in anxiety: II. Effects of the serotonin agonist MCPP in panic disorder patients and healthy subjects. *Psychopharmacology*, 92(1), 14–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00215473
- Chaudhary, S. C., Siddiqui, M. S., Athar, M., & Alam, M. S. (2012). D-Limonene modulates inflammation, oxidative stress and Ras-ERK pathway to inhibit murine skin tumorigenesis. *Human & Experimental Toxicology*, 31(8), 798– 811. https://doi.org/10.1177/0960327111434948
- Chen, N.-H., & Reith, M. E. A. (2002). Monoamine Interactions Measured by Microdialysis in the Ventral Tegmental Area of Rats Treated Systemically with (±)-8-Hydroxy-2-(Di-n-Propylamino)tetralin. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 64(4), 1585–1597. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1471-4159.1995.64041585.x
- Cheriyan, J., Kaushik, M. K., Ferreira, A. N., & Sheets, P. L. (2016). Specific
  Targeting of the Basolateral Amygdala to Projectionally Defined Pyramidal
  Neurons in Prelimbic and Infralimbic Cortex. *Eneuro*, *3*(2), ENEURO.000216.2016. https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0002-16.2016
- Chidambara Murthy, K. N., Jayaprakasha, G. K., & Patil, B. S. (2012). D -limonene rich volatile oil from blood oranges inhibits angiogenesis, metastasis and cell

death in human colon cancer cells. *Life Sciences*, *91*(11–12), 429–439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2012.08.016

Clinard, C. T., Bader, L. R., Sullivan, M. A., & Cooper, M. A. (2015). Activation of 5-HT2a receptors in the basolateral amygdala promotes defeat-induced anxiety and the acquisition of conditioned defeat in Syrian hamsters. *Neuropharmacology*, 90, 102–112.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.11.016

- Costa, C. A. R. A., Cury, T. C., Cassettari, B. O., Takahira, R. K., Flório, J. C., & Costa, M. (2013). Citrus aurantium L. essential oil exhibits anxiolytic-like activity mediated by 5-HT1A-receptors and reduces cholesterol after repeated oral treatment. *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, *13*(1), 42. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6882-13-42
- Craske, M. G., & Stein, M. B. (2016). Anxiety. *The Lancet*, *388*(10063), 3048–3059. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30381-6
- Crippa, J. A., Guimarães, F. S., Campos, A. C., & Zuardi, A. W. (2018). Translational Investigation of the Therapeutic Potential of Cannabidiol (CBD): Toward a New Age. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *9*, 2009. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02009

Crippa, J. A. S., Derenusson, G. N., Ferrari, T. B., Wichert-Ana, L., Duran, F. L., Martin-Santos, R., Simões, M. V., Bhattacharyya, S., Fusar-Poli, P., Atakan, Z., Filho, A. S., Freitas-Ferrari, M. C., McGuire, P. K., Zuardi, A. W., Busatto, G. F., & Hallak, J. E. C. (2011). Neural basis of anxiolytic effects of cannabidiol (CBD) in generalized social anxiety disorder: A preliminary report. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, *25*(1), 121–130. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881110379283

- Crofton, E. J., Nenov, M. N., Zhang, Y., Scala, F., Page, S. A., McCue, D. L., Li, D., Hommel, J. D., Laezza, F., & Green, T. A. (2017). Glycogen synthase kinase
  3 beta alters anxiety-, depression-, and addiction-related behaviors and neuronal activity in the nucleus accumbens shell. *Neuropharmacology*, *117*, 49–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2017.01.020
- Cross, D. A., Alessi, D. R., Cohen, P., Andjelkovich, M., & Hemmings, B. A. (1995).
  Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by insulin mediated by protein kinase
  B. *Nature*, *378*(6559), 785–789. https://doi.org/10.1038/378785a0
- d'Alessio, P. A., Bisson, J.-F., & Béné, M. C. (2014). Anti-Stress Effects of *d* Limonene and Its Metabolite Perillyl Alcohol. *Rejuvenation Research*, *17*(2), 145–149. https://doi.org/10.1089/rej.2013.1515
- Danjo, T., Yoshimi, K., Funabiki, K., Yawata, S., & Nakanishi, S. (2014). Aversive behavior induced by optogenetic inactivation of ventral tegmental area dopamine neurons is mediated by dopamine D2 receptors in the nucleus accumbens. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 111(17), 6455–6460. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1404323111
- Dasilva, M., Grieve, K. L., Cudeiro, J., & Rivadulla, C. (2014). Anandamide activation of CB1 receptors increases spontaneous bursting and oscillatory activity in the thalamus. *Neuroscience*, 265, 72–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2014.01.049
- Davis, M. (1992). The Role of the Amygdala in Fear and Anxiety. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, *15*(1), 353–375.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ne.15.030192.002033

de Almeida, A. A. C., Costa, J. P., de Carvalho, R. B. F., de Sousa, D. P., & de Freitas, R. M. (2012). Evaluation of acute toxicity of a natural compound (+)- limonene epoxide and its anxiolytic-like action. *Brain Research*, *1448*, 56–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2012.01.070

- De Gregorio, D., McLaughlin, R. J., Posa, L., Ochoa-Sanchez, R., Enns, J., Lopez-Canul, M., Aboud, M., Maione, S., Comai, S., & Gobbi, G. (2019).
  Cannabidiol modulates serotonergic transmission and reverses both allodynia and anxiety-like behavior in a model of neuropathic pain: *PAIN*, *160*(1), 136–150. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000001386
- de Oliveira, A. R., Reimer, A. E., Macedo, C. E. A. de, Carvalho, M. C. de, Silva, M. A. de S., & Brandão, M. L. (2011). Conditioned fear is modulated by D2
  receptor pathway connecting the ventral tegmental area and basolateral amygdala. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, 95(1), 37–45.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2010.10.005
- Denys, D., Mantione, M., Figee, M., van den Munckhof, P., Koerselman, F.,
  Westenberg, H., Bosch, A., & Schuurman, R. (2010). Deep Brain Stimulation of the Nucleus Accumbens for Treatment-Refractory Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(10), 1061.
  https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.122
- Deutch, A. Y., Lee, M. C., & Iadarola, M. J. (1992). Regionally specific effects of atypical antipsychotic drugs on striatal Fos expression: The nucleus accumbens shell as a locus of antipsychotic action. *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience*, 3(4), 332–341. https://doi.org/10.1016/1044-7431(92)90030-6
- Dong, J., de Montigny, C., & Blier, P. (1998). Full agonistic properties of BAY x
  3702 on presynaptic and postsynaptic 5-HT1A receptors electrophysiological studies in the rat hippocampus and dorsal raphe. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 286(3), 1239–1247.

- Durant, C., Christmas, D., & Nutt, D. (2010). The pharmacology of anxiety. *Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences*, *2*, 303–330. https://doi.org/10.1007/7854\_2009\_8
- Einat, H. (2006). Modelling facets of mania new directions related to the notion of endophenotypes. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 20(5), 714–722. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881106060241
- Ekhtiari, H., & Paulus, M. P. (Eds.). (2016). Neuroscience for addiction medicine:
  From prevention to rehabilitation. Methods and interventions (First edition).
  Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0079-6123(15)x0010-0
- ElBatsh, M. M., Assareh, N., Marsden, C. A., & Kendall, D. A. (2012). Anxiogeniclike effects of chronic cannabidiol administration in rats. *Psychopharmacology*, 221(2), 239–247. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-011-2566-z
- Elisabetsky, E., Marschner, J., & Onofre Souza, D. (1995). Effects of linalool on glutamatergic system in the rat cerebral cortex. *Neurochemical Research*, 20(4), 461–465. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00973103
- Etkin, A., Klemenhagen, K. C., Dudman, J. T., Rogan, M. T., Hen, R., Kandel, E. R.,
  & Hirsch, J. (2004). Individual Differences in Trait Anxiety Predict the
  Response of the Basolateral Amygdala to Unconsciously Processed Fearful
  Faces. *Neuron*, 44(6), 1043–1055.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2004.12.006

Ferber, S. G., Namdar, D., Hen-Shoval, D., Eger, G., Koltai, H., Shoval, G., Shbiro,L., & Weller, A. (2020a). The "Entourage Effect": Terpenes Coupled withCannabinoids for the Treatment of Mood Disorders and Anxiety Disorders.

Current Neuropharmacology, 18(2), 87–96.

https://doi.org/10.2174/1570159X17666190903103923

- Ferber, S. G., Namdar, D., Hen-Shoval, D., Eger, G., Koltai, H., Shoval, G., Shbiro, L., & Weller, A. (2020b). The "Entourage Effect": Terpenes Coupled with Cannabinoids for the Treatment of Mood Disorders and Anxiety Disorders. *Current Neuropharmacology*, 18(2), 87–96. https://doi.org/10.2174/1570159X17666190903103923
- Fogaça, M. V., Reis, F. M. C. V., Campos, A. C., & Guimarães, F. S. (2014). Effects of intra-prelimbic prefrontal cortex injection of cannabidiol on anxiety-like behavior: Involvement of 5HT1A receptors and previous stressful experience. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, *24*(3), 410–419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.10.012
- Freeman, T. P., Hindocha, C., Green, S. F., & Bloomfield, M. A. P. (2019). Medicinal use of cannabis based products and cannabinoids. *BMJ*, 11141. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.11141
- Frye, C. A., & Paris, J. J. (2009). Infusions of bicuculline to the ventral tegmental area attenuates sexual, exploratory, and anti-anxiety behavior of proestrous rats. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 93(4), 474–481. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2009.06.012
- Fukumoto, S., Sawasaki, E., Okuyama, S., Miyake, Y., & Yokogoshi, H. (2006).
  Flavor components of monoterpenes in citrus essential oils enhance the release of monoamines from rat brain slices. *Nutritional Neuroscience*, 9(1–2), 73–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/10284150600573660
- Gallily, R., Yekhtin, Z., & Hanuš, L. O. (2015). Overcoming the Bell-Shaped Dose-Response of Cannabidiol by Using <i&gt;Cannabis&lt;/i&gt; Extract

Enriched in Cannabidiol. *Pharmacology & amp; Pharmacy*, 06(02), 75–85. https://doi.org/10.4236/pp.2015.62010

- Ghosal, S., Hare, B., & Duman, R. S. (2017). Prefrontal Cortex GABAergic Deficits and Circuit Dysfunction in the Pathophysiology and Treatment of Chronic Stress and Depression. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 14, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2016.09.012
- Goddard, A. W., Mason, G. F., Almai, A., Rothman, D. L., Behar, K. L., Petroff, O. A., Charney, D. S., & Krystal, J. H. (2001). Reductions in occipital cortex
  GABA levels in panic disorder detected with 1h-magnetic resonance
  spectroscopy. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 58(6), 556–561.
  https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.58.6.556
- Godsil, B. P., Kiss, J. P., Spedding, M., & Jay, T. M. (2013). The hippocampal– prefrontal pathway: The weak link in psychiatric disorders? *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 23(10), 1165–1181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2012.10.018
- Gomes, F. V., Reis, D. G., Alves, F. H., Corrêa, F. M., Guimarães, F. S., & Resstel, L.
  B. (2012). Cannabidiol injected into the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis reduces the expression of contextual fear conditioning via 5-HT <sub>1A</sub> receptors. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, *26*(1), 104–113. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269881110389095
- Greco, W. R., Faessel, H., & Levasseur, L. (1996). The Search for Cytotoxic Synergy Between Anticancer Agents: A Case of Dorothy and the Ruby Slippers? *JNCI: Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, 88(11), 699–700. https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/88.11.699

Grlic. (1976). A comparative study on some chemical and biological characteristics of various samples of cannabis resin. United Nations : Office on Drugs and Crime. //www.unodc.org/unodc/en/data-and-analysis/bulletin/bulletin\_1962-01-01\_3\_page005.html

- Guimarães, F. S., Chiaretti, T. M., Graeff, F. G., & Zuardi, A. W. (1990). Antianxiety effect of cannabidiol in the elevated plus-maze. *Psychopharmacology*, 100(4), 558–559. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02244012
- Gurgel do Vale, T., Couto Furtado, E., Santos, J. G., & Viana, G. S. B. (2002).
  Central effects of citral, myrcene and limonene, constituents of essential oil chemotypes from Lippia alba (Mill.) N.E. Brown. *Phytomedicine*, 9(8), 709–714. https://doi.org/10.1078/094471102321621304
- Han, X., Jing, M., Zhao, T., Wu, N., Song, R., & Li, J. (2017). Role of dopamine projections from ventral tegmental area to nucleus accumbens and medial prefrontal cortex in reinforcement behaviors assessed using optogenetic manipulation. *Metabolic Brain Disease*, *32*(5), 1491–1502. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11011-017-0023-3
- Harada, H., Kashiwadani, H., Kanmura, Y., & Kuwaki, T. (2018). Linalool Odor-Induced Anxiolytic Effects in Mice. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 12, 241. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2018.00241
- Hassan, W., Barroso Silva, C., Mohammadzai, I. U., Teixeira da Rocha, J., &
  Landeira-Fernandez, J. (2014). Association of Oxidative Stress to the Genesis of Anxiety: Implications for Possible Therapeutic Interventions. *Current Neuropharmacology*, *12*(2), 120–139.
  https://doi.org/10.2174/1570159X11666131120232135

- Herrera-Arellano, A., Jiménez-Ferrer, J., Zamilpa, A., García-Alonso, G., Herrera-Alvarez, S., & Tortoriello, J. (2012). Therapeutic Effectiveness of Galphimia glauca vs. Lorazepam in Generalized Anxiety Disorder. A Controlled 15-Week Clinical Trial. *Planta Medica*, 78(14), 1529–1535. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0032-1315110
- Hjorth, S., & Sharp, T. (1991). Effect of the 5-HT1A receptor agonist 8-OH-DPAT on the release of 5-HT in dorsal and median raphe-innervated rat brain regions as measured by in vivo microdialysis. *Life Sciences*, 48(18), 1779–1786. https://doi.org/10.1016/0024-3205(91)90216-X
- Hoffman, S. G., & Smits, J. A. J. (2008). Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for Adult Anxiety Disorders: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Placebo-Controlled Trials. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 69(4), 621–632. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.v69n0415
- Hollos, P., Marchisella, F., & Coffey, E. T. (2018). JNK Regulation of Depression and Anxiety. *Brain Plasticity*, 3(2), 145–155. https://doi.org/10.3233/BPL-170062
- Hudson, R., Renard, J., Norris, C., Rushlow, W. J., & Laviolette, S. R. (2019).
  Cannabidiol Counteracts the Psychotropic Side-Effects of Δ-9Tetrahydrocannabinol in the Ventral Hippocampus through Bidirectional
  Control of ERK1–2 Phosphorylation. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *39*(44),
  8762–8777. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0708-19.2019
- Iannotti, F. A., Hill, C. L., Leo, A., Alhusaini, A., Soubrane, C., Mazzarella, E.,
  Russo, E., Whalley, B. J., Di Marzo, V., & Stephens, G. J. (2014).
  Nonpsychotropic Plant Cannabinoids, Cannabidivarin (CBDV) and
  Cannabidiol (CBD), Activate and Desensitize Transient Receptor Potential

Vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) Channels in Vitro: Potential for the Treatment of Neuronal Hyperexcitability. *ACS Chemical Neuroscience*, *5*(11), 1131–1141. https://doi.org/10.1021/cn5000524

- Ironside, M., Browning, M., Ansari, T. L., Harvey, C. J., Sekyi-Djan, M. N., Bishop, S. J., Harmer, C. J., & O'Shea, J. (2019). Effect of Prefrontal Cortex
  Stimulation on Regulation of Amygdala Response to Threat in Individuals
  With Trait Anxiety: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 76(1), 71. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.2172
- Ivanov, V. N., Wu, J., & Hei, T. K. (2017). Regulation of human glioblastoma cell death by combined treatment of cannabidiol, γ-radiation and small molecule inhibitors of cell signaling pathways. *Oncotarget*, 8(43), 74068–74095. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.18240
- Jans, L. a. W., Riedel, W. J., Markus, C. R., & Blokland, A. (2007). Serotonergic vulnerability and depression: Assumptions, experimental evidence and implications. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 12(6), 522–543. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.mp.4001920
- Jia, S.-S., Xi, G.-P., Zhang, M., Chen, Y.-B., Lei, B., Dong, X.-S., & Yang, Y.-M. (2013). Induction of apoptosis by D-limonene is mediated by inactivation of Akt in LS174T human colon cancer cells. *Oncology Reports*, 29(1), 349–354. https://doi.org/10.3892/or.2012.2093
- Jiang, L., Wang, L., Yin, Y., Huo, M., Liu, C., Zhou, Q., Yu, D., Xu, L., & Mao, R.
  (2020). Spaced Training Enhances Contextual Fear Memory via Activating Hippocampal 5-HT2A Receptors. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 12, 317. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2019.00317

- Johansson, L., Sohn, D., Thorberg, S. O., Jackson, D. M., Kelder, D., Larsson, L. G., Rényi, L., Ross, S. B., Wallsten, C., Eriksson, H., Hu, P. S., Jerning, E., Mohell, N., & Westlind-Danielsson, A. (1997). The pharmacological characterization of a novel selective 5-hydroxytryptamine1A receptor antagonist, NAD-299. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 283(1), 216–225.
- Johnson, G. L., & Nakamura, K. (2007). The c-jun kinase/stress-activated pathway: Regulation, function and role in human disease. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research*, 1773(8), 1341–1348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamcr.2006.12.009
- Jope, R. S. (2011). Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3 in the Etiology and Treatment of Mood Disorders. Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2011.00016
- Kagan, E. R., Frank, H. E., Norris, L. A., Palitz, S. A., Chiappini, E. A., Knepley, M. J., Crane, M. E., Phillips, K. E., Ginsburg, G. S., Keeton, C., Albano, A. M., Piacentini, J., Peris, T., Compton, S., Sakolsky, D., Birmaher, B., & Kendall, P. C. (2020). Antidepressant Use in a 3- to 12-Year Follow-up of Anxious Youth: Results from the CAMELS Trial. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-020-00983-w
- Kahn, I., & Shohamy, D. (2013). Intrinsic connectivity between the hippocampus, nucleus accumbens, and ventral tegmental area in humans. *Hippocampus*, 23(3), 187–192. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.22077
- Kalivas, P. W., Churchill, L., & Klitenick, M. A. (1993). GABA and enkephalin projection from the nucleus accumbens and ventral pallidum to the ventral

tegmental area. *Neuroscience*, *57*(4), 1047–1060. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(93)90048-K

- Kaplan, J. S., Stella, N., Catterall, W. A., & Westenbroek, R. E. (2017). Cannabidiol attenuates seizures and social deficits in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *114*(42), 11229–11234. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1711351114
- Karreman, M., & Moghaddam, B. (2002). The Prefrontal Cortex Regulates the Basal Release of Dopamine in the Limbic Striatum: An Effect Mediated by Ventral Tegmental Area. *Journal of Neurochemistry*, 66(2), 589–598. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1471-4159.1996.66020589.x
- Kasten, C. R., Zhang, Y., & Boehm, S. L. (2019). Acute Cannabinoids Produce Robust Anxiety-Like and Locomotor Effects in Mice, but Long-Term Consequences Are Age- and Sex-Dependent. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 13, 32. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2019.00032
- Kim, K.-N., Ko, Y.-J., Yang, H.-M., Ham, Y.-M., Roh, S. W., Jeon, Y.-J., Ahn, G., Kang, M.-C., Yoon, W.-J., Kim, D., & Oda, T. (2013). Anti-inflammatory effect of essential oil and its constituents from fingered citron (Citrus medica L. var. Sarcodactylis) through blocking JNK, ERK and NF-kB signaling pathways in LPS-activated RAW 264.7 cells. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, *57*, 126–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2013.03.017
- Kohls, G., Perino, M. T., Taylor, J. M., Madva, E. N., Cayless, S. J., Troiani, V.,
  Price, E., Faja, S., Herrington, J. D., & Schultz, R. T. (2013). The nucleus accumbens is involved in both the pursuit of social reward and the avoidance of social punishment. *Neuropsychologia*, *51*(11), 2062–2069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.07.020

Komiya, M., Takeuchi, T., & Harada, E. (2006). Lemon oil vapor causes an antistress effect via modulating the 5-HT and DA activities in mice. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 172(2), 240–249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2006.05.006

- Koyama, S., & Heinbockel, T. (2020). The Effects of Essential Oils and Terpenes in Relation to Their Routes of Intake and Application. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 21(5), 1558. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21051558
- Lafaye. (2017). Cannabis, cannabinoids, and health. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, *19*(3), 309–316. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2017.19.3/glafaye

Lanzenberger, R. R., Mitterhauser, M., Spindelegger, C., Wadsak, W., Klein, N.,
Mien, L.-K., Holik, A., Attarbaschi, T., Mossaheb, N., Sacher, J., GeissGranadia, T., Kletter, K., Kasper, S., & Tauscher, J. (2007). Reduced
Serotonin-1A Receptor Binding in Social Anxiety Disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, *61*(9), 1081–1089. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2006.05.022

Latapy, C., Rioux, V., Guitton, M. J., & Beaulieu, J.-M. (2012). Selective deletion of forebrain glycogen synthase kinase 3β reveals a central role in serotonin-sensitive anxiety and social behaviour. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B, Biological Sciences*, 367(1601), 2460–2474. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2012.0094

Lee, A. T., Vogt, D., Rubenstein, J. L., & Sohal, V. S. (2014). A Class of GABAergic Neurons in the Prefrontal Cortex Sends Long-Range Projections to the Nucleus Accumbens and Elicits Acute Avoidance Behavior. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 34(35), 11519–11525. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1157-14.2014 Lehrner, J., Eckersberger, C., Walla, P., Pötsch, G., & Deecke, L. (2000). Ambient odor of orange in a dental office reduces anxiety and improves mood in female patients. *Physiology & Behavior*, 71(1–2), 83–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9384(00)00308-5

Leibrock, C., Ackermann, T. F., Hierlmeier, M., Lang, F., Borgwardt, S., & Lang, U.
E. (2013). Akt2 Deficiency is Associated with Anxiety and Depressive
Behavior in Mice. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry*, *32*(3), 766–777.
https://doi.org/10.1159/000354478

- Leite, M. P., Fassin Jr., J., Baziloni, E. M. F., Almeida, R. N., Mattei, R., & Leite, J.
  R. (2008). Behavioral effects of essential oil of Citrus aurantium L. inhalation in rats. *Revista Brasileira de Farmacognosia*, *18*, 661–666. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0102-695X2008000500003
- Lemos, J. I., Resstel, L. B., & Guimarães, F. S. (2010). Involvement of the prelimbic prefrontal cortex on cannabidiol-induced attenuation of contextual conditioned fear in rats. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 207(1), 105–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.09.045
- Levita, L., Hoskin, R., & Champi, S. (2012). Avoidance of harm and anxiety: A role for the nucleus accumbens. *NeuroImage*, 62(1), 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.04.059
- Leweke, F. M., Piomelli, D., Pahlisch, F., Muhl, D., Gerth, C. W., Hoyer, C., Klosterkötter, J., Hellmich, M., & Koethe, D. (2012). Cannabidiol enhances anandamide signaling and alleviates psychotic symptoms of schizophrenia. *Translational Psychiatry*, 2(3), e94–e94. https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2012.15
- Li, X., Inoue, T., Abekawa, T., Weng, S., Nakagawa, S., Izumi, T., & Koyama, T. (2006). 5-HT1A receptor agonist affects fear conditioning through

stimulations of the postsynaptic 5-HT1A receptors in the hippocampus and amygdala. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *532*(1–2), 74–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.12.008

Lima, N. G. P. B., De Sousa, D. P., Pimenta, F. C. F., Alves, M. F., De Souza, F. S., Macedo, R. O., Cardoso, R. B., de Morais, L. C. S. L., Melo Diniz, M. de F. F., & de Almeida, R. N. (2013). Anxiolytic-like activity and GC–MS analysis of (R)-(+)-limonene fragrance, a natural compound found in foods and plants. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, *103*(3), 450–454. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2012.09.005

Long, L. E., Chesworth, R., Huang, X.-F., McGregor, I. S., Arnold, J. C., & Karl, T. (2010). A behavioural comparison of acute and chronic Δ9tetrahydrocannabinol and cannabidiol in C57BL/6JArc mice. *The International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, *13*(07), 861–876. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1461145709990605

Lopes, A. P. F., Ganzer, L., Borges, A. C., Kochenborger, L., Januário, A. C., Faria, M. S., Marino-Neto, J., & Paschoalini, M. A. (2012). Effects of GABA ligands injected into the nucleus accumbens shell on fear/anxiety-like and feeding behaviours in food-deprived rats. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 101(1), 41–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2011.11.013

Loureiro, M., Renard, J., Zunder, J., & Laviolette, S. R. (2015). Hippocampal
Cannabinoid Transmission Modulates Dopamine Neuron Activity: Impact on
Rewarding Memory Formation and Social Interaction. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 40(6), 1436–1447.
https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2014.329

- Luo, M., Guo, L., Yu, M., Jiang, W., & Wang, H. (2020). The psychological and mental impact of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) on medical staff and general public – A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychiatry Research*, 291, 113190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113190
- Lyons, D., de Jaeger, X., Rosen, L. G., Ahmad, T., Lauzon, N. M., Zunder, J., Coolen, L. M., Rushlow, W., & Laviolette, S. R. (2013). Opiate exposure and withdrawal induces a molecular memory switch in the basolateral amygdala between ERK1/2 and CaMKIIα-dependent signaling substrates. *The Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 33(37), 14693–14704. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1226-13.2013
- Mackinnon, G. L., & Parker, W. A. (1982). Benzodiazepine Withdrawal Syndrome: A Literature Review and Evaluation. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 9(1), 19–33. https://doi.org/10.3109/00952998209002608
- Mallet, N. (2005). Feedforward Inhibition of Projection Neurons by Fast-Spiking
  GABA Interneurons in the Rat Striatum In Vivo. *Journal of Neuroscience*,
  25(15), 3857–3869. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5027-04.2005
- Malone, D. T., Jongejan, D., & Taylor, D. A. (2009). Cannabidiol reverses the reduction in social interaction produced by low dose Δ9-tetrahydrocannabinol in rats. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 93(2), 91–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2009.04.010
- Manning, B. D., & Cantley, L. C. (2007). AKT/PKB Signaling: Navigating Downstream. *Cell*, *129*(7), 1261–1274.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2007.06.009

- Marcel Delahaye, L. E. (2014). Akt2 Gene is Associated with Anxiety and Neuroticism in Humans. *Journal of Vascular Medicine & Surgery*, 02(03). https://doi.org/10.4172/2329-6925.1000141
- Maroon, J., & Bost, J. (2018). Review of the neurological benefits of phytocannabinoids. *Surgical Neurology International*, 9, 91. https://doi.org/10.4103/sni.sni\_45\_18
- Marsch, R., Foeller, E., Rammes, G., Bunck, M., Kossl, M., Holsboer, F.,
  Zieglgansberger, W., Landgraf, R., Lutz, B., & Wotjak, C. T. (2007). Reduced
  Anxiety, Conditioned Fear, and Hippocampal Long-Term Potentiation in
  Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid Type 1 Receptor-Deficient Mice. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(4), 832–839.
  https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3303-06.2007
- Marusak, H. A., Hatfield, J. R. B., Thomason, M. E., & Rabinak, C. A. (2017).
  Reduced Ventral Tegmental Area–Hippocampal Connectivity in Children and Adolescents Exposed to Early Threat. *Biological Psychiatry: Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuroimaging*, 2(2), 130–137.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpsc.2016.11.002
- Masson, J., Emerit, M. B., Hamon, M., & Darmon, M. (2012). Serotonergic signaling:
  Multiple effectors and pleiotropic effects. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Membrane Transport and Signaling*, 1(6), 685–713.
  https://doi.org/10.1002/wmts.50
- Matsuda, S., Ikeda, Y., Murakami, M., Nakagawa, Y., Tsuji, A., & Kitagishi, Y.
  (2019). Roles of PI3K/AKT/GSK3 Pathway Involved in Psychiatric Illnesses. *Diseases*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/diseases7010022

- Mayor, S. (2019). WHO proposes rescheduling cannabis to allow medical applications. *BMJ*, 1574. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1574
- McGarry, L. M., & Carter, A. G. (2016). Inhibitory Gating of Basolateral Amygdala Inputs to the Prefrontal Cortex. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *36*(36), 9391– 9406. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0874-16.2016
- Mead, A. (2019). Legal and Regulatory Issues Governing Cannabis and Cannabis-Derived Products in the United States. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 10, 697. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2019.00697
- Mebratu, Y., & Tesfaigzi, Y. (2009). How ERK1/2 activation controls cell proliferation and cell death: Is subcellular localization the answer? *Cell Cycle*, 8(8), 1168–1175. https://doi.org/10.4161/cc.8.8.8147
- Mechoulam, R., Peters, M., Murillo-Rodriguez, E., & Hanuš, L. O. (2007). Cannabidiol – Recent Advances. *Chemistry & Biodiversity*, 4(8), 1678–1692. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbdv.200790147
- Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Miletich, R. S., Kohn, P. D., Esposito, G., Carson, R. E., Quarantelli, M., Weinberger, D. R., & Berman, K. F. (2002). Reduced prefrontal activity predicts exaggerated striatal dopaminergic function in schizophrenia. *Nature Neuroscience*, 5(3), 267–271. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn804
- Millar, S. A., Stone, N. L., Bellman, Z. D., Yates, A. S., England, T. J., & O'Sullivan,
  S. E. (2019). A systematic review of cannabidiol dosing in clinical populations. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, *85*(9), 1888–1900. https://doi.org/10.1111/bcp.14038
- Mohammad, H., Marchisella, F., Ortega-Martinez, S., Hollos, P., Eerola, K., Komulainen, E., Kulesskaya, N., Freemantle, E., Fagerholm, V., Savontous,

E., Rauvala, H., Peterson, B. D., van Praag, H., & Coffey, E. T. (2018). JNK1 controls adult hippocampal neurogenesis and imposes cell-autonomous control of anxiety behaviour from the neurogenic niche. *Molecular Psychiatry*, *23*(2), 362–374. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.203

- Mohlman, J., Price, R. B., Eldreth, D. A., Chazin, D., Glover, D. M., & Kates, W. R. (2009). The relation of worry to prefrontal cortex volume in older adults with and without generalized anxiety disorder. *Psychiatry Research*, 173(2), 121– 127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2008.09.010
- Monk, C. S., Nelson, E. E., McClure, E. B., Mogg, K., Bradley, B. P., Leibenluft, E.,
  Blair, R. J. R., Chen, G., Charney, D. S., & Ernst, M. (2006). Ventrolateral
  Prefrontal Cortex Activation and Attentional Bias in Response to Angry Faces
  in Adolescents With Generalized Anxiety Disorder. *Am J Psychiatry*, 7.
  https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.2006.163.6.1091
- Nadeem, A., Masood, A., Masood, N., Gilani, R. A., & Shah, Z. A. (2006).
  Immobilization stress causes extra-cellular oxidant–antioxidant imbalance in rats: Restoration by L-NAME and vitamin E. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, *16*(4), 260–267.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2005.08.001
- Nau, F., Yu, B., Martin, D., & Nichols, C. D. (2013). Serotonin 5-HT2A Receptor Activation Blocks TNF-α Mediated Inflammation In Vivo. *PLoS ONE*, 8(10), e75426. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0075426
- Nauta, W. J. H., Smith, G. P., Faull, R. L. M., & Domesick, V. B. (1978). Efferent connections and nigral afferents of the nucleus accumbens septi in the rat. *Neuroscience*, *3*(4–5), 385–401. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(78)90041-6

- Nazari-Serenjeh, F., & Rezayof, A. (2013). Cooperative interaction between the basolateral amygdala and ventral tegmental area modulates the consolidation of inhibitory avoidance memory. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 40, 54–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2012.10.003
- Neumeister, A., Bain, E., Nugent, A. C., Carson, R. E., Bonne, O., Luckenbaugh, D. A., Eckelman, W., Herscovitch, P., Charney, D. S., & Drevets, W. C. (2004).
  Reduced serotonin type 1A receptor binding in panic disorder. *The Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, *24*(3), 589–591. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4921-03.2004
- Niesink, R. J. M., & van Laar, M. W. (2013). Does Cannabidiol Protect Against Adverse Psychological Effects of THC? *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2013.00130
- Nikolaus, S., Antke, C., Beu, M., & Müller, H.-W. (2010). Cortical GABA, Striatal Dopamine and Midbrain Serotonin as the Key Players in Compulsive and Anxiety Disorders—Results from In Vivo Imaging Studies. *Reviews in the Neurosciences*, 21(2). https://doi.org/10.1515/REVNEURO.2010.21.2.119
- Norris, C., Loureiro, M., Kramar, C., Zunder, J., Renard, J., Rushlow, W., & Laviolette, S. R. (2016). Cannabidiol Modulates Fear Memory Formation Through Interactions with Serotonergic Transmission in the Mesolimbic System. *Neuropsychopharmacology: Official Publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology*, *41*(12), 2839–2850. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2016.93
- Nutt, D. J., & Ballenger, J. C. (2007). Anxiety disorders: Panic disorder and social anxiety disorder. Blackwell Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470986844

Onaivi, E. S., Green, M. R., & Martin, B. R. (1990). Pharmacological characterization of cannabinoids in the elevated plus maze. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, *253*(3), 1002–1009.

Osborne, A. L., Solowij, N., Babic, I., Huang, X.-F., & Weston-Green, K. (2017).
Improved Social Interaction, Recognition and Working Memory with
Cannabidiol Treatment in a Prenatal Infection (poly I:C) Rat Model. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 42(7), 1447–1457.
https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2017.40

- Owen, R. T., & Tyrer, P. (1983). Benzodiazepine Dependence A Review of the Evidence: Drugs, 25(4), 385–398. https://doi.org/10.2165/00003495-198325040-00003
- Palchaudhuri, M., & Flügge, G. (2005). 5-HT1A receptor expression in pyramidal neurons of cortical and limbic brain regions. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 321(2), 159–172. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-005-1112-x

Pandey, S. C., Roy, A., & Zhang, H. (2003). The Decreased Phosphorylation of Cyclic Adenosine Monophosphate (cAMP) Response Element Binding (CREB) Protein in the Central Amygdala Acts as a Molecular Substrate for Anxiety Related to Ethanol Withdrawal in Rats: *Alcoholism: Clinical & Experimental Research*, 27(3), 396–409. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ALC.0000056616.81971.49

Pantelis, C. (1997). Frontal-striatal cognitive deficits in patients with chronic schizophrenia. *Brain*, 120(10), 1823–1843. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/120.10.1823

Park, W.-K., Bari, A. A., Jey, A. R., Anderson, S. M., Spealman, R. D., Rowlett, J.K., & Pierce, R. C. (2002). Cocaine Administered into the Medial Prefrontal

Cortex Reinstates Cocaine-Seeking Behavior by Increasing AMPA Receptor-Mediated Glutamate Transmission in the Nucleus Accumbens. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *22*(7), 2916–2925. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.22-07-02916.2002

- Pertwee, R. (Ed.). (2014). *Handbook of Cannabis*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199662685.001.0001
- Pertwee, R. G. (2008). The diverse CB<sub>1</sub> and CB<sub>2</sub> receptor pharmacology of three plant cannabinoids: Δ<sup>9</sup> -tetrahydrocannabinol, cannabidiol and Δ<sup>9</sup> tetrahydrocannabivarin: Δ<sup>9</sup> -THC, CBD and Δ<sup>9</sup> -THCV. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, *153*(2), 199–215. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjp.0707442

Piantadosi, P. T., Yeates, D. C. M., Wilkins, M., & Floresco, S. B. (2017).
Contributions of basolateral amygdala and nucleus accumbens subregions to mediating motivational conflict during punished reward-seeking. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, 140, 92–105.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2017.02.017

- Polter, A. M., & Li, X. (2010). 5-HT1A receptor-regulated signal transduction pathways in brain. *Cellular Signalling*, 22(10), 1406–1412. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellsig.2010.03.019
- Polter, A. M., & Li, X. (2011). Glycogen Synthase Kinase-3 is an Intermediate Modulator of Serotonin Neurotransmission. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2011.00031
- Pompeiano, M., Palacios, J., & Mengod, G. (1992). Distribution and cellular localization of mRNA coding for 5-HT1A receptor in the rat brain:
  Correlation with receptor binding. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *12*(2), 440–453. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.12-02-00440.1992

Prieto-Gómez, B., Tortoriello, J., Vázquez-Alvarez, A., & Reyes-Vázquez, C. (2003).
Galphimine B Modulates Synaptic Transmission on Dopaminergic Ventral
Tegmental Area Neurons. *Planta Medica*, 69(01), 38–43.
https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2003-37043

Prut, L., & Belzung, C. (2003). The open field as a paradigm to measure the effects of drugs on anxiety-like behaviors: A review. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 463(1–3), 3–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-2999(03)01272-X

Rammal, H., Bouayed, J., Younos, C., & Soulimani, R. (2008). Evidence that oxidative stress is linked to anxiety-related behaviour in mice. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 22(8), 1156–1159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2008.06.005

Ravindran, L. N., & Stein, M. B. (2010). The Pharmacologic Treatment of Anxiety
Disorders: A Review of Progress. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 71(07),
839–854. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.10r06218blu

Reddy, Y. R. R., Singh, M., Kabra, V., Sekhar, C., Vamsi, K. S., Reddy, R., & Reddy, D. (2017). Anticancer effects of limonene and phosphatidylinositol 3- Kinase (pi3k) inhibitor combination in colon cancer cell lines. *International Journal of Pharma and Bio Sciences*, 8(3).
https://doi.org/10.22376/ijpbs.2017.8.3.p93-102

Remes, O., Brayne, C., van der Linde, R., & Lafortune, L. (2016). A systematic review of reviews on the prevalence of anxiety disorders in adult populations. *Brain and Behavior*, 6(7), e00497. https://doi.org/10.1002/brb3.497

Renard, J., Loureiro, M., Rosen, L. G., Zunder, J., de Oliveira, C., Schmid, S., Rushlow, W. J., & Laviolette, S. R. (2016). Cannabidiol Counteracts Amphetamine-Induced Neuronal and Behavioral Sensitization of the Mesolimbic Dopamine Pathway through a Novel mTOR/p70S6 Kinase Signaling Pathway. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *36*(18), 5160–5169. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3387-15.2016

- Renard, J., Szkudlarek, H. J., Kramar, C. P., Jobson, C. E. L., Moura, K., Rushlow,
  W. J., & Laviolette, S. R. (2017). Adolescent THC Exposure Causes Enduring
  Prefrontal Cortical Disruption of GABAergic Inhibition and Dysregulation of
  Sub-Cortical Dopamine Function. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 11420.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-11645-8
- Resstel, L. B. M., Tavares, R. F., Lisboa, S. F. S., Joca, S. R. L., Corrêa, F. M. A., & Guimarães, F. S. (2009). 5-HT 1A receptors are involved in the cannabidiolinduced attenuation of behavioural and cardiovascular responses to acute restraint stress in rats. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, *156*(1), 181–188. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.2008.00046.x
- Revest, J.-M., Dupret, D., Koehl, M., Funk-Reiter, C., Grosjean, N., Piazza, P.-V., & Abrous, D. N. (2009). Adult hippocampal neurogenesis is involved in anxietyrelated behaviors. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 14(10), 959–967. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2009.15
- Reznikov, R., Bambico, F. R., Diwan, M., Raymond, R. J., Nashed, M. G., Nobrega, J. N., & Hamani, C. (2018). Prefrontal Cortex Deep Brain Stimulation
  Improves Fear and Anxiety-Like Behavior and Reduces Basolateral Amygdala
  Activity in a Preclinical Model of Posttraumatic Stress Disorder. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 43(5), 1099–1106.
  https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2017.207

Robbins, T. W., & Everitt, B. J. (1996). Neurobehavioural mechanisms of reward and motivation. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 6(2), 228–236.
https://doi.org/10.1016/S0959-4388(96)80077-8

Rodrigues de Fonseca, F., Del Arco, I., Bermudez-Silva, F. J., Bilbao, A., Cippitelli,
A., & Navarro, M. (2005). THE ENDOCANNABINOID SYSTEM:
PHYSIOLOGY AND PHARMACOLOGY. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 40(1),
2–14. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agh110

- Rombolà, L., Tridico, L., Scuteri, D., Sakurada, T., Sakurada, S., Mizoguchi, H.,
  Avato, P., Corasaniti, M., Bagetta, G., & Morrone, L. (2017). Bergamot
  Essential Oil Attenuates Anxiety-Like Behaviour in Rats. *Molecules*, 22(4),
  614. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules22040614
- Ross, R. A. (2003). Anandamide and vanilloid TRPV1 receptors: Anandamide and vanilloid receptors. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 140(5), 790–801. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjp.0705467
- Ross, S. A., & ElSohly, M. A. (1996). The Volatile Oil Composition of Fresh and
  Air-Dried Buds of *Cannabis sativa*. *Journal of Natural Products*, *59*(1), 49–
  51. https://doi.org/10.1021/np960004a
- Roy-Byrne, P. P. (2005). The GABA-benzodiazepine receptor complex: Structure, function, and role in anxiety. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 66 Suppl 2, 14–20.
- Russo, E. B. (2011). Taming THC: Potential cannabis synergy and phytocannabinoidterpenoid entourage effects: Phytocannabinoid-terpenoid entourage effects. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, *163*(7), 1344–1364. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01238.x
- Russo, E. B., Burnett, A., Hall, B., & Parker, K. K. (2005). Agonistic Properties of Cannabidiol at 5-HT1a Receptors. *Neurochemical Research*, 30(8), 1037– 1043. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11064-005-6978-1
- Ryan, D., Drysdale, A. J., Pertwee, R. G., & Platt, B. (2006). Differential effects of cannabis extracts and pure plant cannabinoids on hippocampal neurones and glia. *Neuroscience Letters*, 408(3), 236–241. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2006.09.008
- Sabio, G., & Davis, R. J. (2014). TNF and MAP kinase signalling pathways. *Seminars in Immunology*, *26*(3), 237–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smim.2014.02.009
- Salari, N., Hosseinian-Far, A., Jalali, R., Vaisi-Raygani, A., Rasoulpoor, S.,
  Mohammadi, M., Rasoulpoor, S., & Khaledi-Paveh, B. (2020). Prevalence of stress, anxiety, depression among the general population during the COVID-19 pandemic: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Globalization and Health*, *16*(1), 57. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-020-00589-w
- Salgado, S., & Kaplitt, M. G. (2015). The Nucleus Accumbens: A Comprehensive Review. Stereotactic and Functional Neurosurgery, 93(2), 75–93. https://doi.org/10.1159/000368279
- Santana, N., Bortolozzi, A., Serrats, J., Mengod, G., & Artigas, F. (2004). Expression of serotonin1A and serotonin2A receptors in pyramidal and GABAergic neurons of the rat prefrontal cortex. *Cerebral Cortex (New York, N.Y.: 1991)*, 14(10), 1100–1109. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhh070
- Santos, C. J. P. A., Stern, C. A. J., & Bertoglio, L. J. (2008). Attenuation of anxietyrelated behaviour after the antagonism of transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1 channels in the rat ventral hippocampus: *Behavioural Pharmacology*, 19(4), 357–360. https://doi.org/10.1097/FBP.0b013e3283095234

- Satou, T., Hayakawa, M., Kasuya, H., Masuo, Y., & Koike, K. (2017). Mouse brain concentrations of α-pinene, limonene, linalool, and 1,8-cineole following inhalation: Mouse brain concentrations of monoterpene. *Flavour and Fragrance Journal*, *32*(1), 36–39. https://doi.org/10.1002/ffj.3342
- Satou, T., Miyahara, N., Murakami, S., Hayashi, S., & Koike, K. (2012). Differences in the effects of essential oil from *Citrus junos* and (+)-limonene on emotional behavior in mice. *Journal of Essential Oil Research*, 24(5), 493–500. https://doi.org/10.1080/10412905.2012.705100
- Saunders, C., Siuta, M., Robertson, S. D., Davis, A. R., Sauer, J., Matthies, H. J. G., Gresch, P. J., Airey, D. C., Lindsley, C. W., Schetz, J. A., Niswender, K. D., Veenstra-Vanderweele, J. M., & Galli, A. (2014). Neuronal ablation of p-Akt at Ser473 leads to altered 5-HT1A/2A receptor function. *Neurochemistry International*, 73, 113–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuint.2013.09.015
- Schultz, W. (2016). Dopamine reward prediction-error signalling: A two-component response. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 17(3), 183–195. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn.2015.26
- Sesack, S. R., & Pickel, V. M. (1992). Prefrontal cortical efferents in the rat synapse on unlabeled neuronal targets of catecholamine terminals in the nucleus accumbens septi and on dopamine neurons in the ventral tegmental area. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 320(2), 145–160.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.903200202

Shah, B. B., & Mehta, A. A. (2018). In vitro evaluation of antioxidant activity of D-Limonene. Asian Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology, 4(6), 883–887. https://doi.org/10.31024/ajpp.2018.4.6.25 Shirayama, Y., & Chaki, S. (2006). Neurochemistry of the Nucleus Accumbens and its Relevance to Depression and Antidepressant Action in Rodents. *Current Neuropharmacology*, 4(4), 277–291.

https://doi.org/10.2174/157015906778520773

- Siegel, G. J. (Ed.). (1999). *Basic neurochemistry: Molecular, cellular, and medical aspects* (6th ed). Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.
- Simpson, H., Neria, Y., Lewis-Fernández, R., & Schneier, F. (Eds.). (2010).
   Anxiety disorders: Theory, research, and clinical perspectives. Cambridge:
   Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511777578
- Sprouse, J., & Aghajanian, G. (1988). Responses of hippocampal pyramidal cells to putative serotonin 5-HT1A and 5-HT1B agonists: A comparative study with dorsal raphe neurons. *Neuropharmacology*, 27(7), 707–715. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3908(88)90079-2
- Straiker, A., Dvorakova, M., Zimmowitch, A., & Mackie, K. (2018). Cannabidiol Inhibits Endocannabinoid Signaling in Autaptic Hippocampal Neurons. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 94(1), 743–748. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.118.111864
- Sturm, V., Lenartz, D., Koulousakis, A., Treuer, H., Herholz, K., Klein, J. C., & Klosterkötter, J. (2003). The nucleus accumbens: A target for deep brain stimulation in obsessive–compulsive- and anxiety-disorders. *Journal of Chemical Neuroanatomy*, 26(4), 293–299.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jchemneu.2003.09.003

Szkudlarek, H. J., Desai, S. J., Renard, J., Pereira, B., Norris, C., Jobson, C. E. L., Rajakumar, N., Allman, B. L., & Laviolette, S. R. (2019). Δ-9-Tetrahydrocannabinol and Cannabidiol produce dissociable effects on prefrontal cortical executive function and regulation of affective behaviors. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *44*(4), 817–825. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41386-018-0282-7

- Taylor, L., Gidal, B., Blakey, G., Tayo, B., & Morrison, G. (2018). A Phase I,
  Randomized, Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled, Single Ascending Dose,
  Multiple Dose, and Food Effect Trial of the Safety, Tolerability and
  Pharmacokinetics of Highly Purified Cannabidiol in Healthy Subjects. *CNS Drugs*, *32*(11), 1053–1067. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40263-018-0578-5
- Torregrossa, M. M., Tang, X.-C., & Kalivas, P. W. (2008). The glutamatergic projection from the prefrontal cortex to the nucleus accumbens core is required for cocaine-induced decreases in ventral pallidal GABA. *Neuroscience Letters*, 438(2), 142–145.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2008.04.016

- van der Kooij, M. A., Hollis, F., Lozano, L., Zalachoras, I., Abad, S., Zanoletti, O., Grosse, J., Guillot de Suduiraut, I., Canto, C., & Sandi, C. (2018). Diazepam actions in the VTA enhance social dominance and mitochondrial function in the nucleus accumbens by activation of dopamine D1 receptors. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 23(3), 569–578. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2017.135
- van Dis, E. A. M., van Veen, S. C., Hagenaars, M. A., Batelaan, N. M., Bockting, C. L. H., van den Heuvel, R. M., Cuijpers, P., & Engelhard, I. M. (2020). Long-term Outcomes of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Anxiety-Related Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 77(3), 265. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.3986
- van Ree, J. M., Niesink, R. J. M., & Nir, I. (1984). Δ 1-tetrahydrocannabinol but not cannabidiol reduces contact and aggressive behavior of rats tested in dyadic

encounters. *Psychopharmacology*, *84*(4), 561–565. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00431467

- Verge, D., Daval, G., Patey, A., Gozlan, H., el Mestikawy, S., & Hamon, M. (1985).
  Presynaptic 5-HT autoreceptors on serotonergic cell bodies and/or dendrites but not terminals are of the 5-HT1A subtype. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, *113*(3), 463–464. https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-2999(85)90099-8
- Volkow, N. D., Baler, R. D., Compton, W. M., & Weiss, S. R. B. (2014). Adverse Health Effects of Marijuana Use. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *370*(23), 2219–2227. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1402309
- Wagner, H., & Ulrich-Merzenich, G. (2009). Synergy research: Approaching a new generation of phytopharmaceuticals. *Phytomedicine: International Journal of Phytotherapy and Phytopharmacology*, *16*(2–3), 97–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2008.12.018
- WHO | Cannabis. (n.d.). WHO; World Health Organization. Retrieved October 25, 2020, from https://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/facts/cannabis/en/
- Wilkinson, J. D., Whalley, B. J., Baker, D., Pryce, G., Constanti, A., Gibbons, S., &
  Williamson, E. M. (2003). Medicinal cannabis: Is delta9-tetrahydrocannabinol
  necessary for all its effects? *The Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*, 55(12), 1687–1694. https://doi.org/10.1211/0022357022304
- Xiang, M., Jiang, Y., Hu, Z., Yang, Y., Botchway, B. O. A., & Fang, M. (2017).
  Stimulation of Anxiety-Like Behavior via ERK Pathway by Competitive
  Serotonin Receptors 2A and 1A in Post-Traumatic Stress Disordered Mice. *Neurosignals*, 25(1), 39–53. https://doi.org/10.1159/000481791

Younis, N. S. (2020). D-Limonene mitigate myocardial injury in rats through MAPK/ERK/NF-kB pathway inhibition. *The Korean Journal of Physiology & Pharmacology*, *24*(3), 259–266. https://doi.org/10.4196/kjpp.2020.24.3.259

- Yun, J. (2014). Limonene inhibits methamphetamine-induced locomotor activity via regulation of 5-HT neuronal function and dopamine release. *Phytomedicine*, 21(6), 883–887. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2013.12.004
- Zafir, A., & Banu, N. (2009). Modulation of *in vivo* oxidative status by exogenous corticosterone and restraint stress in rats. *Stress*, 12(2), 167–177. https://doi.org/10.1080/10253890802234168
- Zhang, J., Cai, C.-Y., Wu, H.-Y., Zhu, L.-J., Luo, C.-X., & Zhu, D.-Y. (2016). CREBmediated synaptogenesis and neurogenesis is crucial for the role of 5-HT1a receptors in modulating anxiety behaviors. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), 29551. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep29551
- Zhou, W., Yoshioka, M., & Yokogoshi, H. (2009). Sub-chronic effects of s-limonene on brain neurotransmitter levels and behavior of rats. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology*, 55(4), 367–373.

https://doi.org/10.3177/jnsv.55.367

Zuardi, A. W. (2006). History of cannabis as a medicine: A review. *Revista Brasileira de Psiquiatria*, *28*(2), 153–157. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1516-44462006000200015

Name:	Nathashi Jayawardena
Post-secondary Education and Degrees:	Western University London, Ontario, Canada 2019-2021 MSc.
	University of Toronto Mississauga, Ontario, Canada 2012-2016 H.BSc.
Honours and Awards:	MITACS Accelerate Internship 01/2019-12/2020
	Western Graduate Research Scholarship 01/2019-12/2020
	Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) – Undergraduate Student Research Award 2016
	Dean's Honour List 2014, 2015, 2016
Related Work Experience:	Graduate Teaching Assistant Western University 01/2019-12/2020
	Undergraduate Teaching Assistant University of Toronto 2016
	Research Assistant (USRA) University of Toronto Mississauga (Dr. Bryan Stewart) 2016
	Research Assistant University of Toronto Mississauga (Dr. Tina Malti) 2014-2016

## **Curriculum Vitae**